THE POLITICS



DREWTAYLOR

The Politics of Love

Drew Taylor

Copyright © 2023 by Drew Taylor

All rights reserved.

E-book ISBN: 979-8-9863426-5-8

Paperback ISBN: 979-8-9863426-4-1

No part of this book may be reproduced in any form or by any electronic or mechanical means, including information storage and retrieval systems, without written permission from the author, except for the use brief quotations in a book review.

This book is a work of fiction. Names, characters, businesses, events, and incidents are the products of the author's imagination. Any resemblance to actual persons, living or dead, or actual events is purely coincidental.

Cover and Interior Design by Drew Taylor using Canva and Atticus

Character/Object Art by Callie McLay

Edited by Leah Taylor and MaryAnn Anderson

Trigger Warnings



This book contains references to drug abuse, child abandonment, infidelity, death, and violence.

Contents

Dedication

- 1. Darcy's Prologue
- 2. The Wife Search
- 3. The Dinner Party
- 4. The Wedding
- 5. The Adjustment Period
- 6. Summer Lovin'
- 7. October Surprise
- 8. The Election
- 9. Epilogue
- 10. Loved the story?

Also By

Acknowledgments

About Author

To #manreadsromance...

This book wouldn't exist without your constant hype and support. Thanks for always popping in on your wife and I's phone calls and cheering me on! You are the Lucas to our Stella and Hayden. This one is for you.

Darcy's Prologue



February

FORBID YOU FROM breaking off this engagement."

My voice rumbles like a volcano on the verge of erupting. Priscilla Weatherby, my fiancée and lifelong friend, shudders, but continues to slip the ring off her finger, placing it onto the marbled kitchen counter.

"Darcy, I'm sorry. You don't get a say in this part of my life. I will reach out to you once I am ready." And with those final words, she flees my house, taking my dreams of the presidency with her. Muttering a string of curses, I yank my phone from my pocket to call the last person I want to call at this moment.

But it's a necessity, and regardless of my disdain for the flamboyant woman, I trust her. At least with campaign matters.

The phone rings.

And rings.

Then goes to voicemail.

Who does she think she is, ignoring my call? I throw my phone across the room, not caring if it shatters.

That's a lie. I have to care.

I'm running for president of the United States and people need to be able to get in touch with me.

Stomping across the kitchen and into the dining room, I swipe my phone off the floor and check for cracks. There is one running across the screen but everything works. I'll get Hayden to purchase a new, pristine phone for me.

If the infuriating woman would pick up my call.

I flip to her contact—accurately labeled *Divine Princess* because she voices her opinions like she is entitled to royalty—and hover over the "call now" button. The name is a moniker, but she would probably think it a compliment. If she ever saw it, that is, which isn't going to happen.

With a grunt, I shove my phone into the pocket of my black slacks and run a hand through my blond waves. I let out a breath of air and pace back and forth between the kitchen and dining room.

I have to find someone to marry me, and fast. If I have any shot at the presidency, I need a wife. Two giants already stand in my way—I'm running on the Independent ticket, and I'm

thirty-nine. Having a wife is a necessity if I want to bypass my lack of party affiliation and young nature. Then again, my former campaign manager, Stella Harper, put my young status on the market to attract eighteen-year-old first time voters. For the record, I was totally against the idea, but she insisted it would boost my ranking in the polls. It did.

Stella is still technically my campaign manager, but she married a man back in Mississippi and is staying there for the majority of her work, effectively handing over the reins to Hayden Bennett, her second in command and the very woman who knows where my buttons are and makes a game out of pushing them.

Mississippi. Wedding. What day is it?

I check the calendar on my phone and remember it is Stella's wedding day.

Shoot. I promised Hayden I would not bug her today.

But my life is falling apart around me, and she is the only one who can patch it back together.

I'm not unaware. I know I'm a complicated man. A good-looking, attractive man. A wealthy man. A man of importance and prominence.

But completely thorny, prickly, and stubborn.

Once a woman gets to know me, they run. Just like Priscilla is doing. Apparently, friendship was the only companionship Priscilla was able to offer me, though we both knew growing up that we were to be wed in order to solidify familial connections.

Why did she change her mind all of a sudden? Arranged marriages are not my favorite, and I know many people are absolutely against them, but the security they provide is unmatched. Trust is better than love in any relationship. I trusted Priscilla. We share common interests, goals, and values. At least, I thought we did.

What am I going to do when news of the broken engagement reaches the press? Those vultures are going to eat it up like roadkill on a country road, chewing up then spitting out twisted narratives. I can see the headline now: *DARCY KICKED TO THE CURB BY THOMAS WEATHERBY'S DAUGHTER*. That story will be told over and over by political news outlets. The pop culture news will probably put their own twist on the story, definitely referencing *Pride and Prejudice* somehow.

Have I mentioned how much I despise that movie? I can't go one day without someone attempting to joke with me; the jokes typically involve clenched fists, ladies named Elizabeth, and the stupid quote that I've had the misfortune of hearing one too many times. Something about being bewitched.

My campaign team likes to joke that I'm just as grumpy, if not more than, the leading man himself. I like to fire those people.

I have not watched *Pride and Prejudice*, but I don't need to. Society has told me the story, and I unsubscribed.

My phone rings, stopping me in my tracks.

"Hayden," I breathe her name in relief. "I need your help."

"I'm at Stella's wedding," she says in that aggravating way that is technically respectful but oozes disdain under the surface.

"I know, and I'm sorry." I pause, still not believing this predicament I'm in. "Priscilla broke off the engagement."

She gasps before stuttering a word that sounds like "what".

I don't have time for this.

"I don't know what to do, Hayden, so," my voice elevates with each word, "tell me what to do. I am not losing this election because I am *wifeless*." I grimace over the word like it's the bad leftover taste of a jalapeño popper.

"Unbelievably stupid, going to Hayden for this," I mumble under my breath.

"Breathe, Mr. Marshall." The soft layer in which her voice carries my name ruffles me. How can she be calm in this situation? This can make or break my campaign! She continues, "I'll be back in New York in two days, and we will figure something out. For now, I'll call our social media team to stay on top of the stories and make sure everything looks good and is in your favor."

Not enough. "Just get here fast." I hang up the phone.

I make my way to my in-home office and slump into the black leather chair behind my desk. A stinging ache arises in my chest and thoughts of childhood days with Priscilla infiltrate my mind. I don't have time to mourn the loss of her friendship, though. Leaning my elbows on the table, clasping my hands, and laying my chin on top of my fists, I try to think of eligible single women in my sphere.

Most of the women that come to mind will only want me for two things: my money and status.

But I don't want to marry a woman who wants to use me to climb her own social ladder. Those women are often clingy and dimwitted. If they are smart, they are manipulative and nasty. I would be utterly vexed to the point I would snap and send them packing myself.

No, I need to find a classy, respectable woman to be my wife. Someone who understands the world I live in, but does not necessarily want to be a part of it. A woman who is independent, loyal, and a true confidant. One who doesn't care about the name, money, and status of Darcy Marshall but will be my sidekick all the same.

I don't need love, but I do need respect, loyalty, and trust.

How will I find a woman who checks all those boxes?

The Wife Search



March

Hayden

THIS IS SO NOT in my job description. Sulking over mundane tasks is my favorite pastime as I stand—in my one pencil skirt because all my pants were crumpled in the laundry basket begging me to wash them—in line for coffee at Four Five Coffee in Times Square. New York City has an endless supply of lines, providing an endless supply of thinking time on my end.

And I'm thinking Darcy Marshall could get his own dang coffee. Or at least hire a young, ambitious, wide-eyed lackey for mundane, totally irrelevant tasks like this. Who cares if this is his favorite coffee shop and it's on my way to work, i.e., his house, where he has his own espresso machine and full coffee bar?

The hum of the machines, the chatter and energy of the people, and the modern vibe of the place gives me life, but the thought that I could be elbows-deep in campaign plans right now sours the atmosphere. Not even the lo-fi music smoothly playing in the background can perk my mood.

"Stella would have never put up with this," I grumble under my breath. I contemplate calling my best friend to vent, but I know she's already in the midst of teaching her first hour class at Dasher Valley High School.

Ugh.

I check my smartwatch, watching the seconds tick by on the analog clock. Seconds that could have been used on proofing speeches, checking website subscriptions, filtering donations from PACs, or even making dreaded phone calls to news media outlets to schedule Darcy's next interviews. I tap my toe against the white, marbled floor.

"Next," the barista calls as unenthusiastically as I feel.

I approach the guy behind the marbled counter, kind of digging his midnight-blue hair color. He must be new here because I haven't seen him before. I'd remember that hair; it's like he's stepped out of an anime show. Hm, he's quite handsome with his sharp features and dull expression.

"One venti Americano with two espresso shots, a pump of sugar-free butterscotch, and a splash of cream, please." Woo! I finally got through the complete order without stumbling over my words.

```
"Hot or iced?" he asks. Shoot.
```

"Hot."

"Name?"

The fun part. I have never given my real name at this coffee shop before, and I know the regular employees enjoy my name creations. Let's do something special for the new animelooking guy.

```
I bat my eyelashes and say in Japanese, "Namie."
```

"Spell it."

The cute barista—Kale, as his name tag reads—scribbles the romanized name on the cup and puts the order in. He takes the card I hand him, all without the slightest hint of a smile.

"Need a receipt?" he asks in the same monotone voice he's held this entire exchange. Just because I don't want to be here doesn't mean I can't try to make this man's day better.

"My boss might literally morph into a Nomu if I don't bring one back," I jest. Kale only blinks, the blank expression still coating his face. "My Hero Academia?" I question, stating the show's name the Nomu monster belongs to. He shakes his head slowly. At least I got some reaction out of him, even if he's slightly terrified of me now. I thought for sure this guy watched anime based on his cool and wild hair color. He hands me my card back with the receipt. "You should watch it!" I call over my shoulder as I move to wait in the line to receive the beverage. Cute Kale has already begun boring the next customer.

My shoulders rise and fall with my sigh. I miss Stella. She didn't watch anime, but she played *Zelda: Breath of the Wild* with me and let me ramble on about fan theories surrounding my favorite anime—*My Hero Academia*. It's not cool for a woman of my caliber to be into that sort of stuff, but it's my escape, and it has been for a long time. Regardless, I learned a whole new language out of the obsession.

"Namie," another barista calls out, pronouncing it like naymee instead of the proper nah-mee. Walking up to the counter with my head held high, I pick up the coffee for Darcy. I borrow the pen on the counter to scribble the Japanese characters above the romanized name, always jumping at the chance to practice the characters.

I freeze in my tracks.

This. Is. For. Darcy.

Darn it all. I forgot this was his coffee, and the name on his cup in Japanese translates to "God's blessing."

Dear Lord, if Darcy Marshall understands Japanese, now would be the time to give him amnesia, I pray. Okay, it's not a great prayer, but the Lord already knows my heart...

Of all people, Darcy Marshall does not need an ego boost.

After trekking to the nearest parking garage, I hop into my car and begin navigating the morning traffic as I make my way to Darcy's house—er, mansion? His massive place is located in the Upper East Side of Manhattan, which is why I'm driving and honking my horn at people jaywalking instead of walking the streets myself.

There's a part of me that wants to crank up J-Pop tunes and take my dear, sweet time, intentionally letting his coffee grow cold so that maybe he will quit sending me on this waste-of-time errand every morning. But then again, the man is running for president, and I need this to go well for the both of us. My student loans won't pay themselves off. Plus, if I get him elected, the door will be opened to countless opportunities for me. As a young, Black female in politics, I'm not incredibly

liked and accepted by the entirety of one party. I get called every name in the book by the liberal media, many of them saying I am a disgrace to my people because of my conservative-leaning beliefs. The conservative media always tiptoes around me like they don't want to offend me by saying the wrong thing.

It's all unbelievably frustrating.

But if I can be the woman to get Darcy Marshall, tech guru, billionaire, inventor of the networking app COFFEE, and Independent candidate elected to America's highest office, then maybe—just maybe—that'll shut everyone up and I can do my thing. Debt-free. My ultimate dream is not to be president, but to be Secretary of State. That's where the *real* action is.

I've clawed my way to where I am, and I am NOT going to let cold coffee ruin it for me. I put the pedal to the metal and book it to Darcy's place.

Arriving at the entrance, I reach through the window of my car and punch the code in to open the large, white monstrosity of a gate. The name "Ophelia" is crafted in a thick, straight font across the top of the gate. Apparently, it's the name of his estate. It was also the name of his younger sister who passed away, though eerily enough, there isn't much online about her passing considering the fame and prestige of the Marshall family. The bars swing wide, granting me access to the long, stone road leading to the house—er, mansion. I really need to quit referring to the giant place as a mere house.

Centennial Blush Magnolia trees line the way forward, and I long for April to arrive in order to see the trees blossom, creating a wall of pink to brighten this dreadful drive.

Okay, the drive isn't dreadful, but knowing it ends with me sitting in Darcy Marshall's *mansion* twists my stomach into knots and not the good cinnamon pretzel kind. The man infuriates me. I'm pretty sure the reason I'm now taking blood pressure medicine at the age of twenty-eight is because of him. It started soon after Stella left for her vacation (that turned into a permanent residence in Mississippi) and most of her responsibilities fell on my shoulders. Coupling the new stresses with Darcy's insufferable attitude, well, it was enough to land myself in the hospital overnight with high blood pressure. My doctor decided to put me on medicine after that. So far, it's worked and I haven't had another almost-fainting spell.

I park my car outside his garage, flip down the visor mirror, touch up my lipstick and make sure my hair is in place, then step out of the vehicle. Right as I click the button to lock the doors to the black Toyota Camry, I realize I forgot Darcy's coffee in the cup holder. Beeping my key fob and opening the door, I lean in to grab the cup.

"Finally."

Jerking upright at the sound of the voice, my head hits the roof of the car and the coffee slips out of my hand, falling onto my black leather seats and splashing everywhere.

My torso and face burn with the contact of the hot liquid, and I let out something between a howl and screech. Jumping away from the crime scene, I trip over my heels and squeeze my eyes shut preparing for a painful impact with the ground.

It never comes.

Instead, I fall into strong arms. While it's the concrete I was expecting, this embrace is as solid as if it was sculpted out of concrete.

I don't have to open my eyes to know Darcy Marshall is holding me up, my white blouse is now a cream color, and my face is scalded enough that a pink color is probably showing through my hazelnut skin. As a matter of fact, I think I'll just play dead. Like an opossum. It's better than facing my boss, the future president of this country, while in this unfavorable, painful condition.

"Are you okay?" His voice is gravelly like he is unsure whether or not he should be concerned. Not a comforting feeling when you're pretty sure you have at least second-degree burns coating your face, chest, and stomach.

It stings like a million bees.

My only reply to his question is a whimpered grunt.

All of a sudden, the ground disappears beneath my feet, and I'm carried bridal style. I should jump out of his arms and walk myself like the independent woman I've been my whole life, but that's asking for a death wish in my current state. My stinging skin, the throbbing in my ankle, and the

lightheadedness from the sheer embarrassment of the moment take over, and I succumb to Darcy's aid.

I squeeze my eyes closed and enjoy the gentle sway of his steps and the light breeze caressing my burning face. It's like I'm a child being rocked to sleep on a front porch, something I've only experienced in my dreams. My brain turns off, refusing to face the reality of this humiliating situation. *Dear God, I pray I'm not fired after this...*

Far too soon, the rocking stops and the breeze vanishes. I'm lowered onto something soft and warm, and I risk peeking through one eye.

A tall, white ceiling welcomes me back to the world of the living, and I blink a few times to make sure my eyes are working properly. With great effort and a tiny groan, I sit up, which is quite difficult since I'm sinking into...whatever I'm on. Once I'm fully up and my head is effectively pounding, I register the couch.

The yellowest couch I've ever seen. Like a ripened lemon.

I sweep my gaze around the room, cataloging it as a bedroom. Darcy's estate is huge, so it's not abnormal that I haven't been in this room before. Not that I would ever go into one of Darcy's bedrooms, though I don't think this one would be his.

It's too...warm.

The sheer curtains draping the large floor-to-ceiling windows are obviously there for decoration as the morning

sunlight pours into the room. The furniture looks to be made of pine wood while the art decor and flowers of the room carry the same lemon-yellow tone of the couch. Hues of pastel colors are woven throughout, somehow tying everything together into a perfectly chaotic bow. A teddy bear with a yellow ribbon on one ear sits on the bed like it's waiting for its owner's return.

I love it.

"Good. You're sitting up." Darcy clears his throat as I slowly turn my head around to find him standing in the doorway with a bottle of water and a wet rag. "Lay this on your face. It will help the burn."

I hold out my hand to accept the rag, but instead of handing it to me, he tosses it. My reaction time is clearly hindered at the moment due to the injury, so the rag hits me in the face before I can get my hand raised to catch it.

"Thank you," I mumble from beneath the folded rag as I pull it off my face.

"Go to the hospital. You're off today."

I'm... "What?"

Darcy turns on his heel and walks out of the room, still holding the bottle of water I had assumed was for me. Thirst squeezes my throat at the sight of the disappearing water.

"I'll be okay," I shout hoarsely towards his retreating frame. As much as I'd love to take the day off, there's no need for a hospital visit. I'll pick up over-the-counter cream later. But for now, I take his absence as a welcomed visitor and slump into the downy couch, unfolding the rag and placing it over my face. The cooling effect is immediate, and I sigh with relief.

"Take this water with you."

I scramble out of the sinking couch and tug the rag from my face just in time for something hard to slam onto my thighs. The water bottle he only moments ago walked away with now sits in my lap. My jaw drops in lieu of words while he exits the room as if he didn't just throw a bottle of water at an injured woman. His own campaign manager, at that. And if I didn't want to guzzle down this water right now, I'd have half a mind to throw it at his retreating frame.

What. A. Grump.

But I guess you get to be whatever you want to be when you're a billionaire running for the nation's highest office. Slumping my shoulders, I take a much-needed sip of the water, pat the rag against my stinging face, pull myself out of the sinking lemon couch, then try to find my way to the bathroom to check the burn on my chest and attempt to salvage my blouse. The hospital was not on the agenda for today, and I hate reworking schedules.

Time to take this crap day and turn it around. If life has taught me one thing, it's to never wallow in sorrows and hardships when I can choose to overcome them.



Darcy

HOPH. I WAS HIGHLY anticipating chugging the coffee that now resides inside Hayden's car and on her body. Note to future self: don't startle the woman bringing you coffee.

I hope she makes it to the hospital. Maybe I should have ordered one of my drivers to take her. Why are my manners always an afterthought when it comes to my personal life instead of second nature like when I'm wearing my political persona?

Hayden is technically not a part of my personal life, but we work so close together almost every day that it's like she is family. I should correct that statement: my whole team is like family, not just Hayden.

And I really should take better care of the people carrying some of the weight of this campaign on their shoulders in order to take some of the burdens off of me.

"Mr. Marshall, are you ready to begin?"

Taking one last deep breath, I twist my facial features into my well-practiced media mask and walk to the open seat across from the petite, blonde reporter. After sitting down in the suede chair in my sitting room, I reach to shake the woman's outstretched hand. Her grip is firm, and when I meet her eyes, her smile reminds me of a Disney villain. Who let me make the decision to allow the media inside my home?

Oh. That's right.

Hayden.

"Krissy Towers with Pop Culture NOW." The venom in her voice is masked with honey. I try to remember she is just doing her job, and I need to give a good, honest, and worthy interview to whoever I speak to.

"You know who I am." The dead chuckle I give only elicits an icy smile from her. Pop culture interviews are worse than the political ones by a long shot. But Hayden said it's imperative that I do a few pop culture exchanges since I'm on the young side at thirty-nine.

My age doesn't necessarily reflect my soul. I've told her that, but she doesn't listen.

"A person would have to be living under a rock to not know your face and name."

My gut clenches. "If someone is living under a rock, I would love to meet them and help them find a home." I fight to maintain the easy-going, inviting persona. I've always despised that idiom.

Krissy's smile falters, but then she shakes her head. "Such a giving person, I suppose. Are you ready for the interview? I sent your team a list of questions last week."

I nod, sitting back casually in the chair and crossing my legs. I place my folded hands on my lap. "I'm ready." Her smile is like a predator preparing to strike. It's a shame how reporters act kind and like they have your best interest at heart before the camera rolls, but then they shed their skin and turn into the hissing snakes they are when the person behind the camera gives them the greenlight that the camera is rolling.

I'm sure she's a fine lady, but her profession makes me automatically dislike her.

The producer behind the camera begins a verbal countdown, ending with finger motions for three...two...one.

"Mr. Marshall," Krissy begins without missing a beat; she seems to be a true professional at what she does, which I can admire. "Thank you so much for joining our program today. More so, thank you for being a gracious host here at your home—Ophelia Estate."

"My pleasure."

Her eyes continually flick from the teleprompter to me.

"You had a sister named Ophelia. She died at the young age of eight when you were only nineteen."

My fingers press hard against my knuckles, but I keep my hands folded on my lap. Her words were statements posed as questions, ones she already knows the answers to. "Yes, Ophelia was the name of my little sister."

"What prompted you to name your estate after her?" Krissy crosses her legs and places her hands on top of her knee.

I fix a tight smile on my face and fight to remain calm. "To bring her the honor she deserves." I unfold my hands and rest them gently on top of each other on my lap while taking a deep breath through my nose. *Please. Change the subject.*

Krissy smiles politely and does the sympathetic head tilt. "It's strangely impossible to find information about her death. Could you tell us what—"

I cough loudly, tucking my face away in the bend of my arm. "Excuse me," I choke. "Bennie, do you mind bringing Ms. Towers and me lemon water to drink?" I turn to the reporter who's wearing a concerned look. That's nice of her, I guess. It's better than her snake-like smile. "Do you like lemon water?"

She nods her head. I smile at her and pray my expression conveys that she needs to change the subject. Bennie, my personal secretary, brings out two glasses of water. After taking a sip, I motion for the reporter to continue.

"The latest controversy surrounding your campaign is that Ms. Priscilla Weatherby broke your engagement because you had an affair. Would you like to comment?"

This topic is only one notch better than discussing my dead sister.

"As I've said in past interviews and speeches, I never had an affair while dating and being engaged to Ms. Weatherby. We parted on mutual terms for the benefit of us both." Half a lie. The breakup was definitely one-sided (hers), but I refuse to let the press continue correlating my name to the word *affair*.

I am not my father.

"Ms. Weatherby has confirmed this as well," I add before the reporter moves forward with her incessant questioning.

"If you win this upcoming election, you'll be joining the ranks of James Buchanan, the only unmarried president in our nation's history. Not to mention you would be the youngest president ever elected. How does that feel?" Look at that. The pop culture reporter princess knows a bit of history.

"Like I'm making history again." I shrug like it's no big deal, though I'm beyond panicked. How will I garnish enough respect and rapport for my age and marital status from the older generation?

"Culture has changed, so we at Pop Culture NOW are rooting for you. It will be refreshing to have not only a third-party president, but one who could devote the totality of his time to this country."

"Of course." I smile, hiding the building stress. Culture may have changed, but to win over the conservative, rural vote, I need a wife. It is the one thing that shows that I can run a household and, therefore, a country in the eyes of many. My younger age could be excused if I had a wife. Don't ask me the logic behind that train of thought, but it does exist. That sector of the population can't be dismissed, something the media doesn't seem to understand.

And thinking of all that has my soul panicking. Are the chandelier lights getting brighter in this little room?

"I am with someone new, however. We are seeing how things go before becoming public." Something shatters in the background, but I keep my eyes trained on the reporter. Even a slight shift of the eyes and the world would know that Darcy Marshall is a big, fat liar.

Krissy leans in, and I mentally slap myself a million times over. I bite my tongue to not let the curses swirling through my mind slip out.

"Do tell us more, Mr. Marshall. Could this lady be the Elizabeth Bennet to your Mr. Darcy?" She wiggles her brows. I swallow the growl fighting to escape the back of my throat.

"Too soon to tell," I remark with a light chuckle. I finally let my eyes wander around the room as I contemplate my next words. The mosaic walls provide no assistance. "Either way, wife or no wife, I am the best candidate for the office of president." I continue with my usual spiel on my stances surrounding important topics such as foster care reform, immigration reform, and election security, all the while not giving the reporter a chance to circle back to my love life.

Because it doesn't exist.

Once the interview concludes and Krissy and her crew leave, I briskly make my way to my campaign team who should be gathered in the meeting room to discuss the situation I managed to implode with an idiotic, unprompted response. The press will be on me like vultures on roadkill to find out who my new woman is. I need to fix this. Quick.

"Who's the lady, and when do we get to meet her?" Micah, my social media coordinator, asks as I slip into the long meeting room and close the double doors. I meet the curious, waiting eyes of my twelve senior staffers. *Twelve?* I flick my eyes to the lady standing next to me. I almost didn't recognize her without her makeup and the blisters forming on her face.

"Hayden, what are you doing here?"

She tilts her head. "Am I not supposed to be here, sir?"

"As I've requested before, please do not call me sir. I told you to go to the hospital."

"There's no need. I'm fine." You're blistering," I say. One hand leaves the tablet she's holding and touches her face.

"I'll buy burn cream on the way home."

I pinch the bridge of my nose with a sigh. "Fine. Do what you want." Tiresome woman. She never listens, which sometimes benefits me in the long run, but still. I'm not used to people going against my requests.

"So..." Micah prompts.

"There's no woman."

"But you just said," Paul, the assistant campaign manager, begins before I silence him with a glare.

"Paul, can you run this morning's meeting without me and Hayden? I need to speak with her."

"Yes." He motions for everyone to take their seats at the long, sleek, wooden table. I walk out of the room but stop when I don't hear anyone following me.

"Hayden," I bark, dragging out her name like a reprimand.

"Coming," she squeaks, and then the only sound is her heels clicking across the hardwood floor, echoing off the walls. When we are far enough away from the meeting room, I stop and turn to face her, and her body slams into mine. My arms automatically extend to steady her from falling.

"How many times am I going to have to catch you today?"

She stares at me, then her eyes flick down to my hands, which are grasping her surprisingly firm biceps. In fact, one look over tells me that Hayden is in fantastic shape, her body perfectly proportioned—something I hadn't paid much attention to before. I like proportions.

What am I thinking?

I rip my hands away and glue them to my sides. I don't need to be noticing my female campaign manager's muscles—or body shape. That's a lawsuit waiting to happen.

"Sir, why did you tell that woman you're seeing someone? You've been on three blind dates and have turned every woman down. Is there something you're not telling me?" Hayden's hands find their natural home on her hips as she continues on. "If you're seeing someone, I need to..."

I fold my arms over my chest. "Stop calling me sir. I'm not seeing anyone."

"Why did you say that? This has got to..."

The pitch of her voice continuously grows with each passing word, irritating me profusely. Closing my eyes, I uncross one arm and lean my head into my hand, pressing my fingers to my right, aching temple. Tuning her out isn't working, no matter how hard I try.

"...making *me* look bad..."

"Hayden. I said stop." My voice is as sharp as a pin prick.

The silence is an embraced guest. I rub my temple one last time before opening my eyes. Her eyes—a rich shade of cocoa—sparkle like they're on the verge of dumping tears.

Why? Why do I always go one step too far and make her want to cry?

A deep sigh releases from my chest as I think over my next move and drop my arms to my sides once more. Hayden remains silent just as I asked.

No, ordered.

What's the harm in one more order? "Follow me."

The moment I begin walking away, I hear her heels in pursuit. She follows at a distance, probably to make sure she doesn't wind up in my arms again.

Good.

I journey through my home, weaving around corridors and taking a set of stairs. Eventually, we arrive at the third-floor sitting room, which is tucked away in a corner of the house. It's much different than the first floor sitting room where the interview was held. That room screams old-money, and it's what everyone expects in a house like mine. I strictly reserve this third floor room for one-on-one conferences that I need to

make sure remain out of the ears of others. It's also cozy and comfortable and doesn't overwhelm the senses. Plus, the shorter walls are lined with eras of knowledge accumulated in the form of the written word.

A room more preferential to my tastes.

After opening the door and breathing in the smell of old books, I sweep my arm to motion for Hayden to enter first. Her brows knit and a crinkle forms just above the bridge of her nose.

"After you," she says, dropping her head.

I don't have time for this.

Her heels follow me into the little nook.

Taking a seat in one of the dark brown velvet armchairs, I motion for Hayden to do the same. She sits, smoothing her black skirt and tucking her legs off to the side. I catch a glimpse of white gauze on her hand as she reaches for a stray curl in her face.

"What happened this time?" I ask with a huff of annoyance. Is it too much to ask that my campaign manager remains whole and unbroken for the duration of this campaign?

Her face twists in confusion before her dark brown eyes bug out at the sight of her hand. She yanks the injured hand down to her lap, covering it with her other hand.

"A little scrape from cleaning up glass earlier, that's all. No biggie."

I briefly recall something shattering during the interview. "Who dropped the glass? Why couldn't one of the housekeepers clean it up?"

Her tawny cheeks flush as she looks down at her hands. "I dropped the cup I was holding when you mentioned a girlfriend." She meets my gaze. "So, I guess it was technically your fault for lying to that interviewer. I mean, we haven't even discussed—"

"That's why I brought you here. Fix this."

She stares at me, mouth agape. A beat later, she erupts with laughter, jabbing her finger to her chest. "Me? Fix *your* lie?" She laughs more, and I grow angrier with every cackle.

"Yes, you. You were already supposed to have someone lined up, anyways. You're my campaign manager."

Hayden makes a sound somewhere between a snort and huff. Then she adopts a horrid impression of what I'm assuming to be my voice. "She's too tall. She's too short. She's cretinous. She's tiresome."

I glare at her. Hayden resumes in her normal voice, "Look, Mr. Marshall. With all due respect, you're too picky. I could go on and on listing reasons you've given me regarding the unsatisfactory qualities of some pretty amazing women. Any of them would make a fine wife and first lady. I can't do my job appropriately, which is to manage your campaign, because you have me on this hopeless task of finding a woman who meets your standards. Yes, I'm your campaign manager, but I am not your press secretary. I'm not here to fix your image."

"Miss Bennett." I tap my fingers on the arm rest, one by one, thinking through my next words. "The women you have set me up with are...chasers. They all chase money, titles, and social status."

"But—"

I hold one finger up. How do I explain to her, someone who is not concerned with chasing money and fame, that I need a woman who is just that—not a chaser?

"I need a wife I can fully trust. A woman who not only understands my world, but can also be of assistance. I don't need a trophy wife, and I do *not* need love. I need trust, skill, and intelligence." I pause, watching Hayden's wheels turn. "You have yet to deliver that woman to me. We are in a pickle, it seems."

She narrows her eyes. "You got yourself into this mess, and there are a million other things I need to be doing to get you successfully elected to office. You need to get yourself out of this pickle jar. I'm the fork who keeps missing the mark, apparently."

My head pounds with the beat of my heart. Hayden Bennett is as vexing as she is good at her job, which is the only reason she is still here. That, and I know Stella trained her. Stella Harper was a phenomenal human to have around.

"Two more weeks, Hayden. I'll double your pay this month for the extra work and the previous time you've put into this." I know she isn't after money, but money can still talk. Her narrowed eyes snap open, and she straightens. "Fine. I'll scrounge the earth for a few more women. But that's it. If you still haven't chosen one by then, I can't help anymore, Mr. Marshall."

Finally.

I hold out my hand to shake hers before realizing the hand she would grab mine with is the cut one. Instead of switching, I nod, rise out of the chair, and take my leave. I need time away from the woman—and campaigning in general. Just a few minutes alone would be satisfying.

"Mr. Marshall, come quick. The Republican candidate said that you were..." Micah skids on his heels as he rounds the corner of the hallway.

A few minutes alone...



Hayden

I 'M AN ORPHAN, A product of the broken foster care system in the United States, a Black woman in conservative politics, and a single twenty-eight-year-old.

Regardless of all that, nothing—let me repeat, NOTHING—makes my skin itch and crawl with irritation quite like Darcy Marshall. My mind seethes as I clench the steering wheel to my car. The horns of cars stuck in five o' clock traffic vibrate my soul.

It's in the way he saunters—a cheetah on the hunt for the gazelle. He never smiles. In fact, he wears his permanent scowl like a badge of honor. The scowl is simply an outside manifestation of his foul, filthy soul. Granted, his mind is sharp as a whip, but he uses it to stomp on others as he feels his need for insatiable power. Something else that annoys me? Darcy never slumps, but always sits as straight as the Space Needle in Seattle. His eyes, though one may mistake them for the heat of a blue-flamed fire on a chilly night, are as cold as an early spring snow. And he's too tall for his own good. Seriously, the man looms over everyone. He's not human.

Lord, I know I'm not supposed to hate, but I really, really dislike this man.

But enough.

Darcy Marshall will NOT steal my joy. I'm better than throwing a mental tantrum like a hormonal middle school girl. Been there, done that. Bright side: my weekend has officially started.

Against my better judgment, I pull my hair free from its ponytail holder and black coils spring loose. I don't have to check the mirror to know I look like a dark-haired lion with what's bound to become scars coating my face, but that's okay. Because I am happy, joyful, ecstatic, confident... All the things. I even crack my windows and let the cool March air kiss my cheeks.

Regardless of my personal feelings toward Darcy, I'm ecstatic to be heading his campaign. He may not be a treat to deal with one-on-one, but his Christian morals, conservative ideals, and personal freedom-centered philosophical outlooks are worth backing. Throughout college, I changed my major more than politicians change positions on important issues to appease the culture. You could say I'm a multi-passionate person. With each new elective class I took, I became infatuated with a new career option: becoming a police officer, a forensic scientist, and even a brain surgeon. But after my first political science class—a basic American government class—I knew I found my home. My calling.

As they say, the rest is history.

My best friend is awesome; I love her and would give her my kidney. But when she stepped down as Darcy's campaign manager and recommended I take her place, I was popping like marvelous fireworks on the 4th of July. Then, a thought drenched my fuse: there's no way Darcy is going to let *me* manage his campaign. I was done for. However, Stella Harper is a magical being, and in her unknown ways, she convinced Darcy to let me take the reins. Cue the fireworks again.

Personality-wise, he's the literal incarnate of the romance hero he's named after, but he's also my ticket into the world I was born to live in.I pull into the parking lot of my apartment, get out and lock my car, and head toward the elevators to my eleventh floor room. Glancing at Stella's old apartment brings a flood of emotions, but I shake it off and unlock the door to 11H.

The rotten stench of an empty chicken package assaults my nose, and I chastise myself for not taking the garbage out sooner. Blankets are thrown haphazardly across my couch, used cups sit on every coaster in my living area, and I know if I walked to the kitchen, a pile of dirty dishes would beg me to wash them. I would staunchly say no because I'm the girl who washes as she needs a dish. Takeout is my go-to for the most part, so dishes aren't required on the norm.

Once in the bathroom, holding the burn cream I stopped and bought right after leaving Darcy's, I dare a glance in the mirror. My face is bubbled and blistered, and when I take my shirt off, I realize my chest and parts of my stomach match my face. I gently and lavishly apply the burn cream, wincing at every touch. Baggy clothes it is for the foreseeable future.

With a sudden wave of exhaustion—eighty percent emotional, twenty percent physical—I zombie-walk to my bedroom and collapse backside down on the queen size of downy softness, jarring at the movement of the burns on my stomach. If I splurge on anything, it's my bath time needs and my bed. The moment my head hits the pillow, I close my eyes and let out a tired breath, followed by a sigh of contentment at ignoring my responsibilities in favor of sleep.



AKE IT STOP, MAKE it stop, make it stop! I jolt upright, chest heaving and breath heavy, as I desperately attempt to find her in the dark alley. My hands search my body, and I realize I'm in my bed, clothed in my pajamas, and wholly frazzled. The cold, haunted streets of my dream fade away with each breath in through the nose and out through the mouth.

A succession of knocks on the door startle me again. I check my phone for the time and realize I've only slept for forty-five minutes, though it feels like an eternity. Wrapping my robe tightly around me and snuggling into my house slippers, I head for the door.

"I'm sorry. I didn't mean to wake you, Miss Bennett." My landlord stands outside the doorway with a stack of papers in her hands and a timid smile. I've often wondered how she

came to manage an apartment building. Deborah is a soft woman to say the least. Not only is she small in stature, but also in personality. She's quiet, shy, and introverted to the core.

"Not a problem, Deb. What do you have there?" I eye the papers in her hand. "A notice I can help you pass around to the other tenants?" I take a paper from the top of the stack just as Deb vehemently shakes her head.

"Deb, please," my eyes close, "tell me this isn't true." I hold the notice up as if she didn't already know what was on it.

"I–I," Deb stutters. I open my eyes and watch a tear roll down Deb's cheek. I take the stack of papers from her hands, place them on the floor, and wrap her in an embrace. Whatever the reason is for this, I'm sure she isn't the cause.

"It's going to be okay. Do you have a place to go?"

"How can you be concerned about me when you are losing your home?" Deb's words are mumbled as she cries into my shoulder.

"Because I'm going to be okay," I say. *I'll be okay*. Maybe if I say it enough I'll believe it? I peek over Deb's head at the stack of notices.

One month.

I have one month to pack up my belongings and vacate the apartment.

"So, what brought this on?" I ask. Deb steps out of my embrace and picks up the stack of papers.

"The city kept increasing the costs for the property, and I couldn't keep up without raising the rent exceptionally high." Deb sniffles and rubs her nose with the outside of her hand. I reach through my door and grab the box of tissues that sits on the counter. "The city is going to take over the building. I don't know what they have planned."

Deb looks away and crosses her arms, her shoulders tensing. It seems she doesn't want to talk about it anymore, so I offer to go with her to pass out the notices to everyone.

"That's why I came to you first," she smiles sheepishly.

"I've always got your back, Deb." I square my shoulders and take the papers from her hands. We begin going door to door, and I spew a monologue of explanation and apology on behalf of Deb. I give hugs where needed and step between Deb and irate tenants more often than I should have to. The entire time, panic is rising in my chest and a million questions swirl around my brain. Where will I go? When will I have time to find a place within a month between work and trying to find a woman for Darcy? Will I end up stuck on the streets again? What if I don't find an affordable place to live?

The anxiety presses down hard with each door I knock on. When we finally finish, I feel heavier than the loaded barbell dropped after the final rep at the gym. I hug Deb goodbye and tell her I will check on her tomorrow. Meanwhile, I lock myself in my apartment and make the phone call to the one person I need the most.

After two rings, she picks up.

"Hayden! Is everything okay?"

"Chill, Stells. We're good here in New York City," I say, needing to inform her it's not a life-or-death situation. Though honestly, it feels that way right now. She lets out a long-winded sigh.

"I'm heading home from work with Luca right now. Just so you're aware he can hear the conversation."

Silence ensues for a moment. The rumble of the road is loud in the background, then I hear Lucas say, "Sorry, Hayden. I'm in the middle of seducing my wife. Can't talk."

Stella giggles, then squeals. "Stop, Lucas! Eyes on the road."

"Oh, I have my eyes on *something*," he responds, his voice clearer as if he is leaning towards Stella.

I attempt a laugh, but it falls short.

"Hey, Lucas. I really need your wife for like two minutes," I yell into the phone.

"Ouch," Stella's voice grows farther away as if she pulled the phone away from her ear. "Okay, Luca. Let me hear her out." Then back to me, she says, "I'm all yours."

With mustered sarcasm, I say, "Awe. Thank you so much, best friend." She scoffs on the other end of the line. "Okay, but seriously," I begin, feeling the panic rise as I prepare to tell her everything. "I'm getting kicked out of my apartment, Darcy still has me on a wild goose chase for the perfect wife, and I'M GETTING KICKED OUT OF MY APARTMENT."

"I think we should start with the apartment thing," Stella says. "Tell me what happened."

I recap the events while fighting back hysterical tears. This isn't like me. I face situations like this head-first and with a bold, lioness attitude. Not like a hopeless woman who has no fight left in her. Have I gotten too comfortable in life?

"There's got to be something available with a decent rent and within your work range," Stella says after I finish. "The issue is going to be finding time to move."

"Exactly," I sob, no longer able to hold the deluge back. "Because Darcy still wants me to find the mythical holy grail: a wife he will be satisfied with."

"Oh, Hayden," Stella sighs, and I can visualize her sad, gray eyes in my head. "I'm sending you hugs right now. Can you feel them?"

When was the last time I cried like this? I collapse onto my couch, shoving my head in my pillow while my phone falls to the floor. I hear Stella's breathing through the headphone in my ear and my body relaxes, sinking into the taupe cushions. The cool air from the open window kisses my skin, and I am comforted. Knowing I have someone in my corner who is simply willing to listen calms me. As the tears begin to fall slower and my breathing becomes more even, I tell Stella thank you.

"Let's make a game plan," she says. I grin through the salty tears still rolling down my face and sniffle. "My favorite words."

An hour and a half, several Lucas interruptions, a few hundred "I miss yous", and one demolished pint of ice cream later, we hang up.

"She's right," I say while hoisting myself off the couch. "There's no sense in panicking. There's got to be something available for me in this big city that is reasonably priced and not too far a drive from work. If I tell Darcy I need a day off or two to move, I'm sure it won't be the end of the world."

The trash can lid pops open with the tap of my foot on the floor lever, and I toss the empty ice cream container in. The chicken stench is overwhelming, but I think I can survive with the stench for one more day.

"Also, she's going to reach out to her contacts and give me names of women who might be suitable for Mr. Never Satisfied."

I pause in my tracks on my way back to the love of my life —my couch—as an uncomfortable realization hits: I'm going crazy. I've been talking aloud to myself more and more with each passing day. I haven't done that since my street days.



Darcy

ONDAY. IT ALWAYS ARRIVES too soon.

That doesn't matter much because my life is a constant string of Mondays. Sunday through Saturday—it's all

a blur. Interviews. Meet and greets. Dinners. Façades.

Speeches.

I'm given a schedule by my campaign team, day after day, and I'm enslaved to it. A prisoner to the life I chose. The plan was never to run for president of the United States, but after the dumpster fire that was the last administration, I felt God calling me to run for office. I had the money, the connections, and the name, so it made sense to take the leap into the political arena. Furthermore, I had something many politicians lack: selfless motivations and ambitions. I'm running for the homeless, for the orphaned, for the least of them, as Scripture says. Having my name attached to that type of reform is nothing short of spectacular. Okay, so my motivations are mostly selfless. We all have a bit of selfishness inside of us.

My phone buzzes on my wooden desk, and I shuffle through papers until I find it buried underneath the campaign budget report. A text from Ren Sato, my best friend, flashes across the screen.

Ren: Who's the new woman?

I ignore him, directing my attention to the mountain of paperwork covering nearly every inch of my L-desk, but then another text comes through.

Ren: I want to meet her.

I fist the newspaper in my hands, unpleasant words roaring across my brain. The door opens, wafting the scent of cedar and musk from the candle burning in the front of the room over me.

"Mr. Marshall," a too cheery voice calls. Hayden. The only reason I look up from my desk is to glare at her for having a sing-song voice that drives me crazy when I hear it in the mornings. How can a person be this happy in the midst of the political whirlwind everyday? Seeing the burn marks still lingering on her face makes me feel a little bad for thinking negative thoughts about her. She truly does great things for me and this campaign.

She clears her throat. "I have your morning sched—"

"Leave it here." I don't want to hear the word "schedule" ever again at this point in time.

Hayden sets the horrid paper—that will only end up in the recycling bin—gently on the corner of my desk before turning to leave.

"Wait."

She stops in her tracks and abruptly turns. A single curl falls from her bun, and she reaches to tuck it back in. "Yes, sir?"

A smidge of anger flares within me at the word. "I've asked you several times not to call me sir."

"Yes, sir," she stammers. "I mean, yes. Just yes."

"Do you have the next candidate lined up?" Her brows pinch together, and she cocks her head to the side. The coiled, black strand falls out again.

"Candidate?"

"For my wife," I clarify. Her shoulders tense. The strand still cups her face, falling right over her temple.

"I've contacted a few women," she begins, tucking the curl behind her ear, averting her eyes. Why am I fascinated with a ridiculous, unruly strand of hair? "I should receive answers by the end of the two-week period you allotted me."

"Two weeks." The words taste sour on my tongue. I groan. "That will be too late."

"Too late for what, s—"

The piercing darts of death I throw her way with my eyes cuts off the attempted title. It makes me feel like I'm my father, which I most certainly am not. I *will* break her of this habit.

"You said two weeks on Friday." Hayden speaks each word slowly and without surety.

"I know what I said, but I need to move faster." As I stand from my chair, I shove the now crinkled copy of the *Times* in her face. "See." She takes a moment to read over the headline: PRESIDENTIAL CANDIDATE DARCY MARSHALL HAS FOUND HIS FUTURE FIRST LADY?

"Not good," she whispers. I toss the crumpled newspaper onto my desk.

Hayden rubs her temples, tilting her head down to her chest. When she whips her head upwards, the curl comes loose again.

Before my brain processes what is happening, I take a single step towards Hayden and tuck the curl back into her bun. My fingers linger on her hair, feeling the smooth texture. It doesn't feel stringy like I expected it to, but soft and sleek. Like moisturizer on my hands.

The silence enveloping us screams louder than the way Father used to yell at Mother, bringing me to my senses.

Jerking my hand away, I take several steps backward and barrel into the sharp corner of my large, wooden desk. My outer thigh howls in pain, but I grit my teeth to keep the curses in.

I stare at the polished, hardwood floor, noticing the shine of my black shoes, before risking a glance at Hayden. When I do, her doe eyes are wide open, her nude lips parted, and a blush coats her slightly blistered brown cheeks. What have I done?

"Hayden," I say her name with a gruffness that adds another level of embarrassment to this situation. My mouth is a desert, and it feels like I'm swallowing sand when I attempt to clear my throat. "Please maintain a professional appearance while in the workplace." I internally cringe at the hypocrisy of my words because of my recent actions. That was bad. Unbelievably regrettable.

To make matters worse, she laughs. Belly laughs. In between snorts, she says, "Mr. Marshall, that was *highly* unprofessional of you."

My neck flares with heat. "It meant nothing. I was not coming on to you. You should not take my actions that way." The words rush from my mouth like a criminal denying the very crime he committed. *Keep digging that hole for yourself, Darcy.*

Her laugh becomes a cackle, and my face burns hotter and hotter. Hayden throws her hands up. "Don't worry. I know you hate me. I'll be going now."

Hayden laughs like a hyena all the way out of my office. *Oh,* God, please don't let there be a lawsuit for sexual harassment charges awaiting me at the end of this day.

I rip a tissue from the box on my desk and dab the sweat beads forming on my forehead line. The best course of action is to approach her, say the words "I'm sorry," and explain my lapse of sound judgment. Instead, I want to choose to avoid her for the rest of the day. Maybe even the week. Confrontation has never been a problem for me, but usually the other person is the one needing to say sorry, not me.

I'm great at confrontation but not at apologies.

Avoidance is not probable. I need Hayden to help me with the wife search. It's a team effort; I most definitely can't accomplish the task on my own. Women run from me once they get to know me. They end up loathing me because I'm not the friendly, charismatic man in the portrait that the media ignorantly paints. I'm not mean, just introverted. Maybe that comes off as mean and standoffish and hateful sometimes?

Speaking of...

Why does Hayden think I hate her? Does she aggravate me? Yes. Is she my opposite in every way? Of course. Am I nitpicky about her actions? You bet I am. But pure hate? No, I don't hate her. That emotion is only reserved for my father. I don't even hate Priscilla for walking out on me.

Maybe Hayden thinks I hate her because I can be mean and cold in the pursuit of feeling safe in my own skin at times. That's what my therapist said a long time ago when I sought help after Ophelia died. Have I not course-corrected enough?

With a long, drawn-out sigh, I take a seat at my desk and think through possible scenarios.

One. I apologize to Hayden, we move forward, and she finds the perfect wife for me.

Two. I ignore Hayden, pray she doesn't file a workplace sexual harassment claim against me, and she gives up finding a wife for me.

Option one. Definitely. Mostly because I don't want the claim filed against me. And it would be good to apologize to

her, show her I'm not the monster she seems to perceive me as at times.

I work through different apologies as I leave my office and head for the conference room where, according to my schedule, Hayden is giving the team a run down of their tasks in preparation for next week's speech in front of Independence Hall in Philadelphia.

I weave through the hallways of my home until I push my way through the tall, red oak doors leading into the rectangular conference room. Twelve sets of surprised eyes turn towards me, but I'm focused on the set of dark brown eyes that slowly narrow as if they were lasers locking onto their target.

A smirk pulls at the corner of her lips, and I swallow the lump rising in my throat.

"Mr. Marshall, is everything okay?" one of the guys asks. I don't bother to decipher who because I'm in the middle of one of the most intense games of "don't blink" that I've ever played. Her brown eyes are several shades lighter than normal, wrinkles forming in the corner of her eyes as her smirk deepens.

"What's wrong, Mr. Marshall?" Hayden echoes. She pouts her bottom lip and tilts her head. She's hiding it well, but a ghost of the smirk still resides on her face.

Anger pulses through me because she *knows*. And she's playing a game of cat and mouse to get a rise out of me. To try and embarrass me in front of my team. Who is the *real* mean person here?

She knows exactly what happened, exactly what I'm concerned about, and exactly why I shoved my way through the conference room doors panting and with disheveled, fingered hair.

Because apparently I'm in the mood to touch hair today.

That's it. I take a deep breath in, close my eyes, and release a breath that moves slower than Congress trying to pass a bill. Ultimately, Hayden Bennett is my subordinate. She can't get away with treating me this way, regardless of what happened. I have to put an end to this behavior. She can't continue thinking she can have her way with me just because she manages *my* campaign. Key word: my.

"Hayden, may I speak with you alone for one moment." The rest of the team in the conference room resumes their work, and Hayden, still wearing the ghost of a smirk, clicks her way toward me.

I hold the door open for her as she steps out of the room, and I let it softly click shut behind us.

"Yes, Mr. Marshall?" Her tone is innocent, childlike. It annoys me.

"I'm sorry for my inappropriate behavior. It won't happen again. The curl kept falling and was distracting me." There. Simple, true, and upfront.

But Hayden's eyes continue to smile like there's a joke I'm missing. "It's okay. I'll invest in better bobby pins."

I nod, unsure of what else to say. It sounds like she won't press charges. In fact, I think she finds the entire situation amusing more than anything based on the sparkle in her brown eyes and the smirk on her face.

"Thank you," I say, running my hand through my hair. Again. I spin on my heel and go on a hunt for a comb to style my waves back where they belong.

For heaven's sake, Darcy. No more hair-touching today.



The content of a body sleeping next to mine.

CRAVE ALONE TIME like a corrupt politician craves money, but when I receive time alone, I feel...alone. A house of this size and prestige was never meant to host one person. Sure, some of the staff lives here among me, but that's the thing. They live among me, not with me. The pillow beside me remains empty night after night, and sometimes, though I would never admit this out loud, I desire the warmth of a body sleeping next to mine.

This house is too big. Maybe I should sell it and buy a one-bedroom cottage in the mountains? Then again, my history—my story—is pressed within these walls. Meandering the hallways and gazing upon the art hanging on the walls leaves me wanting to name and befriend the pictured faces like Anna

from *Frozen*. Though I've lived here my entire life, I've never taken to wanting to find rest and solace in painted faces.

Maybe I'm more like Elsa with a deep desire to shut everyone out so I can't hurt them?

It was a long day at the group home, as is every Wednesday, and I sat through two movies—*Frozen* and *Frozen II*, which is why that dang musical is occupying my thoughts. It was worth getting the songs stuck in my head to see the smiles on the kids' faces and to hear their voices laughing and singing along with the movies.

Pausing at one particular picture causes an ache to tear my soul. *Ophelia*. She's one of the few faces I wouldn't have to name in this processional line of artwork. Her cheeks are rosy, blue eyes sparking with mischief and excitement. This portrait was painted three days before she died, and it serves as a constant reminder of my failures as an older brother.

Yes, maybe I am more like Elsa. Lock me away so I can't make promises to people that I can't keep. So I can no longer hurt those who love me the most.

Then again, who is left to love me besides Mother?

Before I know it, I'm back in my office with little recollection as to how my feet carried me there.

A long-winded sigh escapes as I collapse into my desk chair. When was the last time I took a break? I ask this question every day, and every time, it's the same answer: I don't remember. *Breaks are for the faint of heart*, Father would say.

A knock at the door saves me from taking a trip down memory lane with thoughts of my father. That lane might as well be called Elm Street.

"Come in."

"What's up, my dude?" A short—well, shorter than my six-foot-two self—Japanese man wearing a snazzy dark green suit saunters through my office doorway.

A grin stretches across my face.

"Ren, is that any way to greet the future president of the United States?"

"Yep. Better get used to it." He bows. "Ren Sato: Keeping Darcy Marshall humble since the 1990s."

I chuckle as I bow in return, already feeling more relaxed in his presence than I did alone and brooding two seconds ago.

"You look *hansamu*," Ren says, looking me up and down. "Do you have somewhere to be tonight?"

"Dinner party at Weatherby's estate. Figured I would wear my favorite suit for a confidence boost."

"Yabai. That's rough." Ren fidgets with his sleeve.

I shrug. "Just another show to put on."

"You're the master of shows." Ren adjusts his low bun, or *chonmage*, as he calls it. "Are you going alone? After hours of making me wait, you texted that the newspaper was lying, but I don't quite buy it. What are you up to?"

With a glare, I only answer the first question. "Unfortunately, no."

"You are naturally brooding, but there is only one person who could put that specific expression on your face." Ren raises his eyebrows. "Is your manager tagging along?"

"Mhmm." My mood sours as I think of Hayden pestering me all night.

"Come on, Darcy-kun. She's an awesome woman."

I glare at him, but he stands firm with his arms crossed. "You haven't met her."

"You talk about her enough that I feel like she's our third best friend."

"Hayden Bennett is not my friend," I mumble.

Another knock at my door halts our conversation.

"Must be her." Ren's face lights up. "I finally get to meet the woman who puts your panties in a wad."

I shove Ren's shoulder like I used to do when we were school boys as I walk to open the door. "You can say hi, but after that, take your leave."

"Take your leave," Ren mocks under his breath. Then louder, he sucks his teeth. "Yeah, right."

I slowly open the door, and Hayden stands there with her hair in her signature bun, though she lets a few curls hang in front of her face. *Stay clear of those*, I demand to myself. Her face is practically healed now. Only a remnant of scars from

the blisters remains visible under her makeup. I take notice of her yellow pants, black tucked-in blouse, and black strappy heels.

Why doesn't she wear dresses to these dinners like all the other women? I've asked her several times to do just that.

"I see you didn't take my dress suggestion to heart."

"And I see you still haven't realized that you can't dictate what clothes I choose to wear."

"She's got a valid point," Ren pipes up. I side-eye him as Hayden steps around me and into my office.

As soon as I close the door, I turn around and run into a stopped Hayden. She tumbles forward and lands in Ren's arms. Without thinking, I reach out to collect her from him, but Ren has already set her back upright and is mere inches from her face. His arms trail hers while his eyes flick over every part of her body.

"Are you okay?" he asks.

Hayden's chin tilts up, almost as if she is inviting him to—

"She's fine." I force my hands to stay by my side. They want to reach out and pull the woman away from Ren. There's no need for a makeout session in my office involving my best friend and my campaign manager. The thought alone stirs a fire in my stomach.

Ren glances my way, and I watch his top lip twitch like he's trying to suppress a smile. Or a smirk.

He turns his attention back to Hayden. "Are you fine?" Ren asks with honey in his voice.

She swallows and nods her head once.

With a smirk and his eyes still on Hayden, Ren finally creates distance between the two.

I choose to ignore the scenario that transpired. I could blame Hayden for stopping in her tracks, but I still ran into her. And I don't feel like apologizing to her again.

Ren's smirk has transformed into a smile. "Konnichiwa. I'm Ren Sato." He bows. "You must be Hayden Bennett. Darcy-kun has told me much about you." I narrow my eyes as he glances my way. That only seems to make his grin grow wider.

"Darcy-kun, huh?" Hayden shakes her head. "You two are close?"

"He couldn't get rid of me if he tried."

Hayden chuckles and brings one hand up to cover her mouth. It's an objectively cute action, like she's embarrassed.

Hayden Bennett is never embarrassed. If I know anything about that woman, it's that she's too confident for her own good.

I continue to watch Ren and Hayden. I don't like the way they move around each other. Hayden has fully angled herself away from me and toward Ren. Ren has mimicked the action. They aren't speaking, but their body language seems to be having its own conversation.

Why do I feel like a third wheel in this room?

"We need to get going," I state, clapping my hands together.

"Will you be joining us tonight, Sato-san?"

"Please, call me Ren. Though, I do respect that you understand proper honorifics." Ren continues flashing his million-dollar smile as he bows to Hayden once more.

She bows in return. "Then, please, call me Hayden."

"Okay," I draw. "We've got to go, Miss Bennett."

"I think it'll be fun to tag along," Ren says.

"No," I bark. Hayden gawks at me and Ren shrugs. Then, he whips out his phone and shows me a text invite from Mr. Weatherby.

With a smug expression that could rival the current president, he says, "Let's save gas and ride together."

The Dinner Party



March

Hayden

S WEET GOODNESS. WHAT HAVE I been blessed by the Almighty with?

The answer? My very own Japanese dream hunk.

I'm sitting in Darcy's fancy black Cadillac. Ren is in the front passenger seat, and Darcy is sitting adjacent to me in the back with only the small middle seat in the space between us. He insisted Ren take the front seat and climbed in the back with me. Of course, I put up a fuss, questioning why I couldn't sit up front and keep Lionel, one of Darcy's personal drivers, company while both the men sat in the back.

Darcy's reasoning: Ren is our guest and should be allotted the front seat.

Honestly, I want that dreamboat sitting next to me in the backseat instead of the stiff-necked, insufferable, too-tall-for-his-own-good Darcy.

"So, Ren." I lean forward, placing my hands on top of the shoulder portion of his seat to steady myself. That *chonmage* of his has my nerves unraveling. "Are you from the States or Japan? Your English is impeccable. There's not even a trace of a Japanese accent."

Ren turns his head in my direction so that he's eyeing me out of one corner. "I am the son of the Japanese ambassador to the United States. I was born and raised here, though I have been on a mission to understand and engage in my roots more."

Suddenly, I feel small in this car of powerful men.

At least there's always Lionel the Driver.

"Oh, Mr. Sako is your father. I believe I met him at last year's Ambassador Ball." I try to sound chill and nuanced, but my heart is racing and my skin is perspiring. This man looks too good for his own good. I can see the resemblance now—bushy (but neat) eyebrows, pointed nose, long neck, and lips that are ridiculously full. I remember thinking the same of Mr. Sako. Regardless of when I meet someone or how many times I meet them, I have a knack for recalling their faces and remembering names. It's quite helpful in my line of work.

Ren chuckles. "He has an affinity for those kinds of things. Me? Not so much."

"Why not?"

"I have more of a..." he hums, "private taste." Then he winks as his lips pull into a smirk.

I'm a loaded spring set loose at his insinuated remark. Mercy, that man could get anything he wanted with that wink and smirk of his.

Releasing the grip on his seat, I fall back with a *thump* against my own seat. Darcy watches me from an angle, but I'm too focused on trying to discreetly fan myself to pay his scowl much attention. Ren turns back to the front, but he lowers his visor and situates the mirror where I can see him,

and I'm ninety-nine percent sure he can see me, if the intense smolder is any indication.

This is the kind of sexy stare men give while they do the latest dancing trend on social media.

I never thought one would be directed at me outside of a screen.

Darcy harrumphs, ruining the moment. *Come on, dude. I was in the process of literally melting into a puddle.*

"When was the last time you had *private time* with another woman?" Darcy asks as he crosses his arms over his chest.

Ren doesn't take his eyes off me as he replies. "A gentleman does not kiss and tell."

"You don't kiss at all. Well, unless we count that one time in tenth grade—"

"I am appalled you would bring that up." Ren abruptly turns and faces Darcy, who is... smiling?

I didn't know he knew how to do that unless he was in front of a camera or crowd.

The smile is genuine, not forced.

It's kind of breathtaking.

And that's a thought I will banish to the depths of Sheol for the rest of eternity.

"Quit pretending to be the flirt you most certainly are not. You forget how to speak in front of most women you like," Darcy says. His smug expression grows. I turn to look at Ren, whose sexy stare has turned into a sexy grimace.

"It's not pretending if it's working," Ren mumbles. Then louder and with a transfixed smile, "Right, Hayden?" He shifts brown eyes back to me.

RIGHT! However, if he can speak and flirt with me like it's nobody's business, then I'm assuming he isn't interested. What a bummer. We would have had beautiful babies.

"Um, I guess," I dumbly reply while fiddling with a loose curl dangling in front of my face. I focus on deep breaths to cool my heated face and slow down my disappointed heart.

"Stop flirting with my campaign manager." Darcy's voice is dark, making him sound like Batman.

"Why? It's not like she's your woman."

I throw my hand over my mouth as if that would contain the roar of laughter bubbling inside me.

Spoiler alert: it doesn't.

Ren tilts his head to the side in amusement while Darcy narrows his eyes at me, his mouth agape.

"What's so unbelievably funny that you can't control yourself?" Darcy asks, utterly offended.

I shift my finger between us, indicating that the idea of an "us" is terrifyingly hilarious as I continue to boisterously laugh. Me? Darcy's woman? Not in a million years. Not if we were the last two people on this Earth.

Darcy gives his signature scowl, and Ren situates himself correctly in his seat. He flips the visor up.

My manic laughter ceases when Darcy unbuckles his seatbelt and slides closer to me, his tall, built frame fully occupying the center seat plus some.

"There are thousands of women who would jump at the opportunity to be my woman. I've rejected all the women you have brought to me, not the other way around."

With every passing word, I shrink. I don't know if it's the all-black suit he's sporting, the way his eyes match the suit, his husky Batman voice, or his suffocating closeness, but I have the overwhelming desire to apologize for my comment and tell him that I would love to be his wife regardless of my disdain for him. Just to keep the peace.

But enough of that.

I'm not a woman who cowers.

With every ounce of confidence I can muster, I reply, "You have no idea how hard it has been trying to find a woman willing to even *try* to go on a single date with you. Much less getting the women to the stage of letting them know you are wanting her permanently as a wife."

He leans back against the seat, tilting his head toward the sky with a frustrated grunt. His hands run through his dirty blonde waves that have been gelled and styled for the night.

"You're probably scaring them all away," Darcy mutters, though he in no way tried to conceal the statement.

I hear Ren whisper from the front. "Oh, boy."

Then I see red.

Grabbing his tie, I jerk his face down so that he is eye-level with me. "Don't you for one second try to blame me for your lack of social propriety, your unrealistic expectations of women, and your grinch-like demeanor." I jab him in the chest with a finger from my free hand. "I don't care if you were petitioning to be king of this world. That doesn't give you permission to bully me and blame me for your own faults. I am here to do one job: get you elected to America's highest office. That's it."

As we pass under a street light, the world slows to a halt.

His sapphire eyes, now illuminated by the light shining through the sunroof and windows, widen. His lips, shiny as if he recently applied chapstick, narrow while his jaw clenches and unclenches. What's the cliché references in all the dark romance books? He looks like a vengeful angel...

And I realize that I let Street Hayden loose and insulted a man running for the president of the United States. A billionaire. Most importantly, my boss.

With that awakening, all motion resumes and Darcy's expressions are plunged back into the darkness of the night. My senses slap me in the face.

I let go of his tie and summon my hands to my lap.

Ren whistles from the front and then turns to face us. "It's about time someone other than me called him out on his

prideful complex." He throws a cheeky grin at Darcy and holds a hand up in the air towards me, which I assume is for a high-five.

Keeping my hands firmly in my lap, I give my head a little shake to let Ren know that a high-five is not going to happen. He slowly lets his hand drop and turns around again.

The moment Ren is no longer visibly peeking over the shoulder of the seat, I cringe. Whatever apology that's going to tumble out of my mouth in about three seconds better be the world's greatest apology.

"Mr. Marshall, I—"

He holds a finger up, his face turned away from me. I desperately need to fix this.

"Sir, I—"

"Just let me think for a moment." His voice is a growl, and I know I took things too far. The overwhelming desire to win him back over to my good side takes over, and so I do the only thing I can right now. I lean back in my seat and shut up for once.

His fingers fly to his temples and he lightly shakes his head. What's going on up there? I bite my tongue to resist the temptation to apologize again. Instead, I ask the Lord to fix this situation because I can only screw it up more, it seems. Why did I have to let the anger out? The ugly out?

That's why your Mama left you. You're rotten inside and out. The words of Director Hoggs are seared into my memories, and they like to make appearances every now and then. I take deep breaths and remind myself that I am cherished, loved, and adored by the Creator of this universe. He gave me breath in my lungs. He thought I was worth having on Earth. His opinion is the only one that matters.

Feeling centered again, I effectively get a short apology out to the brooding man next to me without him interrupting, but all he murmurs in response is, "She's it. I should have known all along."



Darcy

THE PERFECT CANDIDATE FOR Mrs. Darcy Marshall has been under my nose this entire time. She's the woman I need for the position, but I've been too annoyed by her very presence to even consider the possibility.

After Priscilla left me, I realized two things. The first realization was that I did not need love. I only truly needed respect, loyalty, and trust. The second realization was that I needed a woman who would be my sidekick and who understood the world I lived in.

Hayden Bennett is capable of taking over the world. I've seen her in action dealing with the press, managing my team, and the million other things she does on a day-to-day basis for this campaign. But the way she confidently stood up to me for (admittedly) being extremely rude to her opened my eyes to the possibility of so much more. She could be a real confidant. There is no fear of heartache. I don't particularly like her, much less love her.

But I do trust and respect her.

Will making her my wife for my office tenure, if elected, be a thorn in my side? Of course. However, it could also be a strategic move. There's no rule, among countless election rules, saying your fiancée or wife can't manage your campaign. Though we get under each other's skin, and she's one of the loudest women I know, she's also the most qualified

candidate for the job of being my wife and possibly becoming First Lady.

We work pretty great together, if the success of this campaign so far is any indication. We are nearing the end of March, and my poll numbers have never been higher than they

A tap on my shoulder pulls me from my thoughts.

Hayden's sad doe eyes stir something in my stomach. "We're almost there. Should I stay in the car tonight, or...?"

"Come in with me." I swallow the lump in my throat at the uncomfortable feeling in my stomach. Who cares that she's sad? I've made her sad plenty of times.

No, not sad. I've made her mad. She's cute when she's mad, but seeing her sad makes me... sad.

Wait, no. She's not cute. It just doesn't bother me as much when she's mad because it's usually over something small and insignificant.

The quiet is all encompassing; the only sound is tires on gravel as we enter through the gates of Weatherby Estate. Before long, the car halts in the circular driveway, and Ren jets out before Lionel can open the door for him. Lionel looks back at me, and I wave him out of the car. Now, it's only me and Hayden. The silence and tension is sharp enough to slice through the atmospheric energy around us.

I look Hayden over. She's pretty, in an unconventional way. She's untamed, one could say. But she's smart as a whip and would make the perfect Mrs. Darcy Marshall... with a little polishing, of course. "You mentioned you were only here to get me elected, correct?"

She nods her head slowly. "But Mr. Marshall, I am so—"

"Say no more. You're here for one job? Here's a job for you: Be my wife."

Hayden is a statue, frozen in time with her mouth still open from speaking before I interrupted her umpteenth attempt at an apology. A few long moments pass before she even blinks.

"Oh, you're trying to get me back for my outburst." Hayden forces a laugh, interrupting my thoughts. "Good one. I thought you were serious for a moment there."

"I am serious," I state. Hayden opens her mouth to speak again, but I cut her off. "Be my wife."

She is silent again, her mouth opening and closing like a fish. What part of this does she not get? I've already made up my mind. She needs to get on board with my decision.

I continue speaking. "Of course, I will compensate for your time handsomely. How does two-hundred grand a year sound to you?"

Instead of looking impressed like I imagined in my head, Hayden looks like she might pass out.

Correction. She vomits.

Right into my lap.

The stench is immediately suffocating, and I do what any reasonable person would.

I shove the door open and lean out of the door frame just in time for my own stomach to empty itself.

"Mr. Marshall," Hayden exclaims through a sickened groan. From the sound of her door opening, I imagine she's doing what I'm doing, which is getting the heck out of this puke mobile.

Though I can't see her because my back is to her, I hear her heels click on the gravel driveway, drawing closer to me. I wipe my mouth with my jacket sleeve—it's already ruined—and stand up straight.

"I'm so sorry, Mr. Marshall. It must have been the—"

I hold a finger in the air, effectively silencing her. I can feel her eyes boring into my back, but I refuse to turn around. If I did, I would most likely be arrested for murder tonight.

Another crunch of the gravel tells me she is coming closer.

"Mr. Marshall."

I continue staring into the darkness of the night around me. Hayden's stomach contents coat my pants and shoes. My favorite Armani suit. A growl rumbles through my throat.

Did she honestly find me that repulsive? She laughed earlier at the idea of marrying me, but to be quite frank, I thought it was mere shock at the statement. Now, I'm second-guessing that she might honestly not find me the least bit husband material.

Which is another reason to make sure she says yes to me. How can she think that I am not worthy to be a husband? Much less hers?

I will prove to her that I am a dang good husband, even if it's just a fake one. I won't be like my father. Ever.

A petite hand rests on my shoulder, and I stiffen.

"I'm so, so sorry. Let me pay for your dry cleaning."

A breath escapes my pressed lips, creating a puff of fog in the cool night air.

"No need. I'll recycle the suit and get a new one." Even if it was my favorite. I turn around, and Hayden drops her hand to her side. Warmth lingers where her fingers rested.

She bites her lip and looks away from my gaze. An unfamiliar feeling arises in my stomach, a warm feeling that has the pent-up anger threatening to melt away, though I'm not quite ready for that yet.

"How did you manage to not get a drop on yourself?" There is a dry coarseness to my voice, creating a positively growly and grumpy effect.

Regardless of my tone, she laughs. "I'm a woman of many talents."

With a frustrated snort, I run a hand through my hair. How can she laugh at a moment like this? But then again, I'm standing in front of my ex-fiancé's father's house, proposing to my campaign manager while coated in her vomit. What have I sunk to?

I'm not giving up now. Hayden Bennett as my wife still makes the most sense to me in this pressing, time-restrained situation. "Would one of those talents be marrying your boss and possibly becoming First Lady of the United States?"

"You were serious?"

I sigh. Am I ever not serious? What part of this is she not understanding? "Yes, Hayden. I'm very serious. It's a real marriage in the eyes of the law, but it won't be real for us. Just think of it as a job promotion with significantly higher pay. And new housing."

With a small gasp, her eyebrows raise and her mouth drops open. At that moment, the wind brushes across my face carrying unthinkable smells. Hayden then covers her mouth and nose with her hand, and I instinctively scrunch my nose.

"Let's move this conversation to somewhere more... sanitary," I say.

She nods her head, and I pull my phone from the pocket of my black slacks to ask one of my other drivers to pick us up in my favorite car—the yellow Mustang. Spotting Lionel facing away from us with his hands laced behind his back, I walk the slight distance away from Hayden and the car to speak with him. He rocks back and forth on his toes, humming an unfamiliar tune.

"Lionel," I say, trying not to startle him with my sudden approach.

"Mr. Marshall." He turns on his heel and faces me with a nod. "Are you ready for me to park the car?"

"There was an incident. Vomit is now soaked into the floor of the backseat."

I expect Lionel to flinch or make a disgusted face, but he doesn't. Instead, he says, "I will make sure it is cleaned by tomorrow."

"I will pay you extra for the service. Thank you, Lionel."

He looks me over, noticing the new additions to my suit. He says, "Should I call someone to pick you and Miss Bennett up?"

"Thanks, but I've already called Bentley. He will be here shortly. You can go ahead and take off."

He nods once and walks determinedly to the car, pausing only to give a slight nod to Hayden, who crosses her arms over her chest and hugs herself. The woman who never gets embarrassed must be dying on the inside right now.

As Lionel drives away, I join a shivering Hayden on the gravel walkway. Not embarrassed, but apparently cold.

I shrug my coat off, but quickly remember it is splashed with unthinkable things.

"It's got your...stomach contents on it, but it's warm." I hand the jacket out to her. She stares at it as if it's diseased. Disregarding her look, I step behind her and wrap it around her shoulders. I half expect her to toss it off, but instead, her hands grip the sides and pull it closed around her.

"Thank you," she whispers. In a louder voice, "You need to call Ren and let him know we are leaving."

Ren. Right. I forgot about him.

I send a quick text letting him know that I would be leaving. Two seconds later, he calls me.

"Why are you leaving?" I hear laughter in his voice. "Did Hayden put you in your place again and now you need to nurse your pride alone?"

"No," I bite. "We just need to go." Hayden would be highly embarrassed if I told him what happened. I'd hate to do that to her, especially if she is my future wife.

"We?"

"Yes. Hayden and I are leaving."

"Oh," he says, his laughing tone shifting to something more incredulous. "Did you two realize you're in love?"

I growl. "No, Ren. We just have to leave. Are you coming or staying?"

"I'll stay here. You two kids have fun." And with that, he clicks off.

"Ren is staying," I state. Hayden only offers a soft smile.

"Thanks for not telling Ren I threw up on you." She tucks her chin to her chest and hugs my jacket closer to her. "I know you were looking out for your own image, but you saved mine, too." I say nothing. There's no point in countering her accusation. I've learned people will always believe what they want to, no matter your intentions.

We stand there outside the entrance to Weatherby's. It's a cloudy night, so only lights pouring through the windows of the mansion offer a slight reprieve from the darkness. Hayden and I look anywhere but at each other, at least, I assume she is trying as hard as I am not to make eye contact.

The smell has faded in the fresh air of the night, and only a trace lingers when the wind begins to blow.

Silence has always been my strong suit, but there is a massive elephant in the area right now, and I'm not talking about an establishment Republican.

I clear my throat. "Hayden, I was serious about my proposal. I think this could work. We aren't romantically inclined, so we can think of this as a business proposal of sorts. Just between us. The rest of the world can say what they will. Of course, we will have to show small amounts of PDA in public, but I do not think that will be a major issue since we know in our minds that this is fake. I will pay you two hundred thousand a year, and it will only last as long as my candidacy, or presidency, lasts. So, eight years maximum." I offer a smile, thinking of how it sounded like I was offering her eight years in prison.

She stares at me. Her eyes look glassy, but the crease in her brows tells me she is deep in thought.

"That's the longest I've ever heard you speak without pausing."

And for all that deep thought, that is what she concludes. A laugh escapes me.

"Mr. Marshall," Hayden coos. "Did you just laugh?"

I straighten my face out, pasting on my serious look. Well, I guess you could call my serious look simply *my look*.

She continues, "A smile and a laugh tonight. My word. Who knew you had it in you when not in front of a camera?"

I roll my eyes, feeling like a child. "I have a soul, you know."

"I did not, in fact, know that." Hayden chuckles. Her eyes shift away from me as the light banter dies down. "So, how was your meeting today?"

She's changing the subject, but I'll bite this time. She obviously needs time to process. "It was fine. The usual."

"You schedule your further-away meetings on Wednesdays. Why is that?"

With a swallow, I answer. "A mid-week breather from the office." She doesn't need to know where I actually go on Wednesdays.

I hear the roar of the Mustang approaching and my worries fade away.

"Our ride is here," I grin, anticipating driving my baby. Yes, I'm a car guy. They get all my love.

"Another smile," Hayden says. "What am I going to do with you?"

With my heightened mood and the rumble of the Mustang approaching, I respond with words that I know will haunt me for years to come.

"You should marry me, Hayden Bennett."



Hayden

Has E'S LOST IT. DARCY Marshall's mind is gone; it's on an island in the Bahamas sipping a margarita. The most creative, imaginative person could have never dreamt that *Darcy* would propose to *me*. I don't adhere to the belief that he is too good for me or anything. We are all human, none greater than another, but he hates me and thinks I'm the bane of his existence. So why would a man propose to a woman he hates even if it's fake?

A knock on the door jolts me from my panicked thoughts.

"One moment," I respond, taking one last swig and gargle of mouthwash before spitting it out and exiting the bathroom. An older woman dressed in a fitted black dress—Mrs. Pellenson, the senator's wife—nods at me before slipping into the bathroom of Mr. Weatherby's estate. There are plenty of bathrooms in this house, but this is the closest to the dining room. At least that's what one of the maids told me.

Darcy's driver brought him a spare change of clothes after hearing about what happened from Lionel because he thought Darcy might want to stay at the Weatherby dinner. I watched Darcy's face deflate at the news, and I knew that we would be staying. Thankfully, my clothes were puke-free.

I round the hallway, embarking on a hunt for either the dining room, a maid to point me in the right direction, or the man who suddenly wants to marry me. Seriously. What is he

thinking? I am his campaign manager. I didn't go to college to get an MRS degree, and it's basically selling myself if I were to say yes to him simply for the money. *Pft, ridiculous man*.

Then again, it's a place to live. I wouldn't have to continue my fruitless search for a reasonably priced apartment. I'd be living at my place of work.

Two hands grab my shoulders, and instinctively, I wrap my hands to the inside of the perpetrator's wrists and push, knocking the hands off my shoulders as I learned in my self-defense classes ages ago. Looking up to see who put their hands on me without my permission, I come face to face with the man occupying my thoughts. His blue eyes twinkle like stars, and it almost makes me smile.

Almost.

"Will you quit trying to bulldoze over me? You're going the wrong way." The flicker of amusement I saw at first glance disappears, and he is back to his gruff, serious self.

I scoff, a flush bleeding red through my cheeks. "Will you quit putting your hands on me without asking first?"

His jaw goes slack and... Is that a blush crawling up his face? "Fine. You can face-plant onto hard surfaces from now on."

"Mr. Marshall, what a pleasant surprise to see you here," an obnoxiously-loud voice calls. I break eye contact with Darcy and look over his shoulder.

This night just leveled up in difficulty.

Darcy scowls, then twists his features into the media mask he's perfected. He turns around.

"Mr. Loveless." Darcy nods and shakes the presidential candidate's outreached hand. "It's a pleasure to see you."

As if, I think to myself.

Mr. Loveless addresses me next and grabs my petite hand with his large, pudgy one. I narrow my eyes as we stare at each other in what has to be the world's longest handshake. Giving the Republican candidate a "don't try anything funny tonight" look, I remove my hand from his.

"I didn't think you'd join tonight due to the *current circumstances*," Mr. Loveless comments to Darcy.

Darcy maintains his mask and chuckles lightly. "Priscilla and I may not be getting married, but that does not mean our families are suddenly estranged."

Mr. Loveless smiles in the cunning way that makes me want to revert back to my street days and start throwing hands. "Of course. Well, I see my lovely *wife* down the hall. I better go join her and the rest of the party."

"Right behind you," Darcy says. But he doesn't move as Mr. Loveless steps around us and walks away.

"That no good snake," Darcy mumbles under his breath.

"Trying to make me jealous by using his wife."

I glance at Darcy, his media mask completely fallen. In its place is a brooding man. Though, the longer I watch him seethe, the more I realize something. The way his eyebrows

knit, the glisten in his drooping eyes, and the wrinkles appearing vaguely on his forehead... He isn't only brooding, but Darcy is exhausted. It's the expression I sported when I'd noticed myself in department store windows as I trudged back and forth from my medium wage job back when I was living on the street.

A thought punches me in the gut. Darcy is just like me. I have no one in my life to share the chores with, to share the highs and lows of life with, and neither does he. He may have a maid and a cook, but he has no one to decompress with, no one to cry to, and no one to hold when he lays his head on his pillow at night.

For the first time, I see a glimpse of the man behind the mask.

"Remember who you are, Mr. Marshall. Mr. Loveless will not get the upper hand tonight," I say. It's not much, but hopefully it encourages him. Presidential candidate Darcy Marshall has to come out to play. He nods in the curt way I'm used to, and then he motions forward. I turn around and begin the short walk down the hall and into the dining room.

Help everyone to remember they are mere human beings vying for various positions to govern a whole country and not petty children seeking power, I plead with God.

I need to go ahead and enter the headspace of calm, cool, and collected. If I don't, Street Hayden may make an appearance, and that wouldn't be good for Darcy.

Or myself.



Darcy

ND THAT'S THE REASON we have to maintain Republican control of the House this election cycle. We can't risk left-leaning Independents to filter in. Which means we should only support candidates with the 'R' behind their name," Mr. Loveless drones on.

"People may be more apt to vote for Independents simply due to the corruption rotting through both of the primary parties," I state. "Which means we shouldn't count out conservative-leaning Independents in our endorsements."

Mr. Loveless offers a gentle smile, though I know underneath it he is wishing I would go to the fiery place under my feet. He's part of the corruption, after all. The past hour has gone like this: Richard Loveless has taken shots at Independents claiming that people can never be sure if they adhere to more liberal or conservative beliefs, and I have countered that the Republican party is just as politically corrupt as the Democratic party.

Senator Pellenson has taken my side being an Independent himself. Mr. Weatherby has bounced back and forth on varying issues. Ren and Mr. Sato have quietly chatted with Hayden in Japanese, and by the way her wide, excited eyes are animated and her hands flaring as she speaks, I can tell she is loving getting to practice the language. Maybe I should let her

in on the fact that I know Japanese as well, thanks to Ren. Then, I could have those lively conversations with her.

No, there's no point. Our conversations get heated enough in English. Though, it's always on the side of anger instead of passion.

The wives of the politicians and donors gathered around the long table have joined in occasionally on the battle between Mr. Loveless and myself, but mostly, they have whispered amongst each other. The food seems to be endless, covering every inch of the table, which one would think would prevent much talking considering how great it all tastes. But no. These are natural-bred politicians. Nothing can stop them from shutting their mouths for two seconds.

Priscilla, thankfully, is nowhere to be seen. Though I was prepared to encounter her tonight, I didn't realize the relief I felt until I settled in for dinner and she was still absent from the gathering.

I take a bite of the steak and chew on the rare meat while I contemplate why Mr. Loveless was invited to this party. Mr. Weatherby is an Independent, the Senator is an Independent, Mr. Sako, though a diplomat, has been nothing short of wonderful for the Independent party and a close friend of many of us. The few other guests are notorious Independent Party PAC donors.

So why is Mr. Loveless, an establishment Republican and presidential ticket holder for the party, at this dinner?

"When will Marcus arrive?" Mr. Weatherby asks.

"He should be here in," Mr. Loveless checks his watch, "about five minutes."

"Will Priscilla be with him?" Mr. Weatherby glances my way as he asks the question. Why would Priscilla be with—

It takes every ounce of concentration to not let the fake smile slip from my face.

"Yes, they were meeting with a client. It ran a little late," Mr. Loveless says. Right on cue, Mr. Loveless's son walks into the dining room hand-in-hand with my ex-fiancée and childhood friend.

A deadly silence blankets the room. Glances bounce between Marcus, Priscilla, and me. No one dares to move or make a sound, and the uncomfortableness of the situation sits heavily on my chest. I twist my hands together under the table, eventually wiping them down my pant leg as sweat continues to accumulate on my palms.

The mask slips. I can't bear to smile anymore. Anger boils in my blood, and I wish I would have hopped in my Mustang and driven home when I had the chance.

"Mr. Marshall, it's nice to meet you. I'm a huge fan of yours as I'm in the tech industry." I look up to find Marcus standing beside me with an outstretched hand. It's almost as if I'm looking into a mirror that reveals my younger self—Marcus Loveless and I could be siblings with our similar builds, blonde waves, and blue eyes. My face displays a light scruff while he has a clean shave. I search for Priscilla who has

already sat down at the other end of the table, for which I am grateful for.

I stand up and take Marcus's hand with a firm shake. "The pleasure is mine, Mr. Loveless."

"Please, call me Marcus. Mr. Loveless is my father's name." He grins. I don't understand this situation, but I can certainly understand not wanting to be completely associated with one's father. I try to find the masked smile to place on my face, but it's buried deep inside. The best I can do is offer a slight nod before I take my seat.

Marcus makes his rounds offering greetings and then sits down next to Priscilla. The look that passes between the two tells me all I needed to know: she was seeing him while she was engaged to me.

And by the flush on Mr. Weatherby's face, he knew as well.

Why in the world am I here tonight?

A hand rests on my thigh, and I instinctively scoot my leg away. But when I look to my left, Hayden is smiling at me while she reinforces her hand with a grip that has her fingers digging into the skin beneath my pants.

The only words my brain conjures are that Hayden Bennett's hand is casually gripping my mid-thigh. It's a song played on repeat, clashing with a thousand emotions already plaguing my thoughts.

"Are you okay?" she whispers in my ear. I swallow as the hairs on the back of my neck stand up. Her hand is a hot flame

sitting above my knee.

I loosen the tie around my neck and let out a breath. "Of course."

She smiles sweetly, her face lingering in my space. I back away, but her fingernails dig into my leg.

"Don't lean away," she hisses through her smile. The confusion must be plain as day in my eyes because she leans towards my ear again. "Smile like I'm whispering sweet nothings in your ear."

I choke on my saliva at the phrase "sweet nothings" and reach for my glass of water as Hayden backs away with a satisfied smirk. Everyone, who was once preoccupied with entertaining Marcus and Priscilla, now have their eyes trained on me for the second time tonight.

Hayden finally moves her hand, but instead of placing it back in her lap where it belongs, she rests it on my shoulder and smiles at me like I'm her favorite person in the whole world. Like she *sees* me.

I should swat her hand off my shoulder. I should denounce the improper behavior of my campaign manager touching me in this way. Or maybe I should play it cool like she was picking a piece of lint or fuzz from my jacket to save us both a slice of dignity.

But instead, I'm sucked into a strange fantasy where I *am* her favorite person in the world; like she is my person—the one who sees the man behind the mask and still chooses to

love him. I believe for a moment that the smile illuminated on her face is one hundred percent real.

And I smile back.

The table erupts in a chaotic cacophony of questions.

"What's going on?"Isn't she your campaign manager?""Mr. Marshall, what's happening here?"

"You can't date your campaign manager."

"Get it, bro."

And then one voice rings above the rest. One word. A question and a statement.

"Darcy..."

My head snaps, following Priscilla's voice. Our eyes connect from across opposite ends of the long table, and for one split second, I notice the pained sadness in her eyes and the tight pull of her lips—the same expression she would wear when I would stop our chaste kisses from deepening or when she would get upset with me for having too many meetings and not enough time to spend with her. But then, she controls herself and looks down at the food in front of her.

I glance around the table, not hearing the noise as mouths continue to move pointed in my direction. Cameras continue to flash. The image of my campaign manager and me, looking like a couple, is solidified for eternity and will appear on every news station come morning. My hands grip the wooden table, and I stand up. The chair flies behind me due to the abrupt force, and the porcelain glass dishes in front of me rattle.

Mouths no longer move, but I need to escape the stares and implied accusations from Hayden touching my shoulder for everyone to see. *Stupid, stupid girl*. My heart beats quickly. Too quickly. My breathing grows shallow and my head spins.

I've got to get out of here...

Without another word or glance at the people gathered around me, I flee the room.

The hallway narrows as I stumble over my feet. The walls cave in, and I find myself leaning against something hard as I struggle to leave. I've been in this house a million times, but I'm so turned around that I'm trapped—held hostage by the ever-shrinking walls. I stumble along for an eternity before I find an open door and hurl myself through it, kicking it closed as I collapse to the ground.

I hug my knees and try to focus my breaths like the online articles taught me.

Right when I finally feel a smidge of relief from the tightness in my chest, the doorknob rattles and I can't breathe again. I close my eyes.

"Darcy-kun."

Ren's hands find my shoulders and begin massaging, working their way across the back of my neck and over the muscles in my upper back. My lungs open, and my breathing becomes deeper and longer, a drastic change from the short and shallow only moments ago.

"I'll give you two more minutes, but then you *will* tell me what you're feeling. No excuses."

I nod.

By the time I can breathe fully again, I'm ready to talk to Ren. He's the only person I would *ever* talk about my feelings with

"I feel betrayed. Not because I loved Priscilla, but because she knows what my father did. She knows he cheated on my mother." I pause to not let the hurt consume me all over again. "There is no way she wasn't seeing Marcus behind my back. And even if what we had wasn't love, I trusted her. I trusted our mutual connections and our years of friendship."

Ren stops massaging my shoulders and back and sits down beside me. We both sag against the wall.

"You weren't prepared to see her with another man. But I have to ask, you didn't fall into this panic attack right when you saw them. So what happened?"

I mull the recent events over. Priscilla walking in with Marcus. Marcus introducing himself to me. The loving exchange between the two. Hayden touching me...

"Hayden. She—"

"Touched your thigh and shoulder," Ren finishes. I look at him, and he smirks. "Yeah, I saw that."

I laugh because it's the only thing that makes sense to do at this moment. "She created a whole new mess that will involve a ton of wordplay and political finesse to clean up." I take a few steadying breaths. "When everyone looked at me and began shouting questions and accusations, I heard her voice above the rest. Priscilla said my name like it pained her... Something inside of me broke. It was the very expression she wore when I wouldn't do things she liked. It reminded me of those moments, reminded me that we were never in love. But that doesn't mean she should have cheated on me. What gave her the right to..."

"Betray you," Ren answers, using the very emotion I felt. Why did Priscilla deserve the right to be pained after what she did?

"Yes." I shove Priscilla from my mind and recall Hayden and her actions. They were much like the actions of a girlfriend. "I think Hayden was trying to make her jealous, but we all know how that turned out."

"Unless she becomes your wife," Ren says, raising an eyebrow. I had let him in on the idea a little after walking into the party. I had to tell someone who I knew would support the idea and possibly persuade Hayden to say yes.

I laugh at the idiocrasy of it all. "That was unbelievably stupid of me to suggest. She would never. And now there will be this awkward tension between us, which will serve no one well on my staff."

He clicks his tongue. "The way she played along to try and save your pride back there suggests otherwise, my friend."

I turn to face Ren and clasp his shoulder. "Hayden Bennett hates me. That's all there is to it. If I wasn't the one paying her

salary, she'd be gone."

Ren doesn't respond, but he looks as if he's fighting a grin.

"Help me get out of this house unseen. And fetch Hayden."

Ren chuckles now. "No wonder you think she hates you. She's not a dog to be fetched, Darcy-kun. You've got to learn how to share your feelings with someone other than me. Maybe then you wouldn't scare off women or make them think you're a heartless monster."

"Why do I need a woman to confide in when I have you?" I coo playfully. Ren stares blankly at me. And in that moment, I fully recognize the need for emotional separation between me and Ren.

"Just get me out of here," I growl.

The Wedding



March

Hayden

THE GOLD HOOP EARRINGS had come out, but that's as far as I had gotten before Darcy entered the dining room, grabbed my hand, and strode out of the Weatherby estate with me in tow. I tried to break free of his hold, but Ren was there to walk closely behind me. After he placed a firm hand on the small of my back and shoved me forward, I complied.

Mostly because Ren Sato was touching my back, and I enjoyed every moment of that.

We arrive at the car, and Darcy slides into the driver's side while Ren walks me around. Before he opens my door (what a gentleman!), he looks me dead in the eyes.

"Hayden, consider Darcy's offer of marriage. I know he isn't the most pleasant man to get along with at times, but he truly has a heart of gold. Once you break through his walls, that man will love you with a ferocity unmatched."

I swallow the lump in my throat at his words. "He told you?"

"Of course. And seriously, consider it. I think the two of you would be a perfect match." Ren winks then says, "I also think you have the capacity to fall in love, but don't tell him I said that."

Hairs on the back of my neck stand up. "Um, thanks. I–I will think about it."

Ren nods, then he opens the door for me. I scurry inside the vehicle, anxious to get away from Ren's talk about loving Darcy.

We set off towards Darcy's mansion, the beginning of the journey quiet and a tad bit awkward, if I'm being honest. Ren's words replay in my head. Could I work well with Darcy? We work well as a manager and nominee. Could husband and wife work well, too? I choke the words down, and Darcy breaks the silence, asking if I'm okay.

I nod, then take a few breaths to center myself. I recall the events of the night and feel anger rise at the thought of what Priscilla did to Darcy. It was clear that she and Marcus were not a new thing. She cheated, and there's no way to hide that now.

"I could have taken her, you know," I mumble aloud, gazing out the window of the passenger seat in Darcy's yellow Mustang. He had sent the driver home with Lionel earlier in the night so that he could drive the car home.

Beside me, Darcy scoffs. "Priscilla has trained in MMA since she was eight years old."

"It's not the same as the street," I whisper under my breath. With a hefty sigh, I lean my head against the cool window.

"If you smudge the window, you clean it," he barks.

I wave him off. "Whatever."

My stomach is queasy, which I don't dare tell Darcy. From the heavy food, stress of the night, Darcy's maniacal driving, and the huge question looming over my head, my stomach can't seem to relax.

"Why did you try to fight her, anyways?" Darcy's voice is softer than usual, and it beckons me to glance at him. His shoulders are slightly slumped, and his typically sharp eyes look heavy and tired under the glow of the passing street lights.

Why *did* I try to fight Priscilla? It's not like Darcy is mine to protect or anything. I barely even like the man. Plus, Priscilla did absolutely nothing to me. But it was that one tiny glimpse into his sadness that so vividly mirrored my own...

Camaraderie. That's why I tried to fight Priscilla. But he doesn't need to know that.

"I had enough of everyone looking at you like you were a hurting puppy. That sympathetic stare they kept giving you rubbed me the wrong way. I figured she was the cause, so she was the one who needed the punishment for hurting you. When you left the room, I started to come after you. Priscilla ran around the table and grabbed my wrists, saying something to the effect of you needed to be alone to process. I told her you were no longer her concern and shook free of her. Then, Ren ran after you, so I thought I would take care of Priscilla while you dealt with... whatever was going on."

I watch him as he sits, soaking in my words. Is that a smile I see tugging at the corner of his lips? No, just a trick of the passing light in the dark. To further confirm that indeed was not a smile, Darcy grunts.

"You don't physically assault people because you don't like what they are doing. Besides, she did not hurt me."

I press the light above us to get a better look at Darcy. His hands grip the wheel so hard they are bleached white. His hair is disheveled and the tie around his neck is pulled loose. I don't believe him for one second.

"Look at you, Mr. Marshall. She hurt you, all right. What I want to know, however, is why tonight hurt you, but when she called off the engagement, you were okay, just angry."

The lump in Darcy's throat moves up and down as he swallows. He reaches up and turns off the light. "I was fine then, and I'm fine now."

No, you're not, I think to myself, but I don't want to push the issue tonight. There's another issue I need to press him about.

"So, about marrying you," I say.

"Never mind."

"Never mind? After all that? *Never mind?*" My voice inches into a higher pitch the longer I verbally process. "You mean to tell me that I vomited for no reason tonight? That I faked a possible romantic attachment to you during dinner for no reason? *Never mind?*"

Under the passing streetlight, I see Darcy strip his eyes from the road long enough to look at me with a raised brow. "Unless you want to marry me."

I desperately want to put my face against the window again to cool the burning in my cheeks. "I never said that," I say, my voice lowering to a mere whisper.

"Then never mind."

"What are you going to do?"

He sighs. "I guess take a go at this campaign as a single man. The reporter was right, culture has changed."

"Culture may have changed, but you are still on the Independent ticket. Die-hard Republicans and Democrats alike will be wary of you. We at least need the conservative vote from the people who no longer want to associate with the Republican party if you are going to stand a chance at winning this thing." I pause to take a breath. "And that means showing you are a man of traditional values while also being openminded. That is what the people want."

I watch his silhouette—a hand reaching up and running through tousled hair.

"I know." His voice is blank.

"You know I'm twenty-eight, right?"

"Yes."

"And you're thirty-nine."

"And?"

His voice holds no recognition of the age gap between us. I smile. "We are eleven years apart." Darcy still wears a blank expression. Funny. He doesn't seem to care about our age difference. I continue. "You're my boss. We have completely

different socioeconomic backgrounds. There would be a lot of talk and speculation."

Darcy mumbles something that sounds like there is already going to be a lot of talk, but I can't quite make out his words. He looks my way again, and my heart constricts at the darkness clouded over his eyes. "I've already said never mind, Hayden. No need to list the reasons my idea was inconceivable."

No matter the darkness, I laugh. "Okay, Vizzini."

Darcy doesn't laugh. Nor does he comment. But the briefest of smiles glimmers across his face, highlighted by the moonlight pouring through the window.

"You know *The Princess Bride?* You must not be as uptight as I took you for. I guess I can marry you then." The words flow freely in the midst of my laugh, but when the last syllable rolls off my tongue, I clasp my hands over my mouth.

Darcy's hands fall to the bottom of the steering wheel as I stare wide-eyed at his darkened frame. As we enter the city lights, I notice he cuts his eyes to me then back to the road before he says, "Good. It'll be easier to spin your little show at dinner if we become an official item in the eyes of everyone. Let's talk about the *job change*."

"That wasn't a yes!" And I'm back in a sour mood. How does this man have me wanting to throw hands one moment, laughing without a care in the world the next, and then back to wanting to throw hands all in the span of a few minutes?



O, DON'T DO IT!" I yell at the television screen and throw a handful of popcorn for good measure. I hate this part in *Fruits Basket*, another one of my favorite anime shows, where Tohru practically slaves away in the Sohma house in order to live there. "Just say no to the powerful Sohmas!"

The concept of the show is irritating me a bit more than usual today. Though I'm sure it has absolutely nothing to do with the fact that Darcy Marshall, one of the most powerful men in the entire country—probably the world one day—proposed to me last night. And I almost said yes.

Proposal isn't the right word. More like hired. He wants to hire me to be his wife. As if I am that type of woman. I may have grown up running the streets between group homes and foster homes, but that doesn't mean I will sell out for a dollar.

Right?

He never responded after I reminded him I never said yes. Instead, he drove with an easy smugness as if he didn't hear me. I even repeated the sentiment that I never said yes to him, but he didn't seem to comprehend it as his grin grew cockier with every passing mile to his estate.

But I *did* seriously consider marrying him for a moment there. In that one instance, when Darcy's mask fell, I saw him. I saw the loneliness plaguing his eyes and mirroring my own. We could help each other. We could learn to be friends. We could lean on each other.

Darcy wants to pay me to be his wife, and that isn't acceptable, right?

"You have so much student loan debt," I say in an attempt to persuade myself. "And you are being evicted from your apartment. You need the money and a place to live. What's better than living at your workplace? You could save so much time in the morning. You could pay off your loans and finally use your income to go explore. You could go to Japan!"

Japan...

I've wanted to explore the island country for as long as I can remember. Manga and anime were my escape throughout the dark abyss of life, and they stem out of that beloved country. I thought the dream of traveling was a little out of reach, but now...

"No!" I can work my way through the debt even if it takes years. I'm sure there is an apartment somewhere with a dotted line on a contract waiting for my name. Doing life on my own is better than selling my soul to the devil for a lengthy part of my life, depending on the election outcome. Which my career hinges upon.

But didn't he say to view the marriage as a job promotion? Heck, being the wife of Darcy Marshall will be no easy task. So technically, marrying him would be working my way through the debt. Plus, I would have a place to securely lay my head at night.

I throw another handful of popcorn to vent frustration, then grab my throw pillow from the other cushion of the couch and hug it close to my body, burying my head into the softness.

What should I do?

Groaning, I yank my head up then pause the show.

I should call Stella. She'll know what to do.

After a few rings, she answers, and I'm met with sleepy eyes, a messy bun, and a yawn.

"Hello, Mrs. Grady," I sing. A soft smile paints her lips.

"It's five a.m.," she complains.

I shrug. "It's six here. Besides, shouldn't you be getting ready for work?"

"I had fifteen more minutes of sleep, you dirty little sleepstealer. This better be good." Stella yawns again. "Wait, shouldn't you be ready for work? You're in pajamas."

"I am taking today off after last night," I say, tugging at my own messy bun with my free hand.

"Well, what happened? Go on. You woke me up."

"And me," Lucas grumbles from the background.

"Hold on. Let me get out of the room." Stella grunts as she gets out of bed. A few moments later, she's in Lucas's kitchen—her kitchen.

I'm silent as she begins to make coffee.

"Hayden, what is it?"

"Well, um... Darcy thinks he found a wife."

"Hm, that's good," she mumbles as she dumps coffee grinds into the filter then picks up the pot. "Who is it?"

After a beat, I answer. "Me."

The sound of glass shattering echoes from the other end of the phone.

"Stella! Are you okay?" Lucas shouts. Moments later, his face enters the screen. He stares at Stella as she stares at me with wild, gray eyes.

"You said yes?" she finally asks.

"What? Of course not. I haven't said anything."

"Somebody tell me what happened," Lucas says. "My favorite household appliance is shattered on the floor."

"Darcy proposed to Hayden," Stella responds, still seemingly in shock.

Now, Lucas looks like a deer in the headlights. "Hayden. He's a billionaire. And running for president of the United States. The United States!"

"I know," I groan.

"You could be First Lady. I could say I know the First Lady of the United States," he continues in his southern drawl. "Do it. Marry him."

Stella and I both glare at him.

"What?" he asks in an innocent tone. Stella shoves him out of the frame.

"Will you clean this up, Luca? I really need to talk to Hayden." There's a pause, and then she adds, "alone."

"Fine," he sulks. "Though you broke it."

"I owe you one." Stella smiles broadly off camera then leaves the kitchen.

"Well, I guess I don't need coffee. That news alone is like an IV line of caffeine straight to the heart."

"Stella. I need help," I snap a finger in front of my face to capture her attention. "I'm actually considering his offer. Talk me out of it. Tell me I'm being utterly ridiculous and anti-woman. Tell me that I'm not being a good Christian and am making the biggest mistake of my existence."

Stella hums to herself for a moment, her eyes looking everywhere but at me. "What's in it for you?" she finally asks.

"No more student loans. A place to live. A nearly tripled salary," I huff. "A big enticer, right?"

"But if he wins—"

"When he wins," I correct her. She raises an eyebrow.

"When he wins, then you will become First Lady of the United States. Hayden Bennett, First Lady. It has a nice ring to it," Stella muses.

Heat creeps up my face. "Um, well. I think my name would legally be Hayden Marshall."

"I'll be." She shakes her head. *Wow* at the southern coming out of her mouth. "That sounds better than your real name. Hayden Marshall, First Lady of the United States."

My stomach twists, and I have the urge to vomit. I swallow it down. "No more vomiting just because something makes you uncomfortable," I chastise myself. Hayden Bennett. Hayden Marshall. Hayden Bennett Marshall. Hayden has-no-middle-name Bennett Marshall.

How can a woman without a middle name be the First Lady? Or marry a man of Darcy's caliber?

"What's that?" Stella asks, pulling me from my thoughts.

"Nothing. I just..." I close my eyes, "can't do this." My phone drops to my lap.

"Hey, Hayden." Stella's voice is soft and gentle. "You're pretty. Even at this angle."

I snort, and Stella laughs alongside me. I pick the phone up from my thighs.

"Look, hon. I understand if you don't want to do this. But, you *can* do this. I know Darcy is a thorn in your side, but he's a good man."

"In the public's eyes," I scoff. "He's a scrooge to me. Why would a man propose to someone he hates?"

Stella is silent. It's a type of silence that makes me squirm.

"What is it?" I finally ask.

"I can't say, but you should ask him about his Wednesday meetings. It may change your mind about his character."

I roll my eyes. "He takes breaks by going to faraway meetings on Wednesdays? Yeah, I know that. And I don't think he has a bad character. I wouldn't support him for president if I thought that. I respect him, and I—"

Whoa.

"I trust him," I finish in disbelief at the realization. "I may not like him, but I *trust* him." Does marriage really have to be about love? Or is trusting the person more important?

"You always said you never wanted to fall in love." Stella sounds skeptical, but she's only spewing my words back at me. Yeah, I've said that. But I never really meant it. I think she knows that. I only wanted to portray my independence and confidence within myself instead of a man. I've always depended on myself alone. Well, and God. Though I could benefit from not making Him an afterthought these days.

"Do you think it would be morally wrong for me to marry him and then dissolve the marriage after everything is said and done?"

Stella contemplates on the other end of the screen as she begins to dress for work. "Biblically, they married for reasons other than love all the time. They were transactional in nature. I don't think that it's wrong. But if you were to consummate the marriage and then—"

"Take your horses and hold them tight, Stella. Nobody said anything about consummating." My stomach rumbles with nausea at the sheer thought.

"I'm just saying..."

"No!" I bark. "Go get ready for work. We can talk later when your brain lets this whole consummation thing go."

Stella laughs heartily. "No matter what you decide, I'm in your corner."

"Bye, Stella." But before we click off, I hear her laugh and say to Lucas, "Oh, they're *so* going to fall in love."

The phone drops to my lap again, and I stare at the paused image of my anime show.

Tohru falls in love with the grump at the end of the show. Turns out, Kyo, the love interest, was misunderstood. Is Darcy simply misunderstood? Can I dig underneath the service to try and understand him? Could we work together as a marital team, guiding this country? Could I learn to like him? Possibly even love... No. Let's not go there.

A place to live, student loans paid, a heftier income, and not to mention the chance to become First Lady...

If I become First Lady, I could use that to land my dream job of becoming Secretary of State one day. Hillary Clinton did it, and I'd be ten times—a million times—better than her. Plus, I look better in pant-suits than she does.

Can I do this? Am I going to marry a man for reasons other than love? It's a completely counter-cultural thought.

This is the life I've been given. My parents abandoned me. I grew up in group homes, and I've lived on the streets. And now, I'm going to marry for money and stability over love.

We won't technically be married because consummation will *not* happen. So when it comes time to divorce him, I can have a clean conscience.

Am I really doing this?



Darcy

THE TAP OF THE pen against my wooden desk occupies my hand so that my brain has free reign to wallow in anxiety and frustration.

Hayden didn't come in to work today.

I found out about her absence by formal email instead of the text she usually sends when she will be out of the office for the day.

It has to be because she still thinks I am wanting to marry her. I heard her loud and clear when she kept repeating that she didn't say yes to me, but I didn't say anything because of how unsure her voice sounded. It was almost as if she wanted to say yes but something was stopping her. So, I let it ride.

That's what I get for not communicating my thoughts properly as my mother always tried to teach me.

The door opens, and Ren walks in.

"Two days in a row. I feel pretty special right now," I jest, lightening my own mood. Who else will do it for me?

"You're always my special person, Darcy-kun." Ren sits on the edge of my desk, ruffling a stack of papers. A warning snarl ripples from my throat. He laughs and relocates to the perfectly comfy seat in front of the desk. My desk is...my space. I don't like people behind it, on it, or even touching it. It's organized down to the grouping of pen color and tip styles. There are some things in life a person can control, and I choose to control everything I possibly can. It lessens the sting when uncontrollable things arise.

"I wanted to check on you in person, and I was on my way to a meeting."

"You have a meeting in my neighborhood?"

Ren smiles, all teeth. "Nope. This was actually completely out of my way."

A warmth stirs in my chest, and I am grateful for this one person in my life who cares. Sheesh, Darcy. Get out of your heart and back into your head.

"That was unnecessary."

He shrugs and slumps into the chair, legs splayed.

"How are you after last night? Did anything happen with Hayden on the ride home?" He lowers his voice when he mentions her name.

I, however, go red with embarrassment at the mention of her name. I can't believe I actually asked my campaign manager to *marry* me. And then I reiterated over and over that I was serious. That I don't joke.

Which I don't, and she knows that, so hence the embarrassing situation.

"No. I let her off the hook." Not the best choice of words, but my pride is in jeopardy after the way she so adamantly turned me down last night. I've never thought of myself much as a lady's man, but I also know I have my name, title, and much more to offer a woman.

"So that's how it went down, huh?" Ren snorts. "Whatever you say, my friend."

Ren Sato, the man who reads me like an open book with a sixteen-point font.

"Gosh, this reminds me of when Anna May turned you down as her date to the school dance. You were brooding for weeks."

Is it bad that the memory still stings a bit? Like a week-old burn.

"You're too prideful for your own good, but it's okay. I still love you, Darcy-kun."

"Just leave if all you're going to do is rehash old memories and taunt me." I run my hands through my hair then check my watch. "I've actually got a meeting to attend in about ten minutes."

"Okay, my wounded puppy. Go lick your wounds before your meeting. Let's have a drink tomorrow night."

"My Fridays don't look like your Fridays, Ren," I say, picking up my agenda for the day. I can tell Hayden was not the one to type it out by the way the bullet points are regular, rounded points instead of a different design. Every day, she uses something new. A sun, a star, an arrow. But never the classic dot.

"I just happen to know you have tomorrow evening free." Ren bows his head, and then he is out the door.

Do I have tomorrow evening free?

Checking my calendar, I realize I do.

What did Hayden Bennett do to make this magic happen?

Another knock at the door.

"Come in," I say.

"Are you ready for the meeting?" my secretary, Josh, asks.

I nod, grab my coat, and follow the slim, dark-haired man out the door.

We wind through the hallways until we enter the conference room where my team waits for me. It's our weekly Thursday Debrief meeting before the weekend comes where we share updates, review polls, and talk strategy. We do this on Mondays too, but I much prefer the Thursday meetings because we get to review our successes and failures of the week. It's productive, informative, and...

"Sorry I'm late!"

Hayden's voice turns me into a block of ice.

Or a blazing fire?

Can a person feel cold and sweaty at the same time? Maybe I have a fever.

"Oh, Hayden. Thank goodness you're back." Paul, the one redhead on my team, breathes a heavy sigh of relief. "Trying to be you and me is a difficult task."

Hayden laughs. "I know the feeling. Trying to be me and Stella for a month nearly did me in."

"Now I feel bad. I didn't have to be you but for only half a day."

"Being me is going to get exponentially more difficult," she says, her eyes finding mine.

I swallow and command everyone to take their seats. "Let's begin with polling. What is the current data?" It's not that I don't know the trends, but polls can update at any given moment depending on where you pull numbers from. And the last time I checked was last night when I got home after dinner. Mainly, I was obsessively googling my name to make sure nothing leaked from last night's dinner fiasco.

Translation: I wanted to make sure the media never caught wind that I was having a fling with my campaign manager. It's still odd to me that Mr. Loveless did not leak the pictures. He must have something up his sleeve...

After Hanson, my polling executive, debriefs us, letting me know I am beating Richard Loveless within the conservative sphere in more liberal states while losing to him in traditionally more conservative states, we move into discussing campaign stops. Most everything is already planned in that department as we had to strategize our route ages ago, but now we are simply checking in on the little details.

Hayden is detail-oriented. She may look and act like a hurricane bottled in a jar, but she pays attention to what's important and knows how to finesse any situation. Alongside Stella, they planned the route we would take. Our "Route to Victory" as they called it. And so far, it's been more successful than anything I could have dreamt up.

I watch her eyes light up as she talks about lineups and merchandise at the upcoming rallies. Her smile inches wider and wider with every passing moment she rambles on about the inner workings of the stage placement and timing to music. Technically, those things are not in her job description, but she enjoys them nonetheless, so she works with event planners quite a bit to create successful and engaging rallies to promote my candidacy for president. The vibrancy in her voice draws a small smile out of me, and for a moment, I'm filled with immense pride to have her as my campaign manager.

And there it is. That's why I proposed to Hayden. She's an unstoppable force when it comes to this world I live in, and she'd make a great companion. If I can trust her to help me win the presidency, I can trust her to walk beside me through it. Marriage doesn't have to be about love, but it must always be about trust and respect.

"Mr. Marshall?" My name in her sing-song voice captures my attention.

"Mm?" I snap my eyes to hers. That smile that's not really a smile because she's trying to hide it appears, and her eyes practically dance. Why does she love humiliating and embarrassing me? It's like she knew my thoughts and wanted to broadcast them to the world through Buzz News media.

Her heels click with every step she takes towards me. She stands beside me now, and the heat radiating from her nearness makes my palms clammy.

"What do you think of the idea?" She cocks her head to the side as I meet her downward gaze. She hovers over me as I typically do her, and the corner of her lip twitches. I swivel my chair so that my body is facing hers, trying to rack my brain for any hint of conversation happening before I lost my thoughts on what a successful pairing Hayden and I could be in the political world.

Before I realize what's happening, Hayden leans down, placing her mouth at my ear. Sucking in a breath, I'm filled with her soft, floral scent and decide it's best not to breathe right now. She exhales a puff of breath, and it tickles my neck. But it doesn't stop there. The weird sensation travels down my spine, filling me with angst and... pleasure? Her breathing is shaky as she whispers one word, "Yes."

My legs move in their own accord, catapulting me out of my seat. Hayden stumbles backward on her heels, but I reach out with one hand and grab her waist and pull before she tumbles to the ground. Her chest connects with my own, and I tighten my hold to keep her steady.

The last thing I need is a broken campaign manager.

"You are no longer allowed to wear heels," I attempt a tease, though my voice sounds harsh.

"Must wear dresses, but can't wear heels." She clicks her tongue as she narrows her eyes. "Got it."

I smile, trying to let her know I was joking, but then I remember what she said and holy smokes!

"You said yes?" I search her deep brown eyes for any trace of humor or amusement. Instead, I realize gold flecks circle her irises, and it's mesmerizing.

She nods her head once, and my heart takes off.

Not because I love her and it's the happiest moment of my life, but because a weight that's been sitting on my shoulders, compressing down continuously, has finally been lifted.

"Yes," I repeat the word. For a moment, I squeeze my eyes shut and then open them. She's still here, in my arms, and...

In my arms.

A throat clears, and I suddenly have the need to build a tiny house halfway underground and live my life as a very tall hobbit.

I shove Hayden away from me, and she tumbles to the ground.

Paul scrambles to help Hayden get to her feet, and when she does, she smooths down the front of her white blouse and her black pants. "Never mind," she mumbles.

"Hayden, can I see you outside for a moment?" I don't dare look around at my team, though the silence seems to broadcast their every thought.

"Of course, Mr. Marshall," she replies with a biting, sarcastic smile.

I turn on my heel and walk out of the conference room, already heading for my private nook. Her heels echo behind me.

We arrive at the door, and I hold it open for her to pass through.

"Don't shove me to the floor from behind," she says with squinted eyes, passing me by and entering the room.

Why did it have to be the most obnoxious, stubborn woman that I fell in trust with?

"This will be a long eight years if you keep up that attitude," I say, closing the door. I turn around, and Hayden is seated in my chair. She smirks, crossing one leg over the other and tapping her fingers against the forearms of the chair in unison.

"Oh, Mr. Marshall. The fun is just beginning."

I bend at the waist to look her square in the eyes. The close contact and prolonged eye contact have me a bit squirmy, but I press on hoping she's feeling the same uneasiness. "In that case, call me Darcy."

She's not getting out now.



Hayden

A STACK OF PAPERS hits my distressed white desk with a soft thud. Annoyed, I inhale through my nose then cut my eyes upward, not bothering to tilt my head in the direction. I know who it is, and I know he knows throwing papers on my desk without explanation is a pet peeve of mine.

"What's this?" I ask, biting my tongue to try and keep the snark under wraps.

"The marriage contract."

Papers threaten to cut my fingers as I quickly flip through the pages, counting them.

"This has to be at least fifty pages." Panic sets in my chest as I continue to count. "Okay, more than fifty. How did you draft this already? We've been engaged for two hours."

Unamused, he says in a gruff voice, "The wedding will happen next Saturday. Read through the document and add any changes in the margins."

"But I—" I look up just as the door shuts, and I realize Darcy has left the room.

"Nine days." I choke on the words as I process aloud. "Nine days. In nine days, I will be legally married to Darcy Marshall. In the eyes of the law, I will be his wife." My heart struggles to maintain proper beats as reality sets in.

Being his wife is better than being on the street. Or drowning in student debt.

I think.

How does one put together a wedding in nine days? Nonetheless, a wedding that will capture the attention of every news outlet and tabloid? My breathing becomes rapid and sweat prickles at the edges of my hairline.

My door opens without a knock and Darcy saunters back in.

"Mr. Marshall." His name is a rasp on my lips. I meet his eyes.

"About the wedding..." He trails off, looking away before continuing. "Mother will take care of everything. My company, COFFEE, will pay for it."

I stare at the man in front of me, watching his Adam's apple bob up and down. He finally looks my way again, and I simply nod, not trusting words.

He tilts his head to the side, almost as if he is expressing sympathy, and then he walks out of the door.

His mother.

The thought of in-laws never crossed my mind when I agreed to marry Darcy. Student loans, a place to live, a possible trip to Japan, Secretary of State, and a higher income were occupying my thoughts. Not a mother-in-law or a dead father-in-law with an unpleasant reputation. Goodness, is it hot in here?

I close my eyes and flap my hands wildly around my face.

Two hands wrap around my wrist mid flap, then my hands are engulfed by a much larger set.

"Darcy," I say, recognizing his spicy scent. I don't open my eyes.

"If you want to back out, now is your chance. I will not force you to marry me. But I think this can work." The sincerity in his voice takes me by surprise, and I finally open my eyes. If his voice was sincere, his eyes are sparkling blue pools of truth.

I trust him.

I can do this.

We can do this.

My breathing finally begins to slow.

"I'm okay. Let's do this."

He releases my hands, and they suddenly feel cold and lonely as if his hands were a comfy blanket that got ripped away without warning. Ignoring the feeling, I pick up the contract.

"Read through it. Contact me if you have any questions." And with that, he's gone again. Hopefully, for good.

Because the flush burning my face now has nothing to do with anxious thoughts and everything to do with Darcy's hands on mine.

He has *never* been that kind and considerate to me. He gave me an honest chance to back out. I should have taken it. I should have said never mind and started apartment hunting again.

But the thing is... I didn't want to back out. The look in his eyes and the loneliness in my heart says we need each other. Even if it's not for love.

Alone with my thoughts and a hefty contract to sift through, I crank up J-Pop music and get to reading. If majoring in political science and studying public relations has taught me one thing, it is to always read contracts.

Fujii Kaze fills my ears and I read the words: Marriage Contract.

Here goes nothing.



WO HOURS, THREE CUPS of coffee, and an entire J-Pop playlist later, I stand up to stretch my stiff muscles. A headache has been setting in during the last forty-five minutes of the endeavor, and my eyes pulse and ache from dryness and strain.

So far, I've read about possession security, grounds for divorce, and the terms of dissolving the marriage at the end of the candidacy or the presidency. And I'm only twenty-eight pages in. Nothing has been inherently disagreeable at the moment, so I'm hopeful it will remain that way. A yawn rips through me; it's time to go home. I pack up my things and navigate the hallways of Darcy's estate—the very place I'll soon be living at—to find the exit and my car waiting for me.

As I'm driving home, the world seems to sing a different tune. Everything is going to change, and I can't help but wonder if it will be a change for the better or for the worse. If I was a person who suffered from anxiety, I would be falling to pieces right now. But thankfully, I've thought through this decision, and I've come to terms with it.

Whatever is going to happen will happen.

I am marrying Darcy Marshall next Saturday. I will be Hayden Bennett Marshall. My student loans will be paid, I will have a place to live, my dreams of becoming Secretary of State one day will be closer than ever, and I might even get a trip to Japan.

In nine days, I will change my last name on the basis of trust, not love.

And the world is going to erupt at the news.

Has anyone told the PR and Social Media departments about this? They need to be prepared for the media storm.

My phone rings.

"Hey, Stells."

"So, how did it go? I've been on pins and needles over here waiting to hear from you." The excited tone tells me

everything I need to know regarding her feelings towards this fake marriage. She's delusional and thinks it will become real.

"I'm currently driving home after drowning myself in pages upon pages of marriage contract details. How do you think it went?"

Stella yawns as she responds. "He must have already had that prepared."

"Makes sense. He was searching for a wife after all."

"You're really doing this," Stella says. We sit in silence as I mull over my thoughts. If you would have asked me only six months ago if I would have said yes to something like this, I would have laughed in your face. Furthermore, if you would have told me that I would real fake-marry Darcy Marshall, I might have passed out from shock. What changed? Because he hasn't changed. I haven't changed.

Yet, I said yes.

"I've got my reasons," I finally respond. I contemplate inviting her to the wedding, though it's not real, and I don't need her by my side to witness me marrying for reasons other than love. She got the love of her life, and though I know she would be here in a heartbeat if I asked, I don't want her to watch me practically sell myself out. She can watch online anyways.

I pull into the parking garage and click off the phone with Stella. For once in my life, I want to be alone with my thoughts tonight. And there's still so much contract to read.

Once I am snugly inside my blue sherpa blanket with a cup of cinnamon hot tea, I flip to the page of the contract I left off on. This section is titled "Arrangements."

A quick scan tells me that this is about how I will live at his house, travel with him, have personal security with me at all times when I'm out, and give up my apartment. I laugh bitterly to myself. If I wasn't already being evicted, that would have been scratched out with a red pen. As a matter of fact, I think I'll scratch it out anyways. He doesn't get to tell me what I can and can't keep that belongs to me. A girl can fight for her own living space against an all-controlling tyrant such as Darcy Marshall, right? Even if it's all a facade because I'm losing the apartment anyway.

He doesn't need to know that.

As I continue to read, I put my red pen to good use. Apparently, he should have consulted me first when it came to writing this arrangement section because there are countless things I firmly do not agree with. For example, he wants me to wear dresses to dinner parties and other formalized events. Darcy Marshall must have some kind of dress fetish; I'm convinced. And what's with the "Party Two will sleep in the same hotel room as Party One when traveling" nonsense? Because heck no. Party Two will not sleep in the same room as Party One.

Ever.

I check the time and debate calling Darcy to settle these "arrangements" right now, but I'd rather see his face when he meets the mighty force of my red pen, so I will wait until tomorrow.

With that, I zoom through the remaining few pages of the contract, all of which I agree to, or at the very least, don't feel like fighting him on, and then hit the hay.



Darcy

HE SIPS HER COFFEE slowly, her brown eyes, so different from mine, never looking away from me. The sounds of espresso machines whirling and light chatter from the people in and out of Four Five Coffee provide background noise for my thoughts to focus on trying to decipher her expression. I once thought Hayden's stare was the most intense thing I could experience, but I was clearly wrong.

I don't remember Mother ever looking at me this way before.

"Son, you don't have to do this," she finally says, setting her cup of coffee down. I fidget with my hands in my lap, shrinking under her constant gaze.

"It's my best shot at winning the presidency."

"Forgive me for speaking this way, but she is a nobody. How will marrying this woman create a better opportunity for you? If anything, you are raising her status."

"Because marriage isn't about status," I retort, internally flinching at the way she sounds like Father. "You know that better than anyone." A flash of hurt crosses her eyes, and I immediately regret my words. "I'm sorry, Mother. You know I didn't mean it like that."

"No, you're right. Marriage isn't about status. But it also isn't about one person taking from the other. What can she

offer you?"

I let out an exasperated laugh. "She's giving me anywhere from one to eight years of her life. And a solid chance at the rural conservative vote. What more could I ask for?"

"But do you love her?"

"Marriage isn't about love, either," I bite.

"Regardless of what happened, I loved your father, Darcy." Mother's gaze finally shifts from me to the chromatic, abstract paintings on the wall of the coffee shop. "He messed up. And he died before we could make it right. But I believe we could have made it right."

Gracious, I wish she would quit deluding herself. Father was scum to cheat on her after everything they went through together. He found solace in the arms of other women while Mother strove to be strong for me as I struggled to pull myself out of the brink of despair after losing Ophelia.

"Trust and respect are more important than love." I reiterate my earlier sentiments when I told her about the marriage happening tomorrow. "A man in my shoes, of my position, needs to know he can trust the woman by his side. Love is subjective. It's fleeting. Trust is solid and real. It's not easily obtained."

Mother sighs then holds her hand palm-up on the table. I place my hand in hers and let the warmth of her frail, wrinkled hands take over my senses. "I trust you, Son. If you say this woman is the one you need by your side, I support you."

"Thank you." I squeeze her hand then bring my coffee to my lips. The flavor is sweet and smooth, warming my throat as it goes down.

"But I would love to meet her today. Could you arrange that?"

The hot liquid trickles down my chin as I choke. The sounds of conversation around suddenly seem too loud and the small shop too crowded, though there are only a handful of other people in the building. She wants to meet Hayden? *Today?* I was hoping to briefly introduce them at rehearsal and be done with it. This marriage is only in the eyes of the law, so there is no need for family bonding and such things.

"I don't know, Mother. We both had today off, and I'd hate to bug—"

My phone rings, and I take it from my pocket.

Hayden.

"Her." I finish my sentence in an irritated whisper before answering the phone. "Hello?"

"Let's meet. We need to talk about the contract."

"I'll send you a location to meet me at. I'm already here," I respond, though my chest is tightening. I hang up and text her the address to the coffee shop.

"Looks like you'll get your wish," I smile grimly at Mother. "But once you exchange pleasantries, you will need to go."

Mother's eyes light up and a smile inches across her face.

She spends the next twelve minutes asking me a million questions about Hayden—questions I don't know the answer to. What's her favorite color? What's her favorite type of music? Is she a cat or dog person? The only question I knew the answer to was about her home life thanks to the background check completed on her when she joined my campaign team. She's orphaned and has constructed her life on her own from the ground up, which is one of the reasons I respect Hayden immensely. Not many people can overcome a situation like hers, go to college, earn a living, and secure the position of campaign manager of a presidential candidate.

"Mr. Marshall." Hayden's voice brings me back to the present, and I stand up to greet her. Mother follows suit.

"Hayden, this is my mother, Ruthanne Marshall." I gesture my hand towards Mother. "Mother, this is my campaign manager, Hayden Bennett."

Hayden holds out a trembling hand, but Mother wraps her in an embrace. Hayden's hands fall to her side while Mother bear hugs her, and I wish I could see Hayden's expression. Her body language says she's not a hugger, which is surprising to me because of her loud and outgoing nature. No, I've seen her hug several people. People she had just met. Hayden Bennett is definitely a hugger, the opposite of me.

"It's so nice to meet you, Hayden. I'm excited to have you as my daughter. You can address me as Ruth. Ruthanne takes me back to Tennessee." She winks. I cough, and Hayden shimmies out of Mother's grasp. Daughter.

"You have a daughter." Did she forget about Ophelia so easily?

"Another daughter," Mother smiles sadly. Hayden stands frozen.

"It's nice to meet you, too, Ms. Marshall," Hayden says with a smile that flickers on and off her face.

"Please, call me Ruth." Mother takes my arm. "He says I was only allowed to introduce myself, but I will see you tomorrow for a dress fitting. I will get your number from my son and text you so that you can reach me if you need me."

Hayden only nods, the obviously fake smile seeming to decide to stay on her face rather than vanish.

"Goodbye, Mother," I say.

"Text me Hayden's number." She kisses my cheek before walking away and out of the little coffee shop.

I stand behind the chair Mother was sitting in and pull it out for Hayden. She side-eyes me but sits down. I take my seat across from her at the small, round table.

"Sorry about that. She was here when you called." I sip my coffee. "Would you like to order a cup?"

"Yes, please," she says, standing back up.

"No, sit down. I will get it for you. What do you want?"

Hayden stares at me like I sprouted a tail. "Um, an Americano. No cream or sugar."

I turn away and head for the counter where the blue-haired barista who looks like he hates his life jots down the order of the person in front of me.

What was that? Hayden, the most outgoing, bubbly person I know, completely shut down meeting my mother. Maybe it was the awkwardness of the situation? Then again, Hayden isn't one to embarrass easily. No, that woman will talk to herself if there is no one around to talk to. I've walked past her office many times and have heard her mumbling to herself.

"Next," the barista calls in a monotone voice.

I tell him I want a large Americano for the name Hayden. When he asks if he should leave room for cream and sugar, I say no. A little thrill runs through me. For all the things I don't know about Hayden, at least I know her coffee order now.

"Does this guy do it for you?"

I flinch, accidentally knocking into the person behind me. Quickly, I apologize to the older gentleman I about bulldozed and then glare at Hayden who had approached me from the side without my noticing.

"What do you mean?"

"You were smiling. Does the monotone, blue-haired, anime look excite you?"

The quirk of her brow and the upward pull of her lip tells me she's joking, and I should retort, but I'm stuck on the fact that I was smiling and didn't realize it. And I was thinking about Hayden when it happened...

"You know, if you shrunk, lost a little of your bulk, and dyed your hair blue, you'd be just like my friend Kale here."

How'd she know his name? Oh right, the name tag. I hardly look at those.

Looking Kale over, I realize she's right. We sport the same blank, slightly irritated facial expression. Our voices share that disinterested tone.

"Friend?"

"This is where I come to get *your* coffee in the mornings since it's your favorite shop. I know his name, but he doesn't know mine. I use a different fake name every time I come in."

"Hayden," Kale calls out, and I refuse to look her in the eyes. Oops.

"I guess he knows my name now." Snarkiness oozes from her words, and the side of my face burns with the lasers Hayden is shooting at me.

If I looked at her now, I'd probably drop dead from the beams.

From my side gaze, I watch her grab her coffee. As she attempts to chat with Kale, I make a beeline for our table.

The marriage contract is sitting face up, stirring anxiety within my chest. I flip it over with a harsh thud and my hand lingers pressed on the contract. She should know better than to

leave a document like this out in the open for the world to see. Hayden sits down at the table, and now it's my turn to shoot eye lasers at her.

"Why did you leave this document unattended?"

She makes a show of looking around at the shop and I follow her gaze—only the baristas, the old man I bumped into, a couple of teens, and a young woman occupy the building with us.

"Who's going to care?" she says.

"You never know," I reply, though I'm feeling more at ease remembering Four Five isn't crowded like usual. The Marshall name has been dragged through the mud because of my father's atrocious crimes, and I've put my blood, sweat, and tears into my image to burst from his dark shadow. People rarely associate me with him now, and it's of utmost importance that this marriage contract with Hayden never leaves the hands of the few parties involved.

The media would have a field day if they found out I was paying my campaign manager to marry me. Hayden has garnished enough respect from fellow politicians and has a positive image in public opinion. I'm banking on her small, but growing popularity within the public sphere to nail my father's reputation into the grave forever. Hopefully people will love our "love" story: two people who grew to love one another while working side by side.

"Um, Mr. Marshall? Are you going to sit down?"

Coffee shops are too public for this conversation. "How do you feel about going back to the office?"

A quizzical expression streaks across her face, but she stands up and grabs her coffee. I tuck the contract back into the manila envelope, wondering why she even took it out just to leave the table in the first place.

Hayden reaches for the contract after I've closed the envelope, but I hold it out and away from her. "This stays in my hands from now on." I begin to walk towards the exit.

"Starting tomorrow, what's yours is mine, my darling Darcy."

My feet freeze on their own accord hearing my first name on her tongue. She's only used it a few times now, but I'm not sure it will ever cease to stop me in my tracks.

"Goodness. I almost ran into you. Stop stopping on a dime. That would have been twice in two weeks that I've spilled coffee because of you."

Abruptly, I turn to face her. She's way too close for comfort, so I step back from her burning chocolate eyes. I swallow. "No pet names. Just Darcy will do."

Hayden's eyes lose their playful spark, and she nods her head. I did it again. I said something in a harsh tone that hurt her feelings.

Is hurting her feelings worth not hearing my name on her lips? Is making her eyes dull with sadness worth avoiding the thrill that ricocheted through my body because of the velvety way she said my name? Like promises of things to come.

Yes, it has to be worth it.

When it comes to Hayden Bennett, thrill is not an emotion I can let myself experience. I can't let the woman who embodies sunlight continue to thaw my icy, controlled exterior. The moment I let someone in is the moment they will use my story against me.



OU DON'T NEED AN apartment anymore, Hayden. What would people think if it was leaked that you had a place of your own?" I'm doing some serious rethinking about marrying this stubborn woman. How can she not see the obvious conundrum she is putting us in by demanding to keep a lousy apartment?

She leans forward, placing a forearm on her crossed legs. Her chocolate eyes glare daggers at me. "Because I need a space away from *you*."

"Ha," I scoff. "As if I would be in your way often enough for you to need privacy. I will be the one needing to get away from *you*." She sneers, but I continue. "Come to think of it, maybe *I* should have my own apartment."

"Get your own apartment then, but I am keeping mine, Darcy."

A slight shudder runs down my spine at my name on her tongue. That will take a while to get used to, I fear. Maybe it would be good for her to be able to get out of my space.

"Fine," I bite. I make a mental note to contact her landlord later and find out more details about this apartment she's so desperately wanting.

"Fine." She sits up and crosses her arms, a smug expression filling her face. She only won because I decided to let her, but I keep that information to myself.

"Why did you cross out the dress requirement, Hayden?"

The smug expression falls, and Hayden looks like a woman about to give me a piece of her mind, as if she doesn't do that enough.

Instead, she laughs. "We live in the twenty-first century, not in your namesake's era, Darcy."

I make a mental note to call Mother and let her know one more time just how much I hate my name. "Class is timeless, Hayden Bennett. Besides, you sport the last name of the heroine in that story, if I remember correctly."

She shrugs, a momentary dark look crossing her face. "Can't help your last name, Darcy."

Marshall. Is that a better last name to flaunt? Darcy Marshall, son of the late Gerald Marshall. Father ran our last name through the mud. He soiled it completely, even if the

media is unaware of all his failures. I can't call them mistakes because he knew what he was doing.

No, Gerald Marshall failed his wife, his daughter, and his son. He failed the Marshall name.

"Wait a second." Hayden's voice brings my focus back to the task at hand: finalizing the marriage contract. "Are you saying I lack class, Mr. Marshall?" Her voice teeters on the edge of teasing and playfulness, but her expression is sharp.

"I wouldn't fake marry you if I didn't think you were capable of class, Hayden." Why in Heaven's great design are we using each other's names after everything we say?

She uncrosses her arms and tilts her head. A loose curl falls, and I swallow, folding my hands in my lap.

"Good answer, fiancé."

I choke on my next breath at her words. Maybe we should stick to using each other's names instead.

"Anyways, I need to know you will wear dresses to formal events. I need my wife to look the part of First Lady."

"I can do that in a pantsuit, Darcy." Here we go with the names again.

"The conservatives are all about trad-wife culture, Hayden. You are the one who brought that research to my attention a couple of months ago. Which means you need to wear dresses most of the time."

She grins. "Ah, so there is the compromise. Most of the time, I can do it. Just let me be myself every now and then, okay?"

"Just be the refined version of yourself."

Her grin falls, and she stands up, hands on her hips. "I am so sick of your backhanded compliments." And with that, she storms out of the room.

I flinch as the door slams shut.

She is refined; I meant that. But sometimes, she can be... a bit much. Too eccentric. She knows this, right? People are generally self-aware of their personalities.

Regardless, I said the wrong thing again. And if I keep this up, it's going to be a long fake real marriage.



Hayden

State TELLA! WHAT SHOULD I do? I don't know how to be a daughter, much less an in-law." I'm pacing my apartment floor, trying to burn the anxiety from my veins. The minus 90 minutes until I am supposed to meet Ruthanne Marshall, or Ruth, as she asked me to call her when she told me that I would be another daughter to her.

"Honey, you just be your bubbly, sunshine self and that woman will adore you just like I do," Stella's mom, Marian Harper, hollers, appearing beside Stella in the face chat video.

My heart warms at her words. "You've been a great stand-in mom to me, Marian." She told me at Stella's wedding that I could be hers, and she has intentionally reached out to me since then, making sure I was fed, socializing appropriately, and emotionally full.

"I've talked with Ruth before, and you will love her. Better yet, she will love you. You have nothing to worry about." Stella offers a broad smile before looping an arm around Marian's waist. I notice Marian lean in, and I feel a momentary stab of pain in my heart. The brave woman has been living with crippling rheumatoid arthritis for years. Stella had said she didn't know how much longer Marian had, but she was still going strong.

I stop pacing and swipe at the sheen of sweat on my forehead. I'll need to blot my face with a tea tree wipe before I

leave.

"You both are right. I've got this," I say unconvincingly. Maybe the more I say it the more I will believe it? "But what if she doesn't think I am good enough for her son?"

Stella raises an eyebrow, and I chuckle when Marian's expression so closely matches with her daughter's. "I don't think that will be the case, but even if, your worth is not attached to what she thinks of you."

"You're right," I relent. "But I'm still a nervous wreck."

"That's okay," Stella says. Marian nods. "Drink some decaffeinated tea to soothe your nerves, do some deep breathing, pray about it, and then tilt your head and put your shoulders back and go meet your mother-in-law."

I shudder at those last words.

"And remember it's only temporary," Marian adds. I release my breath, letting that word wash over me. Temporary.

"Thanks, ladies. I should get started on that list." I smile and wave goodbye. The call ends.

I slump into my chair, still thinking of the word "temporary." Marian is right. Ruth will not be my permanent mother-in-law. Once Darcy and I divorce at the end of this thing, I'll divorce Ruth, too. Done. Simple as that.

With that knowledge, I make Chamomile tea, blot my face, whisper a prayer, and head out the door to meet my *temporary* mother-in-law.

The walk to Four Five Coffee is short and cool. The March weather is pleasant, and the light breeze is enough to keep me from perspiring. Once inside, I order an Americano under the name of Tohru, since *Fruits Basket* has been my choice of anime lately, and sit in the back corner so that I have a full view of the door as I wait for Ruthanne Marshall.

Two minutes later, she walks through the door and quickly locates me in the back. I stand up and wave enthusiastically, which translates to an awkward not-sure-if-she's-a-human look for me. Ruth doesn't seem to mind because she grins widely and waves back with a wildly flapping hand that matches my energy. Her walk—a bouncing cadence—is cause to believe the lively woman isn't actually in her sixties.

Her blonde hair is the same color as her son's, though there are many streaks of gray. Somehow, she works the look. The closer she gets, I'm startled for the second time by her eyes. They are a deep brown that warms the soul of the one looking into them—the complete opposite of Darcy's icy blues.

"Hello, Hayden. It's good to see you again. Thanks for meeting me." Ruth wraps me in a hug, and unlike last time, I let my arms circle around her slim frame. I don't pull her close, but I don't have to—she smashes herself against me with enough force to push my boobs to my chin.

Is that what motherly love is supposed to feel like? Hugs that smash boobs? Because that's how Marian hugged me, too.

"It is no problem," I reply, still smushed against the smaller woman. I drop my arms and begin to step away. She releases

me. "So, what's on the agenda for today?"

"Sit down, sit down. Let's chat for a little while first. I'll go order coffee."

"No, let me! What do you want?"

Ruth smiles. "You're precious. Thank you. I'll take a skinny vanilla latte."

"One skinny vanilla latte coming right up." I grab my purse and walk back to the counter where blue-haired, boring Kale stands with a slight frown. I order and give him the name Ruth. There is no way I'm giving a fake name for my mother-in-law's drink. The coffee is made quickly, and I return to the table with the coffee in hand.

"Thank you again, Hayden."

"My pleasure." *What?* Do I work at Chick-fil-A all of a sudden? I mentally facepalm myself.

"So, tell me about yourself. Darcy has told me very little."

I sit down in my chair and try to hide the fact that I feel slighted that Darcy hasn't spoken about me to his mother. But then I remember this is all a ruse.

"Oh dear. Don't feel bad. Darcy hardly talks to anyone about anything personal," Ruth continues before I can respond to her question.

I snort. "No, ma'am, it's not that. I know better than most people that your son is a tough shell to crack."

Immediately, I regret the words, but Ruth simply laughs. "Right you are. Having to work side by side with him all day is a tedious task, I'm sure."

My head wants to nod along with her, and it wouldn't be amiss to do so, but Darcy isn't all bad. "You raised a good man, Ruth. Yes, he can be complicated, picky, stubborn, cold, quiet, and demanding, but he is also considerate of his subordinates. He takes care of us and respects us. He values our time and energy. I think he even wants to be more socially involved, but maybe he doesn't quite know how..." I trail off, contemplating that last tidbit. Darcy is a difficult man, but what if it's because he has so many walls up? What if he is afraid of something? What if he is more like me than I realize?

"My son couldn't have chosen a better woman," Ruth says, dabbing a tissue at the corner of her eye.

"But you don't even know me yet." If she knew I was orphaned, grew up on the streets, and the things I have seen and done in my past, she would take back that statement quicker than Kakashi mirroring his opponent's moves in *Naruto*.

She reaches out her hand and takes mine, squeezing gently. "Hayden, you listen closely. The fact that you see the person behind my son's carefully crafted exterior tells me you are what he needs. You are good for him. I also trust his judgment in choosing you. Regardless of when—or if," she winks, "this marriage ends, you will always have a mother in me. I know

you don't have parents of your own, but I will gladly be a stand-in mom for you."

Now it's my turn to cry. "Thank you," I choke out between sobs. "But how did you know about my past?"

"What kind of mother would I be if I didn't run a background check on the woman marrying my very important son?" The gleam in her eyes says she may be joking, but I don't think she is.

"Right," I say, drawing the word out. I lean back in the chair, and Ruth lets go of my hand. "Anything I can share that you don't already know?" I smirk, and she matches my expression with humor in her eyes. I think we will get along just fine, even if it's temporary.

"Let's start with your favorite color. It should be the color of your wedding."

I grin, thinking of the one color that Darcy would loathe to have as his wedding color. "Yellow. Bright, sunshiny yellow."



H OW AM I GOING to pack this place up by myself in two days? I shouldn't have procrastinated on this inevitable task over the past week. It's Wednesday, the one day a week I actually get out of the office on time due to Darcy's

out-of-town travels, and I have to have my things ready to go by Friday evening before the rehearsal.

Dirty dishes still sit in the sink, the trash overflows, and nothing is in its assigned spot. In lieu of actually cleaning the apartment, I hunt for boxes to pack my things in. Luckily, I don't throw out boxes from my online shopping and have plenty of cardboard to stuff kitchen appliances, clothes, and bathroom necessities in. Though, come to think of it, will I need kitchen appliances? Darcy's place is massive. He is bound to have everything I could possibly need. Also, he has a kitchen staff who does the cooking for him.

Heck. Yeah.

That reason alone is enough to move in with him. I hardly cooked for myself anyways, but now I will have access to full meals that are yummy that I don't have to prepare. Part of me cringes at the excitement I have over having a kitchen staff prepare meals for me, but then again, it's natural to be happy over such a thing when you have been on your own for so long. I'm definitely not one of those women who will hold onto her pride when it comes to food. Other things, sure. Food? No way.

My phone rings—"Love Yourself" by Justin Bieber.

"Yes, Mr. Marshall?"

He takes a breath. "I just spoke with Deborah, your landlady. She says you are being evicted." The phone slips from my hand and my heart rate picks up. My first thought is that I could sue Deborah for giving out my personal information to him, but then again, what good will that do?

My second thought is more of an encompassing feeling—embarrassment. I fought so hard to make Darcy believe that I would be keeping this apartment the other day, and now he knows the truth.

I bend down and pick up the phone, and then I do what I do best: ramble.

"Sorry, I dropped the phone. Yeah, someone bought the complex out and I have to leave. But it's kind of perfect, you know? Because I am moving in with you and stuff. I definitely had options of places to stay, and I'm still considering renting a new space so that I can—"

```
"Hayden." His voice is stern, but also... concerned?
"Hm?"
```

"You will have plenty of space for yourself here. Don't look into other spaces. Do you need assistance packing up your apartment?"

```
"I, um..."
```

Knock. Knock. Knock.

"Hold on, please. Someone's at the door."

With my mind a muddled haze from embarrassment at Darcy learning the truth of my apartment situation, I fan my face and then open the door.

"Stella!"

"Hayden!"

We jump into each other's arms with delighted squeals. That's when I notice Lucas behind her.

"And you brought your sweet, southern hunk."

"Good to see you, ma'am." Lucas tips an invisible hat.

"Bring it in," I say, breaking free of Stella and embracing Lucas with a big hug. He awkwardly taps my back a few times then steps away.

"I'm all here for the surprise, but what in the world are you two doing here?" I ask, glancing between them.

"I heard there's a wedding Saturday, and you're the star of the show." Stella steps around me, letting herself into my place. "And apparently we've got some cleaning and packing to do."

That's when I remember I'm holding the phone and Darcy is on the other end of it. I drag it to my ear. "Oh, well, Stella and Lucas just showed up. I think I have enough help."

Darcy clears his throat. "Okay, then. I'll let you go." He hangs up, and I'm left wondering why he sounded off. Maybe he heard the mention of the wedding? Hearing it from Stella made it seem too real to me. Maybe it did for him, too?

"Who was that?" Stella asks.

"Oh, it was Darcy. Just checking to make sure I had everything ready to go."

Stella and Lucas exchange a grin, and I don't like the look of it. Stella speaks first. "How sweet of him."

Then Lucas, "This is going to be the realest 'fake' wedding ever."

Stella and I give him a confused look, but he shrugs and pulls out a beat-up iPhone that has to be a single digit model.

My heart sinks. "I know it's a televised wedding, but it's not going to be huge. Only the people who need to be there for political face are coming. You didn't need to come all this way for that. Especially for a fake marriage."

"You're signing papers. It's real, Hayden," Lucas says, following Stella inside. Now I'm standing in my own doorway while they scrutinize the condition of my apartment, talking back and forth about the best methods for cleaning and packing my place up.

I watch them, my chest tightening and sweat rolling down my spine. Did the room start spinning? I'm not one prone to anxiety attacks, but I can't help but feel a little on edge knowing my best friend and the love of her life are going to witness me make a decision that is the equivalent of selling myself out. Realistically, I know they do not see my decision in that light, but my internal monologue hurls insults at me saying that I'm going against my morals, desires, and standards.

Nobody knew I wanted to marry for love. Not even Stella. Since I was a girl, when someone would bring up the idea of marriage, I would cringe and tell them, "No way." Around twenty-three, I changed my mind, but for some reason, I couldn't admit it out loud.

I still can't.

The world tells me wanting marriage and love is for the birds. I should chase my career and excel. So that's what I've been doing, all while secretly pining for some handsome prince to come sweep me off my feet.

My stubbornness is once again biting me in the rear end. If Stella knew my heart, she'd persuade me not to marry Darcy.

But it's my secret, and I'm still not bold enough to admit it aloud. Darcy will take care of me, regardless of his snippy comments and frosty exterior. I've seen the man behind the mask, and he isn't that bad. He just needs some love, like a hurt puppy.

"Earth to Hayden. Where are your spare boxes? I know you keep the packages from your online ordering." Stella places a hand on her hip and cocks her head at me with a smirk. "Are you already lost in the idea of sharing a bed with Darcy?"

"You can leave now," I deadpan, motioning outside the door. She laughs, a carefree, joyful sound, and another bullet rips through my heart. I want that. I want to be as happy as she is now that she has Lucas. I want my forever person.

"Just kidding. But for real, what's the sleeping arrangements like?" Stella asks. Enough. I have to stop wallowing in my circumstance. It is what it is.

"I'll have my own room across the mansion from Darcy's room." At least I hope it's far away from his room. With the amount of rooms that estate contains, I'm sure it will be no problem for me to tuck myself away unnoticed unless it's working hours. "Okay, Avengers. It's time to assemble." I place my hands on my hips and tilt my chin to the air. "This apartment isn't going to clean itself."

Stella and Lucas chuckle, but then they follow me to my hoard of boxes and—being the blessed souls that they are—help me pack up my home.



F IVE HOURS LATER, PANTING and collapsing on the floor, I wheeze out one word: "Finished!"

Stella groans as she crumples beside me. "How did you accumulate that much stuff over four years in this apartment?"

I shrug. "Just happens. I'm a sucker for a sale, after all."

Joining us on the floor, Lucas harrumphs. "You both are."

"Soul sisters," Stella and I say at the same time, then we give each other a high-five before falling to our backs on the bare, wooden floor.

Without warning—or my permission—tears prick the corners of my eyes. This little apartment holds so many memories. Stella and I lived in this complex together, right next door to each other. We've spent Christmases, Thanksgivings, and birthdays here, just the two of us. I discovered my love of coffee here—prior to Stella, I never drank the stuff. I've laughed, cried, celebrated, and sulked in these very walls and on this very floor. Apartment 11H is the first place that truly felt like home to me.

"It's a new page, Hayden. And it's okay to mourn the closing of this chapter." Stella's hand finds mine and our fingers intertwine. I hear Lucas walk out of the room, giving us the much-needed alone time and privacy.

I squeeze her hand as tears roll down my cheeks and off to the floor. "We had so much fun here, didn't we?"

"The most fun," she sighs. "I miss New York, not going to lie."

"Already? I thought marital bliss would prevent that from ever happening."

"Don't get me wrong, I love Lucas more than anything and would always choose him, but I do miss the hustle and bustle and convenience of the big city. And how everyone ignored me for the most part. I can't go anywhere back home in Dasher Valley without being stopped for an hour-long chat."

"That must exhaust your introverted self," I say.

"Yes and no. I do love people, but I also need some time to walk alone on the street without someone stopping me to ask how my mama is doing." Stella sighs again. "But enough about me. I'm very lucky to be back with my family and friends, and of course, the love of my life. Let's talk about you and how you're coping. Because it's not great, apparently."

Family. Friends. Love of my life. The words ricochet from my heart to my brain, leaving bruises with each bounce. It's not Stella's fault. She doesn't know everything about me despite being my best friend. Some things are too embarrassing, too difficult to say aloud even to the person you trust and love the most.

"I'm just sad about leaving," I say, attempting to hide the shakiness in my voice. "Like you said, it's the end of an amazing chapter of my life."

"No matter what," Stella squeezes my hand again, "I'm always with you. A plane ride or phone call away."

"I know," I whisper. Letting go of her hand, I bring myself to my feet and she follows suit. "Let's find out what I'm doing with all my things."

We look around the bare room littered with packed boxes and other miscellaneous items strewn across the wooden floor.

"Do we bring this to Darcy's, or..."

I swallow. "I don't know. Which means I need to call him."

"Oh, I'm excited to see y'all's first interaction as an engaged couple. Well, I guess you were technically on the phone with

him when I got here, but still. I didn't see or hear the entirety of it." Stella waggles her eyebrows.

"Don't get too excited. It'll be more bickering as usual." With a big breath of confidence, I whip out my phone, scroll to his contact—accurately labeled Killjoy—and press the call button.

As it rings, Stella hits my arm repeatedly and tells me to put the phone on speaker in a hushed tone.

Per usual Darcy etiquette, he answers at the last possible second. "This is Darcy Marshall."

I know, my brain mocks using his stern, no-nonsense tone of voice.

"I have my things packed up, and I was wondering when I could bring them over?"

A pause.

"Oh, so you do need my help after all?" His voice is... teasing.

I swallow, feeling embarrassed that Stella is hearing this. "Yeah, I guess I do."

"I'll send a vehicle over to help you move. It should be there in an hour."

My heart thumps, and I chastise it internally. "Thank you, Darcy."

His voice lowers to a whisper. "You're welcome, Hayden." Then he clicks off.

My heart seethes. Why wasn't he cold and rude like usual? What's wrong with him? How dare he treat me like this in front of my best friend? Like he actually cares or something. "See, nothing eventful. Same old Darcy."

Stella laughs. "Yeah, right. That man was definitely teasing you and was kind to you. You're already breaking through his walls. Oh, this is going to be so much fun to witness."

"Why do you get so much pleasure from my misery?" I mumble.

"Because I truly don't think you'll be miserable for long. That's how these marriages of convenience go in romance books, at least."

"Stella, my life is not a romance book, and I am certainly not cut out to be a heroine."

She rolls her eyes. "That's what they all say."



Darcy

E MINEM'S LYRICS ABOUT SWEATY palms and weak knees echo through my brain. I don't make a habit of listening to the rapper, but his early stuff hit me in the soul more times than I care to admit.

It's not real, chill out, Darcy.

However, the rows of chairs with sunshine yellow bows tied around them, the same yellow color aisle runner, yellow and white roses along the aisle, and the swarm of press outside of this old, echoey cathedral creates a concrete feeling to this wedding. I try to imagine every chair with a human sitting on it as I stand at the altar and suddenly want to vomit.

You stand in front of crowds all the time. This is no different. Imagine it's a rally.

But the pep talk isn't working. And this is not a rally. It's a wedding.

My wedding.

Hayden Bennett will be my wife in three hours. We will say sacred words standing in this very spot with the sunlight shining in through the stained-glass windows that boast images of saints.

With all the yellow, it's as if Ophelia was in the room today. It was her favorite color, and the thought of her spirit in this room makes me want to shout at the sky, demanding a reason as to why nine-year-olds have to die.

A clearing throat shakes me from my momentary raging stupor.

"Sir, I know it's your wedding day, but can you take a quick look over these papers and sign?"

I side-eye my assistant but relent. It's all a ruse, so what's the point in celebrating the occasion? "Hand them over." I take the papers and skim while returning to my dressing room. As soon as I close the door to the room, the papers are snatched from my hand.

"It is your wedding day, Darcy-kun. What are you doing reading papers about," Ren looks over the front paper he grabbed, "campaign finances?"

I snatch the papers back. "Because it's not a real wedding."

"You are exchanging rings and saying 'I do' in front of people and God. This is as real as it gets, my man." Ren claps me on the shoulder and I finally glance his way. My first thought is how nice he looks in his all-black Italian suit, and my second thought is that though he looks good, yellow is not his color; he should burn the tie after this occasion. My third thought is that he is right.

Regardless of my feeble attempts to downplay this wedding, it is a real wedding. My heart may not be in it, and Hayden may not love me (nor I her), but the papers are real. Our

signatures on the marriage license are real. God overseeing us standing at the altar is real.

And now the thought of lying to everyone makes me sick.

"God, what am I doing?" I bury my face in my hands, guilt clawing at my throat. My yellow necktie feels a little too tight, so I pull the knot loose a fraction.

"You never know... You may end up falling head over Italian-leather Oxford boots for the woman."

I glare at Ren. "You're not God. I was asking Him."

He smirks, then gives my face a harder-than-usual smack. "No, but I am your best friend. And as your best friend, I bet you'll fall for her."

Fire consumes the previous guilt. "I don't know how anyone could fall in love with Hayden Bennett. She's boisterous and clumsy, is always swarming around like an annoying gnat, smiles way too much, and has a hidden Machiavellian complex to her, which is why I hired her, but that doesn't make her lovable."

Ren laughs. "As if you aren't the quiet schemer and plotter yourself, Darcy-kun. You two are a match made in heaven. You'll see it one day. You will wake up and realize you married the woman of your dreams without ever realizing it."

"No, I won't," I say through clenched teeth, though something inside me is fighting that resistance. Hard. Because

I do want to smile when Hayden smiles these days. "Can you stop now and help me get ready for this stupid wedding?"

"I will stop. But remember my words and don't take too long to realize you love her, or she will move on." Ren tosses a comb in my direction. "Now do something with that hair."

Three hours later, I find myself standing at the altar with a yellow boutonniere pinned to my black tux wondering where the hours had gone. It's all a massive blur; the only feelings associated with the past hours are sickness, guilt, and confusion.

That's not the way one should enter a marriage, right?

Finding Mother in the crowd only heightens the guilt. *Wave of nausea*. When I find Ren standing in the back waiting to escort Stella—who like Ren should burn all the yellow that she owns—down the aisle, I'm met with a smirk and two thumbs up. *Stomach twisting*. The other smiling faces in the crowd blend together, and my head begins to spin.

No. I cannot have a panic attack standing here in front of the world.

Smile.

Yes, I can do that.

I smile.

What's next?

Put your shoulders back and tilt your chin up.

Done.

Breathe. In. Out. Subtle. Slowly.

I focus on my breaths and realize Ren and Stella are now at the altar and the wedding march has begun.

Everyone stands.

The wide doors open.

Hayden stands with her chin tucked down wearing a beautiful, pristine white gown that radiates brighter than her sunshine personality. It cinches at her waist, and the rest of the dress poofs out around her like she is actually a princess. Her hair is up in a bun, as usual, but this bun seems to have all her curls at the right places with yellow flowers dispersed throughout. It's the first time I've enjoyed yellow as a color since my sister died. She isn't wearing a veil, which, according to Mother, Hayden fought hard to win that decision.

No one escorts her down the aisle.

And when she is halfway to me, she looks up.

Her eyes scream, "Help me," and I'm moved by a greater power to protect this woman who looks helpless in this situation.

The anxiety storm raging inside me calms. My breath hitches, and my feet make their own way to her. I loop my arm with hers and bend down to whisper in her ear.

"I've got you."

She smiles, and her eyes widen with happiness; she is truly grateful. The expression warms me.

I can't look away from her smile as I walk her down the aisle. Everything else has seemingly faded away. It's a smile that says she trusts me, and that is all I need to guide us forward to stand before God, our friends and family, and the world to say, "I do."

Like the preparations, the ceremony passes in a fuzzy haze. Hayden's gentle, warm smile, the sincerity in her eyes, and the soft squeeze of her hands keeps me rooted.

Trust. This is why I am marrying her. I trust her to carry me through, and I will carry her through.

And that thought eases the guilt of this marriage of convenience. Love might not exist between us, but mutual trust and respect do.

Trust is enough.

We repeat the traditional vows and say those two words.

"You may now kiss your bride, Mr. Marshall," the priest says, and I swallow a lump.

How could I forget that I would have to kiss her? Why didn't we discuss how we would kiss beforehand? Why didn't we at least practice?

As the thoughts keep me frozen in place, Hayden's face draws close as her arms wrap around my neck.

She pulls me down to meet her.

For a brief moment, our eyes are centimeters apart. I can't tell you who closed their eyes first. Our lips brush carefully,

and just like that... Hayden releases me and steps away, slipping her hand into mine.

Did I even bother to put my arms around her waist?

My world no longer makes sense; I'm a thread in a sweater—nicked and quickly unraveling. I desperately need to get out of the public eye so I can think. So I can fall apart.

I drag Hayden down the aisle to loud cheers and claps, and once we are through the doors, I release her hand and make a beeline for the nearest dressing room.

My breathing becomes erratic, and I slam the door shut behind me and collapse to a seated position against it, pulling my tie loose from my neck. The tiled floor is cool and comforting. Steady. Unmoving. Unchanging.

Too much change has happened at once, and it is overwhelming. Yes, I asked for it. It is a needed change, but that doesn't negate the fact that it is unnerving and terrifying.

A soft knock at the door, then, "Darcy?"

Instead of answering, sobs rack my body.

"Darcy, let me in." Hayden's voice is gentle and understanding.

I scoot away from the door. "Come in," I manage to say between sobs. She opens the door.

"Hmm. If I ever got married, I definitely wanted to bring my groom to tears, but this isn't what I had in mind." She places a

hand on top of my shoulder and lowers herself to the ground. "These are tears of regret."

I sniffle. "Not regret, just... overwhelmed by change."

"Thanks for being honest with me. It scares me too, you know?"

Sobs continue to pour out of me. I should care; I should be humiliated that Hayden is seeing me in this condition, but when one can't breathe appropriately, it's hard to care about the opinions of others.

"Here," she says, placing both hands on my shoulders and shoving me forward. "Let me get behind you."

She moves my body with guided nudges as if I am a machine and she is the pilot. I have no clue what she's doing, but her bare legs end up sprawled on either side of me and I lean back against her chest. Her arms wrap around me in a tight hug, and the scent of sunshine and sweet spice is all-encompassing.

My head rolls back against her shoulder, and she whispers, "I learned this technique from Stella. She had panic attacks, too." Then, "Breathe. Hold. Release."

Hayden repeats the commands, and I eventually sync with her. Our chests rise and fall together. Our breaths rush in, we pause, and we release.

We become one.

"Better?"

I nod, feeling much more relaxed. The fog lifts and my thoughts begin to clear.

"Better enough to go out and face the masses ready to congratulate us at our reception?"

My heart quickens again, but I take deep breaths and ground myself back to this moment.

"Do you think we can feign being so in love that we wanted to ditch the party and head back to the Estate?"

Hayden laughs and releases me from her arms. "Give me at least thirty minutes to enjoy the food. Then we can sneak away."

I stand and offer my hand to Hayden. I lift her to her feet and she smooths the satin gown that makes her look like Princess Tiana from *The Princess and the Frog*. "What if I could make you a more delectable dish at home?"

"Hmm. What are you offering?"

I grin. "I make a mean ramen dish. The master himself taught me. I know how you like all things Japanese."

Hayden's eyes light up. "You mean Ren?"

"Indeed."

She thinks for a moment before answering. "Let's blow this popsicle stand."

As we navigate escaping through the dressing room window, which is a sight to behold with Hayden in her sparkly, poufy dress, one thought grips my mind: Hayden calmed me down

from a panic attack, a feat only my best friend has ever accomplished.

We slide into the car, most of the backseat taken up by Hayden's gown, and I tell Lionel to head for home. The atmosphere is near silent, with only the light pants of our breaths to be heard. I side-eye Hayden to see if she's still breathing as hard as me (making a mental note to add more cardio into my workout routines), she is side-eyeing me, too, and we simultaneously burst into laughter.

"That was..." Hayden begins through laughter.

"Something." I finish. We laugh a little longer, then both take a few grounding breaths to mellow out. I place my elbow on the siding of the door and rest my head into my open palm. The sights of the city creep by as we drive through the crowded city, and with each moment closer to home, my stomach tightens.

I am married. To Hayden Bennett. My campaign manager. And I'm paying her to be my wife.

Sneaking another glance her way, I notice she's in the same position as me—her arm resting on the doorframe with her head in her hands. Is she having the same daunting realization as I am? That we are married and heading to live together?

My throat tightens, and I reach to loosen my tie, forgetting it was already undone from earlier. There's no relief for the panic setting in, and I refuse to let Hayden see me like that again. Yes, she was comforting and helped me, but I don't

want her to see me as weak. I take deep breaths in and then let them out, focusing on the passing buildings and people.

Hayden has already broken something down within me—I enjoy her smile and her laugh, and she brought me comfort in the midst of my panic attack. She seems to understand me in a way no one else does, and it causes me to wonder if she knew my secret about my sister's death, would she understand my pain instead of blaming me? I know I'm at fault, but what if someone other than my therapist, best friend, and mother told me that I wasn't? That I had permission to let Ophelia go?

Would I listen?

The questions stirring within me become too overwhelming. I shut my eyes and rub my temples.

"Are you okay?" Hayden asks in a gentle, concerned voice.

I simply nod my head.

She sighs then says, "I'm here, Darcy."

I want to believe her. Some small part of me does believe her. But Hayden has already seeped into my life in ways that I never would have imagined, and I have to throw walls back up to protect myself. I can't let her in anymore. Everyone that gets too close leaves.

And frankly, I don't want Hayden Bennett to do the same.



Hayden

O," I DRAW THE word out as I rock back and forth on my heels, standing at the front door of Ophelia Estate with Darcy—my husband—by my side. My eyes are firmly planted on the golden door knobs and not on the groom dressed in a killer black tux. During the duration of the ceremony, my brain kept short-circuiting over how handsome Darcy looked—still looks. I see him in a suit every day, but there was something about him saying covenantal marriage vows, holding my hand, sliding his grandmother's 10-carat marquise diamond (I choked on my coffee when Ruth told me that would be the ring I was receiving) on my finger, and our lips briefly touching that sent my hormones into a tailspin. I sneak a look at him from the corner of my eye before joking, "Aren't you supposed to carry me over the threshold or something?"

He glares down at me, rolls his eyes, then shoves the door open and walks through all alone. Not being a complete caveman, he holds the door open. I stare at him and wonder where the soft, vulnerable, raw man that I sat on the floor in my wedding dress with went. The man who suggested ramen instead of the spread that the reception party offered. Where did he go? Why is Mr. Grump back?

As I walk through the door, Darcy makes sure to stand as far away from me as humanly possible. I step across the threshold into my new home.

I've walked through this house a million times, but this time...

It didn't feel different like I expected. This was a job, and I was only here to fulfill my newfound duties as his campaign manager.

Surely time would bring about the feeling of change, like I didn't belong here. Ophelia Estate wasn't truly my home.

Home is a concept that doesn't exist for me. Until Heaven. Yes, that's the only place I'll completely belong.

But can I be honest? When Darcy met me halfway down the aisle and looped his arm with mine, it felt like home. It was a moment of undoubted safety and belonging.

It's all a ruse, I remind myself. He did it for the cameras.

My intuition, however, gnaws at me, arguing that it wasn't an act at all.

"Do you plan to stand there all night?"

Shaken from my thoughts, I turn to face Darcy who is standing a few feet behind me. "Where is my room?" Looking around the entryway, I take small steps forward.

A small-framed woman wearing a black dress approaches me. "I'll show you to your room, Mrs. Marshall."

I stop in my tracks. Mrs. Marshall. I heard the new name when the priest pronounced us husband and wife. But that was

just the judge saying those words, and I was too wrapped up in my thoughts for it to fully process.

But hearing it roll passively off the tongue of the maid to the house I'm now living in...

That makes everything real.

Darcy sighs and runs a hand through his styled hair. "I'll call for you when the ramen is ready. Go get settled and comfortable."

I swallow, not sparing another glance at Darcy in favor of hiding my face from him. I don't know what I need to process, but there's something I need to think over, and I can't do it in his presence.

"Thank you," I squeak, and I quickly follow the lady wearing rolled long sleeves, slacks, and an apron.

She leads me through the halls until we finally arrive at a plain-looking door. Plain for the mansion, I should say. When she opens it, I realize it is the colorful room Darcy brought me to when I had the unfortunate coffee incident. Was that only a few weeks ago?

What was that Tolstoy quote I learned in one of my college classes? Something about true life only being lived when small changes happen.

Change has hallmarked my life recently. Moving here isn't a small change, but maybe it's a sign that I can really start living? I don't have to let the suffocating pressure of this new role or Darcy's continuously sour attitude hold me back. I can

choose to continue to live. Truly live. Regardless of Darcy's reactions to me. He chose this just as much as I did.

Might as well embrace the change and have some fun. He signed a marriage contract and a business contract, after all.

"Thank you," I say to the maid again. "What's your name?"

"Janice," she responds, shifting her eyes away from me.

"Janice, you're my new best friend here." I pat her shoulders and her mouth forms an "o" shape. "Seriously," I continue. "You know how Mr. Marshall is. I need a lady confidant in this place."

She snickers and covers her mouth.

"Thank you again, Janice." I give her a hug, to which she awkwardly stands shocked and frozen. Then she leaves me with a click of the door closing, and I take in the wonderful, chaotic hues of yellow, orange, and pink swirling around my new room.

Exhausted from the day, I vow to unpack the boxes that are stacked against the walls tomorrow. I also make a mental note to tell the staff thank you for getting my things in here so quickly after I left all the boxes that I decided to keep in the lobby yesterday.

Stripping my clothes, makeup, and wrapping my hair into my head scarf, I slither into the cozy bed and try not to fall asleep, but ultimately, I fail, drifting off to the memory of Darcy's genuinely concerned eyes when he ran to meet me in the middle of the aisle.

"Mrs. Marshall."

I stir, aware someone is calling for Darcy's mom.

"Mrs. Marshall. Wake up. Your food is ready."

My eyes snap open as I remember that *I* am Mrs. Marshall.

Janice stands at the foot of my bed with a tray. The intoxicating smell of ramen reaches my nose and I inhale, immediately transported back to my childhood.

Ramen and anime were staples of surviving as an orphan and within the foster care system.

"I thought Darcy and I would be eating together?"

Janice turns her head away from me and says, "He asked me if I would deliver your food to your room. He took his bowl to his office."

What is with him? We connected at the wedding. It was as if we were actually friends. And now he has the food that he said he would make me delivered to my room like this is a hotel?

No. That isn't how things are going to operate around here.

"Janice, could you return the tray and food to the kitchen? I'll take my meal there."

Janice nods, but I don't miss the upward pull of the corner of her lip.

I march out of the room on Janice's heels and stalk forward towards Darcy's office—a place in this house I've been many times—instead of the kitchen. After winding hallways come to a halt. I stand outside his office door. I twist the knob before I

talk myself out of standing my ground with the man who gives me whiplash.

He's mid-chopsticks to mouth when I barge through the door.

The noodles plunk back into the bowl, splashing the soup base onto him and the desk. Darcy hisses a curse before rolling his chair away from his desk.

"To what do I owe this pleasure?" His tone and false smile indicate this encounter is nothing close to pleasurable for him. He yanks a tissue from the wooden box on his organized desk and dabs at the splashes covering his face and white button up.

"I was under the presumption that we would eat ramen together." I cross my arms, only feeling a wee bit bad about the soup on his shirt. He has plenty of other button-ups to choose from.

"You were incorrect."

He begins wiping soup splashes from his desk, and I notice the way his sleeves are rolled and cuffed on his forearms. My eyes are drawn to his flexing muscles as he wipes the desk, but then I deflect my eyes because I don't need those muscles burned into my brain when this marriage is a sham.

My fists clench, and I drop my arms and borough my fists into my hips. "Look. We need to set ground rules for living together. Rules that are not outlined in the contract. Basic human decency rules."

Darcy mutters under his breath and tosses the tissue in the nearby trash can. He turns to me, and we engage in a battle of the silent game. The darts we fire through our gazes speak volumes.

Finally, he breaks the intense silence. "You live here. During non-working hours, you stay on your side of the house and I will stay on mine. We will eat at separate times or at least in separate locations. For no reason should we enter each other's bedroom or use the other's bathroom." He pauses, then, "We will be like two ghosts in the night who never meet."

Somewhere through his statement, my hands fall to my side. Sadness grips my heart at his words, and I can't decide if it's because of the twinge of loneliness in his voice or if it's because I don't want to live like a ghost in my dwelling place. Nor do I want to live with a ghost.

"You met me in the aisle," I blurt. Realizing too late I can't take the words back, I drop my eyes to my feet and chew on the inside of my cheek. The new silence in the room tastes awkward, and I want to bolt. "Never mind."

I turn to rush out of the room, vaguely hearing the scrape of a chair behind me, but before I make it out of the door, he grabs my wrist, and I freeze.

Different anime scenes float through my mind of the man grabbing the woman's wrist as she tries to walk away from him. My heart always fluttered, but I never thought it was something men did in real life.

No, in real life, they let you walk away.

But Darcy isn't letting me go. And I can't bring myself to turn around.

"Trust," he says in a low tone. He clears his throat. "I trust you to be by my side in the capacity that I need you to be. And you," he clears his throat again, "you can trust me to be by your side."

"Then eat ramen with me tonight." Should I tell him the meaning of that statement in Asian countries? Nah, it'll be my little secret for now. Hopefully Ren doesn't rat me out.

Another heavy silence hovers over us. But then he releases my wrist and says, "Okay."

The Adjustment Period



April - May

Darcy — One Month Married

N WEDNESDAYS, WE WEAR pink. I've told you this a thousand times, Mr. Marshall."

I pull the edges of my pants up to reveal pink socks. "I didn't forget, Keisha."

The fourteen-year-old rolls her eyes and crosses her arms, and I think my wife, when she was young, might have resembled this girl.

My wife. How does that phrase roll across my thoughts so smoothly now?

"It needs to be visible at all times. Here, I have a pink scrunchie you can wear around your wrist today." Keisha yanks my hand and drags me up the steps of the group home and into the common area. She's a force for a short, scrawny teen. "Wait here."

I do as I'm told because if I have learned one thing during my time volunteering here, it's that these young adults are always right and you better listen to every word they say and complete every task they ask of you.

Maybe teens should manage campaigns. Or at the very least, be the ones knocking on doors.

Hm. That wouldn't be a terrible idea... But would I get slandered for forced child labor?

Probably. If Mr. Loveless had anything to say about it.

"Mr. Marshall! You came!" Keegan, Keisha's twin brother, is like a black bear running towards me because of his thick frame. He pummels me to the black and white tiled floor of the group home and puts me in a headlock before I can get a word in.

"You've been practicing, huh?"

He grins down at me, his gap tooth showing proudly. "You betcha. I've been waiting all week to show you this."

"Okay, big guy. You've shown me, now why don't you assist this old man off the floor?" I tap the floor three times, and he lets me out of his grip then helps me to my feet. This is why I changed into jeans and a t-shirt before coming here.

Landon, an eleven-year-old boy who is way too tall for his age, approaches and bumps Keegan with his shoulder. "Keegan! Move. He's mine today. He hung out with you last week."

"Like Mr. Marshall wants to spend time with a kid like you. He wants to hang out with men like me." Keegan puffs his chest while Landon's shoulders droop, bringing his height down closer to Keegan's.

My heart goes out to both kids. Though I've always been more of a Landon-type, passive and quiet, I can also understand Keegan, the angry and protective type. "Why don't we all hang out together today, huh? I may have brought something you'll both like."

The boys look at each other then back at me with wide eyes and a hint of a smile. Keegan nods his head at me. "Whatcha got?"

"Follow me."

We head through the lobby and out the midnight blue double doors to my car where I have all the supplies tucked away. Maybe I should have gotten permission, but sometimes, the most fun happens when you ask for forgiveness later.

"Mr. Marshall! I told you to wait." Keisha runs out of the three story building, taking long strides until she's by our side. She holds out a pink scrunchie. "Wear this on your wrist."

"Don't make him wear that," Keegan swats Keisha's wrist.

"He's a man."

I grab his hand. "We don't hit ladies, Keegan." I receive the scrunchie from her and tell her thank you. "Men can wear pink, too."

"She's not a lady," Keegan mumbles, but goes on about his business opening my trunk. "Whoa..."

"What is it?" Landon rushes to Keegan's side and peers into the trunk. I watch his face light up. "Are we going shooting?"

Chuckling, I correct him. "There is no way I can take preteens and teens shooting, Landon. But I can suit you all up for a thrilling game of paintball."

The boys whoop and holler, and even Keisha checks out the gear. They call the rest of their friends—their family, basically—over.

While they pull the gear from the trunk, I try to speak over their excited chit chat. "I hope you all don't mind, but I have a friend coming to join us today. He's been my buddy since I was around your age. He should be getting here shortly."

As if right on cue, the decked-out black Toyota Tundra that I know belongs to Ren, powers down the gravel road. The man spends his money on three things: clothes, travel, and his truck. His home? It's basically a shack that he frequents every now and then.

The kids don't bother to notice the vehicle approaching but instead are fighting over who gets which paintball gun. Ren pulls up beside me and rolls the window down. I'm about to tell him where to park when I notice a person in the passenger seat.

"You brought a frie—" The question cuts short when the person pulls down her sunglasses.

"Hey, husband!" Hayden's cheerful voice and bright smile send coursing waves of annoyance through me. I attempt a smile in her direction then glare at the menace in the driver's seat.

Ren grins ear to ear and says, "Hayden wanted to know what you *really* do on Wednesdays, so she tagged along." Oh, Ren. If looks could kill...

Hayden is already sliding out of the passenger door before I have a chance to tell him to take her home. Instead, I give him directions on where to park and mentally condemn him to solitary confinement for the rest of his life.

Closing my eyes, I begin to count to ten. Oh, man. He better pray I lose this election. If he is going to continue dragging Hayden to places she doesn't belong, I will—

An arm loops through mine. I smell her—sunshine and lemon—before I see her. "Happy to see me?" Her voice sounds like all things yellow—dandelions, honey, and fire. I open my eyes and look at the woman who has attached herself to my side. If I actually believed in auras, hers would be canary gold.

I hate it.

"Of course." A lie straight through my teeth.

"Who are *you?*" Keisha asks, her arms once again crossed as she eyes Hayden up and down.

Hayden extends the hand not touching my forearm out to Keisha. "I'm Hayden Bennett Marshall, Darcy's campaign manager and wife."

Keisha's jaw drops, but she quickly readjusts her expression back to one of suspicion and disdain. She cuts her brown eyes to me. "Since when are you married?"

"It'll be a month in a few days," Hayden says with a smile that looks genuine. She's a great actress. She's proven that for sure over the past weeks.

"I wasn't asking *you*," Keisha bites. She glares at Hayden one last time before walking away. The kids stop bickering over the paintball guns and train their eyes on me and Hayden.

Hayden's smile doesn't falter. Instead, she stands on her tiptoes and whispers, "What's her name?"

I tell her, then Hayden nods and hurries after her.

Doesn't she understand that Keisha will rip her head off? But then again... I have no doubt that Hayden can match wits with the teen. While Hayden disappears into the building, I join the kids in picking gear while they taunt me about the "beautiful woman" I'm with.

Hayden is beautiful, objectively speaking, but she's not someone that I find myself wanting to kiss or touch.

Unless it's that unruly curl of hers when her hair is in a bun, but that's because I like things in order. Even my campaign manager's hair.

Ren jumps into the group, loudly proclaiming he will win because he is a real-life Japanese ninja, making him an instant hit with the kids. Most are suspicious, demanding he prove it, while a few of the younger kids stare up at him with rounded eyes and jaws agape.

Clapping my hands together, I shout, "Alright! Time to pick teams."

"But I want to do a free-for-all," complains Martin, the oldest of the kids. "One last moment to shake these kids up before I age out."

"Then I expect you to lead your team well, captain," I respond. "You'll always work better with a team. Remember that when you leave this place."

Beside me, Ren snorts. "Take your own advice every now and then."

Martin hive-fives Ren and says, "Ninja's my first pick." Ren claps him on the back with a grin.

"That's fine with me." I point to Ren. "I'm coming for you."

I assign the next oldest, Cynthia, as captain of the other team, and she immediately picks me. We finish picking teams, then I finally tell the director what I plan to do with the kids today. Needless to say, she isn't thrilled, but when she sees the excitement and feels the energy radiating from the group, she relents and tosses me the van keys so that I can haul everyone to the arena together.

Right as everyone finishes loading up and I crank the van, Hayden and Keisha come running out of the building waving their hands wildly at us.

I open the door and they get in. Ren offers her the passenger seat, but she declines.

"Whew. We made it." Hayden sits next to Keisha, and they start whispering and giggling, verifying my earlier thoughts that Keisha was a teenage version of Hayden.

"Looks like Hayden won her over," Ren says.

"I had no doubt she would."

The thought of Hayden getting to know Keisha stirs something inside me. Keisha and Keegan's story isn't pretty. I've been able to crack Keegan open, but Keisha is a girl, and there are boundaries I can't cross with her. Hayden must have

gotten her to open up quickly. She was an orphan herself, so maybe she used her past experiences to relate to Keisha.

I wonder what Hayden went through as an orphan. Was it anything like some of these kids' stories? If so, Hayden must carry burdens I can't imagine. And she carries it all with a smile while illuminating every room she walks into.

Whereas I carry my trauma like an ostrich with its head stuck in the sand.

Respect for Hayden swells, and I find myself thankful that she's the one who is my wife... even if it's not real.



E ARRIVE AT THE paintball arena I'd previously booked for the afternoon, and the kids immediately gather into their teams to start planning tactics. Ren is already showing his team the best hiding spots among the countless wooden walls, old tires, and other obstacles such as target bags and shipping crates.

"Can I be on your team?" Keisha asks. I glance at Hayden who is standing behind her, and she nods her head. The soft smile she wears says everything I need to know: Keisha really did confide in her.

"Of course." I smile at Keisha and she punches my arm.

"Great. I want to nail Keegan with a paintball."

"I'm off to keep Ren in check," Hayden shouts with a wave as she turns to join the other team. Another wave of respect hits me, and then guilt. I've been so cold and standoffish to her. And really, it's not on purpose. I just don't know how I'm supposed to act with human beings, especially with her. She's always so happy to those around her, attracting everyone into her orbit, and I'm always so... awkward. Maybe I'm a little jealous of her joy and her ability to befriend a fly?

"Mr. Marshall! Ren is making battle plans with them. Help us!" One of the younger kids tugs on my shirt. Putting a pin in my thoughts, I gather my—Cynthia's—team and help coordinate strategy.

After the tactics have been drawn and we have all sat through the safety lesson and rules, we find our previously scouted spots within the arena and wait for the start signal.

I'm tucked in an alcove with my rifle at the ready through a small opening when someone taps me on the shoulder from behind. I turn my head to find Hayden smirking with her rifle pointed at me. She's in all-black gear with her hair tied in a bun, and I'd be lying if I said she didn't look like she belonged as the leading woman in a superhero film.

"You ready to be taken down the moment the start signal blares?"

Slowly drawing my rifle from the window opening, I say, "You'd really take the fun away from the kids? I'm sure they want to be the ones to bring me down."

"Oh, but that's where you're wrong, Darcy. Part of our strategy is for me to take you down in the beginning." Hayden winks. I point my rifle at her.

"Game point."

She grins. "Only if your finger is faster than mine." She cocks her head. "I can't believe I'm playing paintball with you right now. Who is this version of you? Where have you kept him hidden? Also, you should wear jeans more often. You look good in casual clothes. And in all-black tactical gear. Swooooon."

Did she just compliment my appearance? She compliments my work all the time, but my physical appearance? Heat creeps up my neck.

She doesn't let up. "I mean, really, Darcy. You look dangerous right now. You could be the morally gray hero in a romance novel. The type of man who is grumpy and cold and ruthless." She creeps closer to me, the tip of her rifle at my chest. "The kind of man who would bring a city to ruins to save the woman he loves. He's heartless, but oh how he melts like butter in the presence of his woman."

My face burns, and my focus is lost. Hayden's words spin around in my head, and the look she's giving me? It's as if she wants to be the woman I'd destroy a city for. What's gotten into her?

Why am I liking it?

What's gotten into me to blush over someone like this?

The signal goes off, and Hayden pulls the trigger.

Click.

I realize two things at once: One, she played me hard. Two, she didn't load the CO2 container correctly.

Her face falls.

I raise my gun to her chest with a wicked grin. "I guarantee mine would go off if I pulled the trigger, but since I'm obviously the kind of man who melts like butter in my woman's presence, I won't take the shot. Instead, you'll stay by my side as I bring this arena to ruins, keeping you safe until it's down to me and you."

Hayden swallows, something akin to fear and desire filling her brown eyes. Electricity seems to swarm around us.

It's invigorating. I want more of it. I want to make Hayden's breath hitch and heart race faster with my words.

"And then," I continue, leaning in to whisper in her ear, "I'll be the villain who turns on you."

She turns her head, her lips parted, and our faces are only breaths apart. If I leaned a little, I could press my lips to hers.

Taste her...

She doesn't move, and I don't either. We sit, staring into each other's eyes.

Silence surrounds us for a moment, and that electric feeling dissipates, replaced with embarrassment. My words tumbled

out without any thought. Well, only the thought that I wanted to make Hayden blush and distract her the way she did me.

I wanted to kiss her...

I swallow and cut my eyes away from Hayden's slack jaw.

Screams begin ringing out.

Hayden knocks my rifle from my hands then sprints away.

Grabbing my rifle, I slump against the alcove and take a few steadying breaths.

What in the world just happened between us?



Hayden – One Month Married

IVINE PRINCESS!" HIS VOICE booms and carries across the house as he uses the nickname I discovered on his phone when he asked me to call it a couple of days ago because he couldn't remember where he had set it down. Turns out, it was near me, and I got to it first, discovering my supposedly unflattering nickname.

Little did he know I liked it.

I cover my mouth to hide my laughter as the curtain around me ruffles with each little shake of my body. He's too close to finding me in the sitting room for me to respond now. *Be still,* I silently scold myself. It's almost midnight, and on nights like this when Darcy has been up late, stressed out, and on a horrendous rampage, I try to lighten the mood by being childish and silly. I admit it's not the most becoming method for me to use, but it works.

I think he secretly likes it.

The curtains open with a swoosh and I stare into the deadly blue eyes of my husband. Has it been a little over a month already?

"Yes. A month of literal hell," he barks, answering my apparently spoken thought and grabbing my arms, yanking me from the curtains. Since the paintball game last week, he's gotten used to touching me in little ways—and if I'm being

honest, it's almost as if he finds reasons to touch me. But I push that thought aside.

One month of suffocating in Darcy's presence every day and every night has done something weird to my brain. Sure, he's always been attractive. But living with him? It's like a switch buried deep within me labeled "wife mode" has been flicked on and my hormones have been on fire—not just for physical encounters such as the little touches, but also for emotional connection, which I get on occasion from him and it's making me spiral into a pit of longing. Not for him, necessarily, but for something genuine and real.

"Admit it," I tease as I peruse him over. He's still wearing his suit from work today. "You like being married to me. I bring a bit of fun into your life, Killjoy." It was only appropriate that I shared my nickname I had for him. At least he hasn't realized my ringtone for him is "Love Yourself" by Justin Bieber.

"Chaos. That's what you bring. Maybe I should change your nickname to that?" He drops his hands from my arms. This has been another change for the better. Darcy says more than simple sentences to me on the daily. Even when it's not work-related. Sure, most of the time it's grumpy and condoning, but I'll take what I can get.

Secretly, I desire more of the man from the paintball arena, but I could never bring myself to admit that aloud. That would be equivalent to admitting that I *like* like Darcy.

And I'm 85 percent sure I do not like him like that.

I would, however, almost call us friendly now. At the very least, we are no longer awkward people learning the ropes of a marriage of convenience who ignore each other as we pass in the hallway or end up in the kitchen together. He nods his head, sometimes says hello or hey, and then I respond with a preppy smile and something out of the ordinary. A perplexed expression will cross his face, and then he will continue with whatever he was doing. I enjoy those moments the most. He can't figure me out, and I love that.

We even have dinner together twice a week. I drove a hard bargain for that on our wedding night over his—admittedly delicious—ramen noodles.

"I much prefer Divine Princess." I bat my eyelashes.

"All the more reason to change it." He smirks, then fixes his expression back to his regularly scheduled scowl. It's the flashes of expression that key me into his true emotions regarding situations. His media mask is perfected, but with me, the mask has holes. Darcy sighs and runs a hand through his tousled blonde hair. "I'm sorry it's late, but I need your help finalizing the schedule for the rally. I didn't know I would have to play a game of Marco-Polo to find you and make my request."

"Eh, it was more like a game of Divine Princess-Killjoy, but anywho. You found me!" The background music to Link finding a Korok in the video game *Zelda: Breath of the Wild* plays. I have the sudden urge to do Hetsu's dance. It's funny

how little phrases such as "you found me" bring the silliest memories to the surface.

Speaking of *Zelda*, I need to call Stella soon. I miss playing her favorite game with her.

"Yes, I found you." Darcy rolls his eyes and shifts his weight. "Now, would you mind assisting me with this schedule?"

"That's what I'm here for, boss." I salute him, and he rolls his eyes again. "I mean, who needs sleep? Not me. Certainly not you. I'm technically off campaign managing duty right now..."

He crosses his arms, and I try not to notice the pull of his suit around his biceps. "I'll make you ramen."

Yes! But no. I need to drive a harder bargain. "And it's midnight. No matter what the schedule says, we do have to leave at 5:30 a.m."

"I'll add a cinnamon roll for dessert," he says without a smile. He then looks me over. "And you can remain in your... night clothes."

I give him a friendly pat on the back. "Ha, like I would have changed. You still don't get to dictate my clothes, Killjoy. But I'll take you up on the cinnamon roll." And then I prance out of the sitting room and toward his office while wearing my *My Hero Academia* Deku onesie proudly.

The click of his dress shoes follows close behind. I wish for once he would let himself be free. I have never seen Darcy around the estate dressed in nothing less than a suit. Sometimes, he gets a little wild and takes his jacket off, but that's the extent of his "dressing down". It would do the man some good to let loose.

"Actually," I stop in front of his office door and turn around, only for my face to come unreasonably close to his chest. I shift my gaze upward and immediately drag it back down. I'd much rather be unreasonably close to his chest than to his face. "Could you, um..." I motion my hand for him to back up.

He does no such thing. "You suddenly stopped."

I place my hands on his chest to shove him away, but he leans closer and my back presses against the door to his office. Swallowing the growing lump in my throat, I risk tilting my face to meet him.

His eyes are fierce, locked into mine. His face seems to grow bigger.

No, he's moving closer.

My breath stops.

Closer.

I should push him away. My hands are on his chest.

Darcy Marshall is going to kiss me.

Push him away.

I close my eyes.

His breath tickles my ear and his arm brushes my waist.

"I—" he whispers. Darcy is going to kiss me.

I'm going to let him.

Something clicks and Darcy's body heat no longer seeps through my pajamas and into my skin.

I stumble backward, dropping onto my backside through a now-opened door.

"What the—" It takes a second to comprehend what just happened, but once I do, I snap my head up to glare at the heinous man. "You let me fall!"

Can a voice achieve a higher pitch than mine did?

The marbled floor is cold against my palms, which thankfully, do not hurt. My butt, however, is a different story.

Darcy ignores my accusation and walks around me with clenched fists. I hear his desk chair scrape against the floor. How does he have a right to be angry right now? His mood swings are giving me more whiplash than the car accident I was in when I was eighteen, driving a beat-up Kia, and speeding away from the demon of my past: the group home.

I push myself off the floor, wincing at the slight pain in my lower back. It's nothing a bag of ice and ibuprofen won't fix, but still. Turning to face him, I repeat my statement with a tone of disbelief.

Darcy takes his dear sweet time shuffling papers on his desk before clasping his hands together until his knuckles go white and looking at me. "I am not a seer. How was I supposed to know you would fall when I opened the door?" Agitation spreads through my veins. "How were you—what? It's common sense! It's gravity. What do you mean—" Anger fills my vision, and I can't string coherent thoughts together, much less words. How dare he? One minute he is offering ramen noodles and cinnamon rolls and is making fiery eyes at me like he wants to devour my lips. The next minute he lets me fall to the floor while I am close enough that he could have caught me or at the very least grabbed my arm or clothes.

Street Hayden is begging to come out and play, but one thought keeps me grounded: Darcy Marshall, regardless of his abhorrent behavior, is running for president and is my boss... and my husband.

I finally speak through gritted teeth. "Let's just get this schedule fixed so that we can go to bed."

Darcy's face remains emotionless, but his thumbs circle each other over and over. I've learned to recognize this as a sign of uncertainty and confusion. Does he truly not understand what just happened?

No. I shake my head. It doesn't matter. Whether he understands or not, it doesn't mean you have to take this treatment.

He nods. I sit down in the chair in front of his desk while trying to mask the pain I feel. The anger. My own confusion.

I don't bother to ask if it's for not catching me, almost kissing me, or the crazy mood swings he makes me endure.

Because it doesn't matter. I can't keep letting him mess with my emotions, regardless of if he understands what he is doing or not. He doesn't want to have a friendship with me? Fine. That was all I was asking for, but not anymore.

I will be the epitome of professionalism.

The rest of the night passes in short, quipped statements and formal speech. But when we finally say goodnight, Darcy whispers loud enough for me to hear as I walk out of his office, "I'm sorry I let you fall."



HE ALARM ON MY phone goes off too early. Why did he schedule our flight so early? It's ungodly to be awake at 4:15 in the morning, especially when I didn't collapse into bed until a little after one in the morning.

Three hours of sleep to run on. This is not going to be fun.

I drag myself out of bed, throw on my robe, and begin the lengthy process of transforming from regular Hayden Bennett to Hayden Bennett Marshall. Since we are flying to Texas today, I opt for flowy yellow linen pants and a white sleeveless blouse, a light layer of makeup, and an updo. A stylist will be waiting for me to change my entire outfit, face, and hairstyle before the event, but I still have to look dressy and presentable

for travel. I never know when the media will snap a picture of me and Darcy together, and I cannot make him look bad.

Being his wife is only an extension of my campaign manager position, after all.

About an hour later, I'm standing by the front door with a travel bag waiting on Darcy. I check my watch, realizing he is three minutes late. Darcy Marshall is never late. Never.

"Mrs. Marshall," one of the maids scurries down the corridor calling my name over and over.

"Janice," I state as she comes into full picture. "What's wrong?"

A little out of breath, she responds, "It's Mr. Marshall. He's in a lot of pain complaining about his side and back. He can barely move. Could be kidney stones, though he hasn't had those in quite a while."

Coldness sweeps through me. "Has anyone contacted the doctor?"

She nods her head emphatically. "But he won't be here for another twenty minutes, and Mr. Marshall is adamant about making it to his flight."

"We're flying on his private plane," I mumble. "We have the power to reschedule easily. We can bump departure time back a couple of hours. We can dress on the plane for the event tonight if we need to."

"Will you come explain that to him? He simply isn't listening to us." The frail look on her face persuades me.

Plus, I get the opportunity to go to Darcy's room. It's one of the few rooms I haven't stepped foot in since working here and moving in as his wife.

"Let's go."

A moment later, we stand at his doorway. The urge to knock and make my presence known is overwhelming, but I also don't want to be screamed at to go away. If normal Darcy is grumpy, there's no telling what in-pain Darcy is going to be like. Putting on my mental armor, I shove open the double doors to his bedroom.

He sits on his bed slumped over with one pant leg on and the other dangling off to the side, revealing boxer briefs that... have prickly cacti on them? How fitting. I bite my tongue to hold in my laugh. His hair is disheveled, sticking up like a classic anime character, and his white dress shirt is only buttoned halfway.

The laughter I've been holding back fades, replaced with something more akin to a bomb igniting in my chest. My heart stutters, then begins pumping triple time.

His boxers made me laugh, but now I'm getting the full picture. When his gaze cuts to me, I throw my hands over my eyes. Sure, we're married. But it's not like that...

"Mr. Marshall, you need to take care of yourself and wait for the doctor. We can push back our flight if we need to."

"Hayden, what in the world are you doing in my room?" His voice is weak and scratchy, fully giving him the vibe of a

villain. "Turn around."

I do as he says. "Janice informed me of your predicament. If you push yourself too hard, you'll take that much longer to heal and could end up in the hospital. Then we will have to delay and reschedule a lot more than a flight."

"We have a schedule to stick to," he says, though by the end of the slow statement, he's groaning in pain.

"No. You are going to the hospital," I state. "Janice, we can't wait on the doctor."

Darcy groans again, clutching his side. I've never seen his face contorted in so much pain. The flight can wait.

"Fine," he breathes out with yet another groan.

Immediately, Janice and Bennie, whom I didn't realize had entered the room, are on the phone and making arrangements for Darcy to be secretly admitted to the hospital. A whirlwind of preparations begins, and I am flat against his wall watching the whole scene play out.

Helplessness plagues my thoughts, and I wish I knew what I should do at this moment. But all I can do is watch.

Bennie dresses Darcy in joggers and a t-shirt. Janice packs a bag with Darcy's things just in case he has to stay overnight.

And I watch.

What kind of wife am I that I can't help my husband in such a time as this?

Forty-five minutes later, Darcy and I are in the largest hospital room that I have ever seen—so large there is a small tree occupying the room. Seriously, they must reserve these for future presidents and billionaires. The walls are the typical white color, but the space is more aesthetically pleasing with green accents and earthy decor.

Darcy is dressed in a hospital gown, but a white sheet covers him. He's not sleeping, but his eyes are tightly closed, creating creases in his forehead and a scrunch to his nose. My heart aches a little at the sight, and I send a silent prayer to God for quick healing and pain relief.

I need my future president functioning properly.

Bennie talks on his cellphone right outside the door, rearranging our plans, presumably. Janice did not come with us, so now I must step up and be the actual wife in this situation, not his campaign manager. When the doctor waltzes into the room, I whip out my phone to take notes. That's what a wife would do, right?

"Mr. and Mrs. Marshall," he begins with a friendly smile. His gray hair puts me at ease—a doctor with practice. Not to knock the young and upcoming doctors in the world, but for some reason, I trust this man a little more than someone looking fresh out of medical school.

I reach out to shake his hand. One sideways glance at Darcy tells me he is listening due to the new tilt of his head, though his eyes remain sewed shut. "My name is Karl, and I will be your husband's doctor for the duration of his stay. We will need to run scans to check for kidney stones due to his history and the symptoms he is currently experiencing. My team is right outside the door ready to take excellent care of Mr. Marshall. This team has all signed nondisclosures, as I have. Do you have any questions?"

I shake my head, fully at ease. Doctor Karl has a certain energy that puts me at peace.

"Thank you for your expertise," I say dumbly. He only smiles and motions his team inside. Two young women and a man wheel Darcy out of the room.

He never opens his eyes.



Darcy - May/Two Months Married

F IFTEEN YEARS.

It's been fifteen years since I last had kidney stones.

"Agh," I groan, clutching my side. In an instant, Hayden is at my bedside offering water, to call a nurse, and various snack foods. I swat her away, but she only moves a few inches, clutching her phone in her hands, which are positioned in front of her chest. Like she's hugging the phone.

"Do you need to, um, use the restroom? I have the strainer right here."

A pained laugh escapes me at her awkwardness.

"No," I say through another groan. What caused this? My diet hasn't changed. I've kept dairy and acidic food intake to a minimum. Another wave of throbbing, unbearable pain radiates within my side and back. Nausea builds and—"Give me the bucket!"

Something shatters on the floor, but I don't have time to be concerned. I heave over my bedside, praying to God that Hayden made it in time with the bucket.

Through the pain, vomiting, and tears, my thoughts center on one thing: Hayden will never see me the same again, and all authority I thought I once held with her is completely out of the window.

She's the boss now. I'll owe her my life after this fiasco.

"Here, drink this." Hayden's soft voice caresses my chilled, sweaty skin like a gentle kiss. She holds a cup of water with a straw in front of my face. Closing my eyes, I part my lips and take the plastic straw between my teeth and relish in the cool taste of water.

"Ah, that's good," I sigh, letting my head fall back into the pillow.

"Maybe you should try to go to the restroom," Hayden says, concern lacing her voice. "If you pass it, you'll feel much better."

"Page a nurse then." The last thing I need is for Hayden to escort me to the bathroom. Walking is beyond complicated right now.

"It would look," she swallows, "bad if someone other than me helped you get to the restroom."

"They've signed nondisclosure agreements."

Hayden huffs. "Just let me help you, *husband*. It's our two-month wedding anniversary, after all."

My stomach stirs again, and I'm reaching for the bucket Hayden set beside the bed. Nothing comes out, though.

"Fine. But just help me get to the handrail inside the restroom."

Hayden places one of her hands on my back while I clasp the other with my own hand. I take notice of her outfit at that moment—a thin number, but professional. Yellow, of course,

but cute and fitting for her. Perfect for the hot, Texas weather we should be sweating in right now.

Not cold hospital room temperatures. She must be freezing.

With sheer willpower on my end and strength I didn't realize Hayden had, I'm heaved out of the bed and onto my feet. The moment they hit the cool floor, my knees wobble and buckle. Hayden's arms scoop and catch me under my armpits, and I'm painfully aware she is carrying my full weight. Even though she is slightly taller than the average woman, I still tower over her slim frame.

With a tug, she lifts me back to my feet, and I manage to find some sort of semblance of balance and steadiness. "There you go," she whispers, adjusting us so I have one arm around her shoulders while she holds me by my waist. Her thin clothes cling to her body, not in a revealing way, but in a cute way.

And that's the second time I've thought of her as cute in the span of minutes. I really am sick.

We walk clumsily to the restroom, I take hold of the handrail, and she exits. Very carefully, I until the hospital robe in the back and situate myself into a more comfortable position when the door flies open.

Our eyes lock for a moment, wide with a certain horror that would rival my childhood expression when forced to watch something like *Freddy Kruger* with Ren. Hayden's eyes flick downward before two high-pitched screams ring out. I scramble to close the hospital gown around me as she slams the door. I'm only slightly concerned at how my voice

managed to match hers. The much bigger concern is that Hayden just saw me practically buck naked getting ready to urinate in order to pass a kidney stone.

Mortification doesn't begin to describe the feelings I'm experiencing. I'd rather live with this stupid kidney stone than to walk out of this restroom. I'd rather lose the presidency than to see Hayden ever again. I'd rather...

"I'm sorry! I'm sorry! You forgot the cup you need before using the strainer and I didn't think to knock and __"

"Just," I begin, fighting the urge to die right here and now, "stick it through a crack in the door."

The door creaks open just enough for her hand to slide through, holding the clear cup. Careful not to touch her skin in any manner, I take the cup and shove the door closed.

"Gosh, dangit!" she screeches, and the cup falls from my startled hands.

"What is it?" I holler. As I bend to pick the cup up off the floor, pain floods my side and back, causing waves of nausea. Falling to my knees, I dry heave into the toilet although I know nothing is going to come out.

Hayden is cursing under her breath on the other side of the door, and when my stomach settles and I look toward the door, I realize it's still open and Hayden is clutching her right wrist with tears in her eyes.

My stomach churns, but not with nausea; it's something more like guilt.

"Hayden, I'm sorry."

"It's fine," she hisses, letting me know that it is, in fact, not fine at all.

"Come here. Let me see your wrist."

Her eyes meet mine, and something inside me breaks a little at the pain twisted into her features. Her normally perky eyebrows are knitted, and her eyes that seem to hold the power of the sun are dimmed. Her full lips are frowning, not emitting the glossy glow they usually do.

"Cover yourself first," she chokes, turning her head away.

I look down to find that my hospital gown has come open again, revealing way too much thigh and hip. Thankfully, she's not getting a full-on picture of my backside again. I quickly fix the gown and re-tie it.

"All good." I say, trying my hardest to hide any ounce of embarrassment from my voice. She faces me again and takes a few cautious steps into the bathroom. I hold out my hand for her wrist, but she stares at my hand as if it's covered in leprosy. "Let me see your wrist, Hayden," I demand. Maintaining dignity and control is vital in situations like these where your legally-real but emotionally-fake wife has seen your bare-naked butt, held your vomit bucket, and now looms over you as you are on your knees in front of a hospital toilet.

She places her wrist in my open hand and I wince at the open cut, the blood, and the bruise that's already forming around said cut, traveling from the bottom of her thumb across the bottom of her wrist. Gently flipping her hand over, I find a perfect mirror of the wound already forming on top of her wrist.

"I'm so sorry, Hayden. I should have waited for you to be completely clear of the door before attempting to push it closed. Let's call a nurse to attend to this."

She snorts. "So that they can accuse you of abuse and run a smear campaign? Yeah, right. I'll take care of this myself." Hayden removes her hand from mine, and I let her. The space in my open palm suddenly feels cold.

"Again, nondisclosure agreement. We could sue the pants off them if something from this hospital visit leaks to the press."

"Maybe you should sue their pants off anyways. You seem to be in desperate need of them." Hayden looks me over, and I push down the heat attempting to crawl up my neck and face. "Still," she continues, "if it leaks, the damage is done. You know how they will twist every narrative."

Ignoring her bad joke, I sigh. "You're right. At least let me help you bandage it."

Hayden chuckles as she holds her wrist. "After you pee in the cup and pass this kidney stone. I need my candidate back in action. I don't want to play wife anymore. It's kind of exhausting." I laugh without mirth.

Is it really that exhausting to be my wife? My partner?

"Don't worry. I'll be good as new in no time."

"Good," she whispers. I look up at her, remembering I'm on my knees. At some point during this exchange, I turned my body to face her. And she directly faces me, crossing her arms—careful of her injured wrist—and leaning to one side. "I like this view, come to think of it."

I scowl, and she smirks. "Get out so I can...do my business."

"Yes, sir, Mr. Marshall."

With a frustrated groan, I remind her, "Don't call me sir."

"Okay, Killjoy," she laughs. "Now, let me help you up."

There is no point in denying her help. I can't get up on my own. "Fine."

With her healthy hand, she aids me in standing. Most of my weight leans onto the handrail in the bathroom, and I am back on my feet in a matter of seconds. "Thank you," I say, not meeting her eyes.

"You owe me." Hayden and her sass finally exit the bathroom.

Careful to make sure the door is firmly shut this go round, I untie my gown and begin the excruciating process of passing this dang kidney stone. I think I'll put the stone in a jar of acid and watch it crumble after what this thing has put me through today.

Maybe that's a bit harsh, but that's me. I'm harsh. And apparently the cause of my *wife's* exhaustion.



Hayden — Two Months Married

HRONIC STRESS AND DEHYDRATION. According to the doctor, that was the cause of Darcy's kidney stone. Thankfully, he passed it due to the apple cider vinegar and ample amounts of water the nurses (and I) kept forcing down his throat.

Eight hours and countless awkward bathroom situations later, we sit on opposite sides of a private jet and refuse to acknowledge each other's existence. After the first show in the hospital bathroom, I can never look at Darcy Marshall the same. I would say it was highly unpleasant, seeing him so sickly. But the reality? The man is fine wine. An eleven year difference between the two of us doesn't amount to much when he has a body that looks like it stepped out of a fitness magazine. He's lean but has muscles in all the right places. And he can rock a hospital gown like it's nobody's business.

"Gah, Hayden. Shut up. Quit lusting after your husband," I chastise myself under my breath. I would lust away if he was truly mine, but this whole marriage is a sham, regardless of what the law says.

I sneak a peek at him across the aisle. When I see he is safely gazing out the window, I allow myself to fully turn my head in his direction. He's back in a suit—a lighter navy blue that compliments his complexion well—with his blond hair gelled back in a way that screams, "Run your hands through me." I

mean, we *are* married. I could simply flip a switch in my brain and act on my intrusive wifely impulses. I could make us real. Two months is long enough, right?

No. "He's annoying. He's rude. He's dirty words you shouldn't say. He's prickly. He's incorrigible. He's your opposite. He's sour and vexing," I whisper, listing all the reasons I can't continue to entertain the thought of Darcy as *mine*. We would never work on an emotional level together, and that's why this marriage has to stay strictly platonic.

Whoa. Never thought I'd string those two words together in a sentence.

I guess it's okay to think of my strictly platonic husband as hot, right?

But I'd be lying to myself if I said I hadn't fully noticed lovely, hidden qualities that almost outweigh his broodiness. Qualities I once took for granted, but as his housemate, I finally see the full picture. Like how he genuinely cares about his constituents. He isn't another politician out to manipulate the masses. Or how he works into the wee hours to make sure he is pulling his weight for the team. He never leaves us hanging or stuck with an unmanageable amount of work. And who could forget to mention the fact that he spends his free time with orphans?

I was an orphan. I understand the significance of that weekly Wednesday hangout and just how much those kids love him for it. "Mr. Marshall, can I get you a drink?" a flight attendant asks. Darcy turns to face her but instead catches me gawking at him. Raising my chin and pasting a smile on my face, I refuse to look away. My face may be burning hot right now, but thankfully, the plane is on the darker side.

"Will you bring two glasses of red?" he asks her, still not taking his eyes off me. My internal senses tell me to turn away, to duck under the plane seat and disappear. The look in his eyes is no good.

He's up to no good.

Abort mission.

I look away.

"You shouldn't drink wine after a kidney stone and gruesome hospital visit," I say, gazing out of the plane window into the dark abyss of the night sky. Seconds pass before he responds.

"Or maybe I should reward myself for making it through."

Shudders ripple through my body, originating at the nape of my neck where his breath touches my skin. My soul screams at me to lean back and into him. No, that's probably just the flesh talking.

"Uh... Darcy?" I take a deep breath to settle my flesh and resist turning my head to face the phantom in the dark who suddenly appeared next to me. "Why did you move?"

He reaches around my body and clasps my hand with his. The heat of his breath tickles my neck again. "Wouldn't a newlywed couple sit together on a plane?"

I try to yank my hand away, but his grip is firm, a cage around my fingers. "Maybe a real one," I whisper. He still doesn't budge.

"The flight attendants are unaware it's not real."

"Sitting next to me doesn't indicate anything other than you're a clingy husband." I try—it's a grand endeavor—to maintain a steady, sure voice. But somehow the word "husband" rolls off my tongue with a sigh that sounds loaded with longing. Maybe I should cancel talking for the duration of this flight.

Darcy's hand tightens around mine. "I also would like to further know your thoughts about me. So far, I've learned I am incorrigible, rude, sour, vexing, and dirty words that that mouth of yours is too good to speak."

I'm stone cold, but his breath is still hot against my neck. Too hot. If only he knew I repeated the negative trait mantra to restrain my mind from dwelling too long on all his wonderful qualities. Ones that I've grown to admire.

"Your wine, sir," the flight attendant graciously interrupts. Darcy releases my hand and leans away from me. I want to move, but I'm still frozen solid. How did he hear me? I don't talk that loud, do I?

"Turn around, Hayden."

I feel like the Tin Man, like I need to oil every joint to make them cooperate and turn. Darcy sighs and holds a glass of wine over my shoulder. "We are going to talk. I'll wait in this plane all night if I have to."

I take the glass and sip it, hoping it will give me an ounce of courage to face him.

The wine burns going down my throat, and I realize I'm halfway finished with the glass by the time I'm ready to turn around.

Inch by inch, I turn until I am face to face with the... smirking man?

"Finally." He clinks his full glass to mine. "You know, you really shouldn't be speaking about your husband that way in public. Someone could overhear."

I cast my gaze away, feeling ashamed of what I said. "I really am sorry."

"I'm not that easily offended." He chuckles, and it signifies to my body that it can officially loosen up. "You may be right with one or two of your observations."

"That still doesn't warrant a vocalization of them."

He nods, contemplative. "Maybe put your frustrations in a journal next time?"

My hand flies to my mouth to cover a hiccup. "Already have one." I wonder what he would think of it? It's currently a hodgepodge of hating him and respecting him all at the same time.

Hiccup.

"You don't drink much wine, do you?"

"No," I confess. "My choice of beverage on the occasion I do drink is an Old Fashioned."

"Hm." He taps his fingers on his thigh. I shift my eyes back to his face. "I never would have pegged you as an Old Fashioned woman."

"There are many things you don't know about me."

Hiccup.

I slap my hand over my mouth again for two reasons. Reason one is because of the hiccupping. Reason number two is so that I don't speak more unintentional flirty words.

"You're right. There are many things I still need to learn about you." With that, he relocates back to his seat across the aisle and hands his still full glass of wine back to the flight attendant.

"Was there a problem with your drink, sir?"

He smiles at her but then looks at me as he speaks. "No, I realized my *wife* was right. It's probably best not to drink right now."

I choke on my last sip of wine and hand the empty glass to the attendant.

"Would you like another glass?" I wave my hand. "No, I'm good. Thank you. Water would be nice."

She nods and disappears.

"Get some sleep, Hayden. We have a big day with the rally tomorrow."

Leaning my seat back, I nod. Though sleep is far, far away from my brain right now.

Instead, I wonder if Darcy will ever take the time to get to know me. The real me, not the campaign manager, but the human.

And if he does, will it scare him away?

She returns with a glass of water, and I scoff it down.

"Night, Killjoy," I say after denying another glass and wrapping a blanket around me.

"Goodnight, Divine Princess."

Summer Lovin'



June -July

Hayden — Three Months Married

F IVE MONTHS.

We are five months away from the election, and let me tell you, Ophelia Estate has been in manic mode. And I've been wearing my manager hat and wife hat simultaneously lately, so much so that I'm not sure where the campaign

manager ends and the wife begins.

To make matters worse?

Darcy has...changed.

In a good way. In a way that makes it feel like I'm climbing Mt. Everest every single day in an attempt to avoid the thought lingering at the bottom of the mountain that I could really be Darcy's wife in my soul. With every kiss on the cheek or forehead that he gives me in front of the cameras, I take a step up the mountain. Every time he weaves his fingers with mine, I climb higher.

One mishap of my foot and I'll go tumbling down the mountain and into the pit of... actual feelings.

Ew. No thank you.

I have a job to do and a man to get elected to the nation's highest office, and being his wife for three months can't cause me to slip.

Japan. Saying goodbye to student loans. Future Secretary of State. I trust him.

That is why I am his wife.

Not because of—choke—love. Or lust.

However, none of that stops me from trying to bring some fun into this mansion. And by fun, I mean things that make me laugh and irritate the mess out of Darcy.

Or so he says... I think he secretly likes my shenanigans.

Which is why I am currently hiding in the pantry with the door cracked, waiting to see his reaction to my latest prank. He drinks a red dietary drink every night, but this time, he isn't going to get the flavor he's expecting when he starts to chug it down.

I hear footsteps, then he enters my frame of vision. He's wearing black pajama pants and a white t-shirt, and I want my foot to slip off the edge of the mountain just a teensy bit. To feel what it would feel like to be completely enamored with this objectively handsome man who has recently begun trading his suits for casual clothing during non-work hours.

No. Instead, I envision what I think—I hope—is going to happen as soon as he takes a sip of that drink. My hand covers my mouth as I stifle anticipated laughter.

In typical Darcy fashion, he expects everything to go right for him, so he reaches for the drink without a second thought, puts the rim of the glass to his lips, and takes a ginormous gulp.

He immediately achieves the biggest spit-take of the century followed by excessive coughs and a contorted face that screams tomato juice isn't his cup of tea. When he settles, he frantically—angrily?—looks around the kitchen.

Looking for me, no doubt.

I twist the knob to the pantry until I'm certain it won't make a clicking noise when I pull it closed. Slower than a sloth, I close the door.

Letting my breath loose, I grin and lean my back against the door. Another successful prank in the books. One of these days, he will appreciate my efforts to bring silliness and fun into his life. If I've learned nothing else, it's that Darcy Marshall isn't who everyone thinks he is. Yes, he is cold and standoffish, but it's not because he hates people. No, he doesn't understand people.

That alone has changed my entire perspective. Seeing him at the group home, interacting with the kids, and all the times we've gone since... He truly cares for humanity. However, he doesn't understand nuanced emotions. He needs black and white, so I try to make things simple and easy to understand and process for him.

"Divine Princess! If you don't get into this kitchen in three seconds, I'm going to—" He throws open the pantry door, and I tumble backwards, landing on my back and gazing up at him. His eyebrows knit together and his lips form a perfect scowl. Blonde hair, normally slicked back, falls over his eyes giving him a boyish look that almost has me melting at his feet. It's the fact that tomato juice coats his white t-shirt and face that

stops me from being fully enthralled with his youthful appearance.

Laughter I can no longer control erupts. "That was the greatest spit-take I've ever seen." I clutch my stomach and bring my knees to my chest, laughing so hard that each breath is a wheezing effort. "Oh, Killjoy. You're a mess." Is that a tear forming in the corner of my eye?

He is unamused. "You are responsible for cleaning the mess up."

Reigning my laughter in, I stand up and put my hand on his shoulder. "You fell for it, so why should I have to clean it up?"

"I fell for it? What do you expect me to do when you replace my red dietary supplement drink that I consume every night with tomato juice?" Every word is slow, enunciated, and laced with disdain, only making me laugh more.

Considering how late it is, the kitchen and cleaning staff have all retired for the night. Even if, I would never make them clean this mess up since it was my idea to cause it. Though, if I can help it, I'll make Darcy help me. He hasn't helped me clean up a single prank yet, so I don't expect his mind to suddenly change tonight.

But the pale look on his face, the scowl that is scowlier than usual, the glistening of his blue eyes that let me see that he is actually enjoying this encounter, and his tousled blonde hair—usually so neat and gelled—make scrubbing the wall and the floor totally worth it.

"Should I grab two wet rags tonight?" I raise an eyebrow, already knowing his answer. He turns on his heel and walks away.

"Don't worry. I'll be fine! It'll just take me all night, and I'll be too exhausted to catch the plane with you tomorrow," I holler after him.

"Fine by me," he retorts as he rounds the corner of the hallway.

"I'll break you one day," I whisper under my breath as I go to the cleaning cabinet for spray and a rag. I can't wipe the grin from my face as I scrub. The past three months have been...fun. Living with Darcy wasn't what I was expecting. Where I anticipated no social interaction, strict rules and regulations about household behavior, and, I don't know, dark dungeons beneath the mansion, I actually got loads of tolerance for my antics, only fussed at on a few occasions when Darcy was in a particularly surly mood, and my privacy.

Scrubbing the floor, I continue to reflect on my time at Ophelia Estate. Darcy and I haven't bumped into each other accidently or indecently.

Well, except for that one time he had kidney stones, but I try not to think of seeing him naked since he was a sickly man at the time.

He stays on his side of the mansion and I on mine. We continue to work together well despite our home life. The only hiccup has been combating rude, malicious media

personalities and trolls on social media who claim our marriage is a ruse.

They're right, but could they be a little nicer in their accusations? The worst one was when someone called Darcy a panderer to people of color because he married a Black woman. He tried to hide it, but I knew that statement hurt him. Darcy is like me. While we see and celebrate the diversity of skin color and culture, we also see everyone as innately human. Souls. People created by God.

That was an interesting thing I've learned about him as well—Darcy goes to church when his Sunday is free. It's not a big, multi-campus hip place. It's a small, run-down, hole-in-the-wall building that hosts maybe fifty people. Everyone has been welcoming of me when I join him, and worshiping the Lord alongside Darcy is an intimate experience that makes it hard for me to not like the man. He hits his knees for confession and raises his arms in surrender. I knew he was a Christian, but seeing him at church verifies that he truly believes—it's not just a show.

All in all, my experience at Ophelia Estate and as Darcy Marshall's wife has been good.

If only I could get Darcy to open up to me a little more, if I could see the man behind the mask on full display, and if he would make more of an effort to get to know the real me, then I could honestly say I was content and happy being his wife.

My phone buzzes beside me, and I see a text from Ruth. Darcy's mother and I have gotten close over the past few months, and I believe that woman when she says that if Darcy and I do go our separate ways that she'll keep me forever. I sit up and wipe one hand clean so that I can pick up my phone.

Ruth: Our Darcy turns 40 in four months. Any ideas for a celebration?

I chuckle, thinking of Darcy in a social situation that is meant to celebrate his birth. Interviews? He's the best. Speeches? He can give them all day long. Meet and Greets with constituents? He'll charm the pants off of them.

But a birthday party to honor him?

Ha. He'd make obligatory rounds and then escape to his private nook for the night.

Me: I think you know that a party would be the bane of his existence.

Me: Let's do it. *winky face*

As three dots appear on Ruth's end, footsteps drawing close startle me and I drop my phone back down beside me. I glance up to see Darcy, now changed into a clean black shirt and gray sweatpants—one moment to admire the casual hotness of the man, please—approaching. The kicker? The thing that is making my soul scream at my ovulating body to have his babies?

He's carrying a rag and cleaning spray.

"I've come to help." He says, falling to his knees in front of me on the other side of the spill. Words escape me, and I simply stare with my mouth wide open. He sprays the rag then begins to scrub. After a brief moment, his eyes flick upward, and he sighs as he sits up from his bent over position.

"Don't look so surprised. You're right. We have to get up early. I need my campaign manager well-rested. Now scrub."

With his eyes boring into mine, he places his hand on top of mine—the one holding the rag—and moves it to the floor. He doesn't linger, but the ghost of his touch is as strong as any physical presence.

I find myself desiring more of it. His fingers tangled with mine, tracing down my arms, curling into my hair...

"Oh, um, right. Well, um, thanks for the help," I stammer out, tilting my chin down to try and hide the obvious fluster across my face. My phone buzzes again, and I see another message from Ruth.

"What does Mother want?"

His suspicious tone breaks the moment, and I finally meet his gaze as I scrub the floor with renewed passion. "Nothing much. We're just discussing fortieth birthday parties."

Darcy groans, throwing his head back, and I don't bother to hide my laughter.

"I'll make a deal with you," I say, throwing one hand behind my back and crossing my fingers. "Watch one episode of an anime of my choice, and I will tell your mother that your birthday shall not be celebrated."

Darcy considers the offer for a moment, and then with a huff, he mumbles, "Fine. What are we watching?"

A villainous sound flies from my lips, and I uncross my fingers behind my back. "My Hero Academia. I want you to pay close attention to one character called Bakugou."

He continues to scrub the floor, but then he asks, "Your birthday is January 18th, right?"

I scrub the floor alongside him, contemplating telling him the truth. The man is here on the floor with me cleaning up MY prank, so I decide to be vulnerable for a moment. "I celebrate on January 18th, but if I'm being honest, I'm not sure when my birthday is. My parents only left a note saying my name was Hayden Bennett when they left me in the basket on the steps of the group home. My birthday could be in December, or it could be earlier in January." I shrug. "Either way, I've accepted the reality now. I chose January 18th to celebrate."

I offer him a soft, reassuring smile as I notice his frozen frame. He's staring at me wide-eyed and mid-brush, his lips slightly parted. Nobody knows how to respond to this information, and I understand that. I don't expect anything from him. In fact, I expect he might walk away because he's uncomfortable.

But instead, he shakes his head, coming back to earth, and says, "A winter birthday doesn't fit you. You are warm like

summer. Should we celebrate this month instead?"

I'm dumbfounded, perplexed by his statement, but then I laugh. "I appreciate the compliment, but I've spent twentynine years celebrating on January 18th, so I think I'll keep it."

He shrugs and continues to scrub the floor. "Well, at least your birth brings warming comfort to the long, winter month."



NCE AGAIN, I FIND myself awake at an unholy hour. And again, I'll be running on a few hours of sleep. But this time it's okay, because in less than ten hours, I will be face-to-face with my best friend.

And the reason for the immense lack of sleep?

Totally worth it.

We ended up devouring three episodes as Darcy kept asking me for details regarding what happens next. While he wasn't a fan of me comparing him to the explosive, grouchy, hotheaded Bakugou, he still seemed to enjoy the setup of the show. Maybe I'll get him to watch more.

It can become our show...

Oof. There's a thought I shove away as I reach for a pair of linen pants.

After getting dressed, chowing down a protein bar for breakfast, and double checking our luggage, Darcy and I head out the door, into the transport car, and towards the airport. Once we arrive, we are escorted to the private plane that will take us to Mississippi. The flight is uneventful. Darcy is nosedeep in contracts and paperwork while I'm going over the event schedule and collaborating on plans with the other heads of the departments on the campaign team via a video call platform.

Finally, we land at the airport in Jackson and are escorted through the airport by the security team and into another transport car. After only minutes of driving, we arrive at the hotel and go straight to our room.

I unlock the door while Darcy takes a phone call behind me, and when I open the room, a smell I'm all too familiar with from my days on the street penetrates my airways. With my gag reflex triggered, I bolt from the open doorway and run down the hallway to find fresh air.

"Hayden, where are you..." Darcy doesn't finish his sentence, opting instead to join me at my gagging party down the hallway. "What the—" *Cough*. "Heck—" *Cough*. Cough. "Is that smell?"

"Weed"

I wave my hand in front of my nose, trying to clear any molecule of the stench. Darcy side-eyes me and raises an eyebrow.

"And how are you familiar with that smell?"

"Orphan, remember? I spent time on the streets to escape the group homes and the awful foster homes I ended up in. I tried weed once, but I swear I never did it again. I didn't like the effects, and I honestly couldn't stand the smell. It reminded me of people peeing on the streets and injecting themselves with harder drugs." I shudder, remembering *that* night when a needle fell into the wrong hands.

Darcy doesn't respond, but his expression softens, almost as if he understands. But how could he? He's been rich and protected his entire life.

"We will get a new room." He walks away, bringing his phone back to his ear.

I slap my face. I really hope whoever was on the other end of that call didn't hear a word I just said. It's not that I'm ashamed of my past. In fact, I want to learn how to use it better, to advocate for change and reform. I want to learn how to tell my story like so many others do.

But that has to wait until I secure the presidency for my candidate. My husband. Speaking of Darcy, he motions for me to follow him from the elevator opening, so I plug my nose to walk past the weed room again and join him right as the elevator dings open. After we step in, I have the briefest thought of what an elevator kiss would be like. The books and movies say it's exhilarating, wild and passionate, but I doubt I'll ever get to be alone with Darcy on an elevator because security guards us 24-7 when we are away from Ophelia Estate. I bet it would be one hot kiss...

Heat creeps up my face at the thought, and I turn away from Darcy so that he won't notice. I fan myself lightly. What am I even thinking of right now? *Jeez, brain. Get it together.*

We reach the lobby, and Darcy marches us to the front desk. He informs them of the situation and requests a new room. His tone is not unfriendly, but it's not what I would call warm, either. It's his stoicism that gets in the way. I bet he would make tons of friends if he simply learned to smile and inflect his voice when talking with people.

I mean, he does it well at rallies and dinner parties and during interviews. But away from cameras? The man acts like his life was made of lemons and sour candies.

Good thing I like sour. A grin stretches across my face as I fold my arms, looking my husband over. What if? What if we could really turn to the same page for once and crawl into the lines between the words that are black and white? What if he let me into the depths of his being, to a place he doesn't fully understand? The peeks I get have me on my knees begging for more.

Because the more I watch him and listen to what he isn't saying, the more I grow to appreciate him for who he is. Sour and all.

"Here." Darcy extends a room key card to me, effectively breaking me from my thought-trance. "It's not a nice suite like we had, but it will do."

I take the key. "Anything is better than that awful smell."

The receptionist profusely apologizes to me, but Darcy cuts her off. "It's okay. We will be on our way now."

"I plan to vote for you," she hollers after us in a southern accent.

"Thank you for your vote and support." I wave to her before Darcy grabs my arm and hauls me toward the elevator. The thought of the elevator brings back the former thoughts of kissing him, but security files in and I shake the thought.

No matter how much I'm growing to actually like my husband, that doesn't mean he is feeling the same about me. And if he knew my complete past, there is no way he wouldn't file for divorce immediately.

We take the elevator up to the new room, which isn't on the top floor like the other one. With hesitancy, I swipe the key card and nudge the door open.

Sweet, delicious clean air.

Security stops me and says they should check the room out first and apologizes for not doing so before. I think it's a bit much, but whatever makes them feel better. Within seconds, they come back out and give us an all-clear.

I enter the room. Darcy follows behind me. And we both stop once we see the entirety of the room: one queen bed, a large, fluffy chair, and a desk.

That's it.

Darcy swallows beside me, and I can't bring myself to look at him. My face must be red because it's blazing hot. Because Darcy and I will be sharing a bed tonight.

We can't request separate rooms because that would look awful for a husband and wife to do and the media, if they caught wind, would have a field day with that. Nor can the tall man fit on the tiny sofa chair. And regardless of the grump that Darcy is, I know he will not allow me to sleep in the chair. Or the floor.

He has an important rally tomorrow, so I won't let him attempt the sofa or the floor.

We are sharing a bed tonight.

"I can sleep on the floor," Darcy says. I finally look at him.

"No, you need to rest. You have the rally tomorrow. I'll take the floor."

He looks down at me. "I can't let my wife sleep on the floor."

Simple words, but they send a thrill down my spine. "And I can't let you sleep on the floor, Mr. Future President."

Darcy smiles, taking me by surprise. "Hmm. I like that nickname better than Killjoy."

I laugh. "That was a one-time reprieve, Killjoy. But seriously, I can probably curl up on the sofa chair."

His blue eyes trace me from head to toe, and the thrill returns. "You may be smaller than me, but you're still tall. Not to mention, you *are* a princess. A divine one, at that." He winks, and I get the feeling like I am a mouse caught in a trap.

Darcy is... toying with me. Flirting with me.

And I'm enjoying it.

But what is his angle? He's never hinted at like-liking me before. Other than the paintball game, which honestly, that was just distraction tactics, right?

Ugh, what am I even thinking? He's getting under my skin, that's all. It's payback for how much I annoy him.

Because that's what I am. An annoyance.

But I can't stop myself from eating this moment up. "We are grown adults who can share a bed for a night. I'll build my own thirty-eighth parallel. You cross it, you will become a prisoner of the Republic of Hayden." I wrap my hands around his wrists.

He looks down at my hands holding his wrists, then snaps his eyes back to me. I swear, they are hungry.

"And if I want to be your prisoner?"

Oh. My. Goodness.

"Then cross the line," I blurt, then rip my hands from his wrists and cover my mouth. Why, oh why, did I say that? "I, um, need to use the bathroom."

I bolt from the scene, slamming the bathroom door shut behind me. With my back against the door, I put my hand to my heart, close my eyes, and take deep, calming breaths.

What's wrong with him? I'm not a delusional woman who can't tell when someone is flirting with her. Darcy was most

definitely coming on to me, right? I didn't imagine that. Where the man is usually ice cold, that was volcanic hot. Right down to the smirk painting his full bottom lip.

Gah, Hayden! Stop.

By the time I calm down, I flush the toilet to pretend I used the facility, wash my hands, and slowly open the door.

But he's nowhere to be seen. And it'd be easy to spot the man in this tiny room.

I take advantage of his absence to claim my side of the bed, shower, and make sure I am completely presentable for bed. After doing all that, I lay on the bed and exhaustion from the flight and raging emotions set in.

Darcy still hasn't returned, so I call his phone. It goes straight to voicemail. The time reads 10:18 p.m., and a little worry begins to set in. I call Darcy's personal assistant, and thankfully, he answers and tells me that Darcy went out to meet with the governor and other members of the state government.

Sleep becomes too tempting, and I doze off, snuggled in my blankets and leaned against my pillow-made 38th parallel.



Darcy — Three Months Married

SIDE-SLEEPER, I SEE.

She has one leg thrown over a pillow with her hands tucked underneath her face. The way her curls are loose and

unkept, sprawled across the pillow, remind me of a lion. Her pink lips, illuminated by the moonlight pouring in through the window, are slightly parted. Her breaths even.

Hayden looks peaceful.

Admittedly beautiful.

It's a shame that peace will be shattered like glass when she wakes up to the non-toxic marker drawn all over her face.

Holding my breath, I quietly snap the lid off the black marker, move to my knees on the floor beside her, and test the marker to her skin.

She doesn't stir.

Perfect. A side-sleeper and a knocked-out sleeper.

I begin to draw a mustache, then doodle other small images underneath her eyes and on her temple. I trace her lips with the marker, but that turns into tracing her lips with my finger. It's soft and supple, kissable.

Feeling more like a creeper than ever before, I yank my hand away from her lips. She stirs this time, and I freeze in place.

She doesn't wake up. I add the finishing touch on my artwork with a wicked smile.

Right as I finish writing the last Japanese character across her forehead, she stirs again.

I click the lid on the marker, drop it and kick it under the bed, and stand up. Hayden grumbles, then says, "Killjoy?"

"It's me, Divine Princess. Just getting ready for bed."

"What time is it?" Her sleepy voice has me going weak for some reason. No, it must just be the after-effect from touching her lips. Lips I've been dying to taste again since our wedding three months ago, though I only let myself admit it during the paintball game.

"It's midnight." My voice is deep and gruff. I've got to shove the thought of kissing her away. Especially since I'm going to crawl into this bed with her shortly.

"Glad you're back safely." She yawns. "How was the meeting? I didn't realize you had planned that."

"Close your eyes or look away." Hayden looks at me first—why do people do that?—but then turns to face the opposite side of the room. I unbutton my shirt and take it off, tossing it over the sofa chair. "The governor called me earlier and invited me to dinner with some other state officials. Just a welcoming meal."

"Hmm. And why wasn't your wife invited?"

I finish tugging my pants off and quickly change into pajama pants and a t-shirt. "I'm decent." She turns around to face me again, and I fight hard not to snicker at the marker all over her face. "Do you mind if I shut the curtains? I have a difficult time sleeping if it's not pitch black."

She nods her head, and I walk around the bed to pull the curtains closed then slide into bed, extra careful not to take down the pillows between us. It's a snug fit, but I'll manage.

"Are you going to answer my question?"

"They invited us, but I wanted to give you a rest from everything tonight. Some time to yourself."

She hums. "I would have gone with you, no problem. Ask me next time?"

Did I misread her that badly earlier? She looked flustered at my flirting attempts, and she seemed to be flirting back, but then she ran off to the restroom like she didn't want to be near me. I wanted to honor her unspoken request.

"I will," I simply say. Silence sits between us, and I swear it's like there's an electric wire tied around us. Energy buzzes, and I wonder if she feels it too?

I also wonder when I began to feel it.

When did I decide that I wanted to attempt flirting? When did I begin falling for my wife?

It could have been learning about her past more. Seeing her interact with Keisha. How she managed when I was put into the hospital with kidney stones. I've always known Hayden was strong, independent, and capable. I've trusted her—

enough to marry her. But am I beginning to see her in a new light? Is she becoming... someone I want more from?

The feeling... It's new. I've never experienced romantic love. I don't know where to begin to describe the emotions within me.

I only know I have an urge to make Hayden blush. I want to kiss her lips. I want to protect her from the media and the rest of the world. And I want to know what it would feel like to hold her as I fall asleep.

"Darcy?"

The way she says my name...

I clench my fists and close my eyes before answering. "Yes?"

She swallows. "What if, for tonight only, we did what real married couples do?"

My eyes fly open and I throw myself out of the bed, covers and all. "You want to do what?"

Hayden bolts upward and waves her hand. "No. NO! I didn't mean—not *that*. Gosh, no, Killjoy. I just meant… forget it." She collapses back down to the bed with a grunt, then grabs a pillow and holds it over her face.

I sit down on the side of the bed and take the pillow from her. Curiosity gets the best of me, and while my heart rate works on slowing from my initial perception—which scared me and excited me all at once—I ask her, "What did you mean?"

She groans in embarrassment and wrestles the pillow away from me. She shoves it back over her face, then says something that comes across as mumbles.

"I can't understand what you're saying."

Hayden removes the pillow then sighs. "I was wondering if we could cuddle tonight. It's not romantic. I think I would sleep better knowing I wasn't alone in this hotel room."

"I'm right here. You're not alone."

She sighs again. "I know. It's different to feel you, though."

The image of me cuddling Hayden while we sleep stuns me, and I realize I want that, too. But I want it in a romantic way.

"I um—"

"Forget it," she interrupts.

"No. It's just that," I take a deep breath, preparing for the awkwardness of my next statement. "I've never cuddled with anyone before."

She sits up, and I assume she's looking at me, but I can't see anything in this blackness. "Wait, really?"

I let out my breath. "Besides with my mother when I was young, no."

"Have you ever been romantically involved with another woman at all?"

"I was engaged to Priscilla." I run my hand through my hair. "We held hands. Kissed on the cheek and small kisses on the lips. But we never cuddled, or kissed deeper, or slept in the same bed."

Hayden sits in the silence with me, and I continue to reflect over my relationship with Priscilla. I never felt anything towards her. She was a friend. I trusted her. Much like how I feel about Hayden.

Well, felt. There are much stronger emotions coursing through my veins these days.

"I can teach you," Hayden finally says. Her hand finds mine, and I decide it's now or never. A hand has never felt as good as hers feels resting on top of mine.

"Okay." I lay down and turn to face her, but instead I face a wall of pillows. "We may need to move—"

"Yeah, on it," Hayden says, already in the process of knocking down the 38th parallel.

This moment feels monumental—as if two countries that are complete opposites have finally decided to set aside differences and focus on similarities to come together again.

Hayden is the warm, open South Korea and I'm the dark, closed-off North Korea. But somehow, despite our outward differences, we share the same language.

"Okay, lay on your back and put your arm out."

She lifts her head, and I tuck my arm underneath her. She curls her body against mine and lays a hand on my chest. Can she feel my heart beating? "This is the simplest form of

cuddling for you. You get to lay there and let your arm go to sleep."

The smile that stretches across my face is one of pure, genuine happiness. I could stay like this forever.

I wish I could see her, but the darkness is just what I wanted —pitch black. If I could see her, I would laugh, though, because through our conversation in the darkness, I momentarily forgot about the drawings I've created on her face.

Laughter silently shakes through me, and Hayden pulls herself closer to me. "What's funny?"

The fact that she's close enough to feel my body shake is enough to wipe away all traces of laughter. "Nothing," I choke out. "This is... nice."

"Don't worry. No one will know this happened. Our little secret. Tomorrow morning we can go back to faking it."

I risk the question. "What if I don't want to go back to faking it?"

"You have to, Darcy. We are too different. My past would be a nasty blemish on your future."

What? I turn to face her, making sure my arm remains under her neck. We're now face to face, and her minty breath washes over me.

She smells divine...

I shake the thought of pressing my lips to hers. "What do you mean? I know you were an orphan and in the foster care system. I know you spent some time on the streets. I know you've tried weed."

"That's not everything, Killjoy." She laughs and pats my chest with the hand that is resting there. I bring my free hand and hold hers on top of my chest. "Trust me. You'd divorce me if you knew the whole story."

Small red flags begin to rise, but I don't want to ruin this like I have in the past. Instead of assuming what Hayden needs to say, assigning her motive, and running away, I will hear her out. "Try me."

She's quiet for a moment, and I squeeze her hand, reminding her that I'm here.

"Not tonight," she finally says. "We should get some sleep."

She uncurls from me and rolls to her side of the bed. I want desperately to reach out and pull her back in, but something in her voice—something raw and broken—stops me. I can't make her say things she isn't ready to say, but the curiosity is burning me alive.

What do I not know about her? I ran a background check. I know she went to juvie when she was a kid for getting into a physical altercation with another kid. I know she has had issues with anger management in the past.

But doesn't she realize it's all in the past?

"You aren't your past, Hayden."

No response. Maybe she's asleep already, but I doubt she is.

"In fact, it's because of your past that you are the bright, intelligent, hardworking, sweet, trustworthy, and passionate woman that you are today. Don't let the rotting corpses of the past steal the successes of your present."

Her shoulders move up and down, and I swear I hear a sniffle, but she still doesn't respond or make any motion to face me.

I continue to face her and close my eyes. Right as I am drifting off to sleep, I hear through her muffled cries, "But she died because of me."

Halfway out of consciousness, I tug Hayden to my chest and hold her close as I fully fall asleep.



Hayden — Three Months Married

A KNOCK SOUNDS AT the bathroom door.

Darcy peeks his head through the open bathroom door. "I'm leaving to get the wipes."

"I will get you back for this, Killjoy." My voice is threatening, but I'm trying hard not to laugh. He needs this win.

He disappears, and I hear the bedroom door click shut, then I let out a small laugh. I can't complain, right? I've pranked him how many times? It's only fair he gets me back. But this mustache I'm wearing alongside the teardrop tattoo and the Japanese characters for the word "princess" scrawled across my forehead will not make an appealing case for our campaign if I can't get it washed away in two hours.

Laughter finally leaks through my controlled expression. Darcy pranked me back, and he got me good. It does make me wonder, though, if the man knows Japanese. He very well could have googled it since he knows I know the language, but now I feel the need to be extra cautious when speaking Japanese around him.

If this man has known the language all along, I'm going to dig my own grave. It would make sense, right? His best friend is Japanese. I almost text Ren to ask him if Darcy speaks Japanese, but I decide against it. I'll find out on my own.

I stare at my reflection in the mirror, and memories from last night come rushing back. The kind words he said to me as I pretended to sleep while tears ran down my cheeks at the thought of that long ago night where I watched a young girl die because of me. The way Darcy held me close felt like I was wrapped in a never-ending warm hug. Memories resurface of not too long ago: waking up with his arms still wrapped around me, the way his face was centimeters from my own. He was the first thing I saw this morning, and I loved the sight of his tousled hair, relaxed features, and steady breaths more than I should have. That is until his eyes fluttered open and he laughed with a ferocity and passion I've never seen from him before.

Naturally, I was mortified, jumped out of bed, and made a beeline for the mirror in the bathroom. Shock overwhelmed me at first, but after I shouted his nickname, which only warranted more laughter, I collected myself and told him I would need him to go get alcohol removal wipes unless he wanted the media to get a load of the new version of his wife.

And while I wait for him to return, I slip into a fitted baby pink pantsuit, begin to fix my curls into a tidy bun, and brainstorm ways to get Darcy back for his night-time face painting extravaganza.



66K ILLJOY!"

I spew the coffee out of my mouth. He should know better than to mess with my coffee. This is the second time I'm spilling coffee on myself in his presence. Ugh, awful man!

"Hayden, what's wrong?" Stella rushes to my side. I ignore her and shoot daggers at the man casually leaning against the wall. Darcy smirks then resumes the conversation he was having with the man beside him. The man flicks his eyes between Darcy and I as if wondering if he should check on me or pay attention to Darcy.

"He switched my sugar for salt."

I cut my eyes to Stella, who is covering her mouth with her hands. The squint in her eyes tells me she's grinning.

Cream-colored liquid drips from my hand holding the ruined coffee.

"Haven't you been on a prank rampage with him? It's about time he gets you back." Stella flashes a thumbs up to Darcy, who has the nerve to smirk again.

I scowl. "Yeah, it's my thing. He better be on guard, now. More than he was. He already got me back last night."

"Last night, huh?" Stella winks. "What did he do?"

I show her a picture of my face.

"Oh, he did get you good. What does that mean across your forehead?"

"Princess," I state nonchalantly, even though I know exactly what the nickname means. "But Stella. It's one thing for him to do this," I point to the picture, "but it's something else to mess with my coffee."

"Chill, Hayden. It's fun and games." Stella pats me on the back. "Besides, isn't it a good thing he is participating in this? He thought about you while he switched the sugar for salt. He made an effort, H."

Flashbacks to waking up this morning tangled up with Darcy cause my temperature to rise. The conversation we had prior to falling asleep. The words he spoke when he thought I was sleeping. The stolen glances during the rally earlier today. The way he has orbited around me like he doesn't want to be apart from me for a single moment.

Darcy pranked me. Twice.

"Stella. Oh, God. No." I grab Stella's arm and drag her outside the Jackson Campaign Headquarters. "Stella, I think Darcy actually likes me now."

She squeals and claps her hands. "I was wondering when you were going to figure that out. After seeing you two interact today, and from what you've told me on the phone, it was bound to happen."

"Stella, no. This isn't good. He doesn't know me. He can't like me. He doesn't know about the girl I killed." Guilt consumes me, and my legs wobble. Stella catches me before I completely collapse to the ground.

She holds me tight. "You did not kill that girl, Hayden. It wasn't your fault. You didn't put the needle in her hand. You didn't tell her to inject herself."

Tears burst through my eyes as I lose all composure. "She died in front of me. I didn't do anything to help her. I distracted the man she was with. If I hadn't distracted him and caused him to chase me, she would have been okay. He would have been watching her and would have stopped her. I could have stopped her. I ran away."

Stella ushers me somewhere, but I can't see anything through the onslaught of tears. The heat dissipates, so I assume we are back inside. She sets me down in a chair, and I rest my elbows on my knees and let my head fall into my open hands.

"I saw reporters," she says swiftly. "Now, look at me."

After a moment, I look up.

"You were a child. Only nine years old." Stella cups my face. "It's not the duty of a child to save the world from darkness. If anyone is to blame, it's the adult that was with the young girl. Not you. We've been over this, H."

"I know," I sniffle. "But the possibility of something real with Darcy? It scares me, Stella. I want it..." sniffle, "so bad. But it scares me. Once he knows what happened, will he look at me the same?"

"You're the only one who looks at you differently."

"But—"

"No more 'buts', Hayden." Stella pulls me to my feet. "Don't be scared. He will not look at you any differently." I wipe tears from my eyes. "What if he tells the world? What if I'm barred from ever becoming Secretary of State like I want?"

"Do you really think he is that kind of person?"

No. "I don't know."

Stella sighs, and I refuse to meet her eyes.

"Is everything okay?" Darcy's voice freezes me. Did he hear any of that?

Stella steps around me, and I keep my back turned to them. He doesn't need to see the mascara presumably running down my face and my red-shot eyes.

After a few moments of exchanged whispers, Stella walks over to me, takes my arm, and says, "Let's go get you cleaned up."

Ten minutes in the bathroom with Stella and I emerge looking like I didn't have a meltdown over my past simply because my husband pranked me twice in one day, which I somehow construed to mean he had feelings for me.

Crazy, right?

Darcy Marshall does not love me all of a sudden. He wanted to get me back for pranking him, that's all. It's those thoughts keeping me grounded and sane.

We all sit in a conference room discussing polling data with the locals who are in charge of running the campaign in Mississippi. Stella sits on one side of me and Darcy sits on the other. Lucas ditched the meeting and went man-shopping at the Bass Pro Shop, which Stella tells me is a redneck heaven.

While my colleagues drone on, I can't keep my thoughts away from the man beside me. It's barely noticeable, but his chair and body are angled towards me. He keeps sneaking glances, and they are laced with concern, which drives my rumination cycle back to wondering if he is into me as something more than a hired wife. He is so close to me that if I wanted to, I could move my hand a couple of inches and I would be holding his hand underneath the conference table.

My hand twitches at the thought, and I relocate it to my lap, clasped with my other hand.

But then he grabs my hand and stands up. I involuntarily stand up with him.

"My wife and I have a date we need to get to tonight. We are in need of a break from campaign talk." He chuckles, wearing that easy-going smile that makes the world fall in love with him. My stomach drops at the thought of that smile disappearing the second we are alone.

I smile beside him and nod along, fully aware we did not have a date scheduled. Instead, we have dinner plans with Stella and Lucas.

The core team (plus Stella) say our goodbyes and file into the transport car. The drive back to the hotel is filled with more campaign talk and plans, and I lose myself in the familiar rhythm of work. No more thoughts of Darcy as something more than my boss in my life. No wishing we actually had a date scheduled. No more fantasizing.

I have to wake up from dreamland.

Once we are back at the hotel, I feel more like myself. My thoughts are on track, and I'm focused on the task at hand: getting Darcy elected as president.

"Go ahead and head up to the room. I need to make a phone call, and I'll meet you there," Darcy says, already walking away and raising the phone to his ear. I allow myself to watch his hips sway in his dress pants for a millisecond before turning around and pressing the elevator button.

When I arrive in the room, a rather large white box with a yellow bow greets me on my side of the bed. A tag is attached with my name on it.

"Stella." I groan, but smile. It's so like my best friend to have a gift delivered to me on a day like today. I begin to unwrap the ribbon, feeling extra thankful for her.

Yellow wrapping paper sits inside, and I pull it away to reveal a lemon-yellow... dress?

The texture is soft and stretchy to touch as I lift it out of the box. The dress unfolds, revealing a beautiful, chic capped-sleeve sundress. It's a solid piece with a v-cut neckline and a cinched waist, and I already know it will fit me like a glove.

A note remains in the box, accompanied by a pair of black stilettos that are crying out for me to try them on. Stella sure knows my style.

I pick up the note, already thinking of the text I'm going to send my best friend, when a knock at the door draws my attention.

"Are you decent?" Darcy asks through a crack in the door.

"Yes," I reply, shoving the note and dress back into the box. "Come in."

Darcy slips through the door, eyes the box, then hurriedly looks away. His face reddens, and he fiddles with his necktie as he says, "I have a reservation for dinner in one hour. Can you be ready to go in forty minutes?"

"I thought we were going to have takeout dinner in Stella's hotel room? Does she know about the change of plans?"

He pulls the tie from one end and it falls to the floor. "Yes. She's approved of this outing and said she will call you tomorrow."

"Oh, okay." I was looking forward to more time with my best friend. "Who are we meeting for this dinner?"

"No one." Darcy shrugs his suit jacket off, and I admire his classic white button-up he sports underneath. If only he would unbutton those top two buttons...

Wait.

"It's just us tonight eating out?" We've never done that. Anytime we eat alone, it's at the estate or we order takeout in the hotel room if we are away from home.

Darcy digs through his luggage and grabs a yellow button-up shirt that suspiciously matches the dress Stella got for me. "Wear the dress." He points to the box. He unbuttons the top two buttons of his shirt, then the third...and forth.

"Darcy!" I spin around and wonder where my breath went because it's obviously no longer in my body. His chest, however, is burned into my brain... right alongside the image of him naked in the hospital.

"I'm only changing my shirt," he says, and I can hear the smirk he's wearing. "Done."

I don't risk turning around. "Can I have some privacy to change, then?"

"I'll be back in...thirty-five minutes." The door opens then closes.

Taking in a huge breath, I plop down on the bed and wonder where in the world Darcy Marshall found the audacity to take my breath away. The man has been clear from the beginning that he does not find me attractive nor loves me, so why on God's green earth is he flirting with me lately? Why is he stripping voluntarily in front of me? Why is he looking concerned when I'm upset? Why is he acting somewhat like a true husband?

Why is he making me fall in love with him?

I'm not the kind of woman who ever wears a dress when Darcy requires it of me.

But tonight...

I wear the dress.

He knocks on the door exactly when he said he would, and I invite him in like it isn't the room we are sharing.

Darcy opens the door, holding a bouquet of yellow roses. "For you," he says, and I take the flowers.

My heart beats wildly, and I have a million questions, but the only words on my tongue are, "You should wear yellow more often." Because, my word, the man looks like sunshine. The lemon-yellow shirt and his golden blond hair light up his blue eyes. He emanates light instead of his usual shades of gray.

"You look rather good in the dress." I stifle a laugh at his compliment. His flirting game may be strong when it's rolling off his tongue in the heat of the moment, but when he's trying to flirt, it's too controlled and stiff.

"Thank you."

He takes my hand, and we walk to the elevator. I look around, and security is nowhere to be seen.

"Where's security?"

"They are around. I asked for a little privacy tonight."

The elevator door dings open, and I swallow the rising lump in my throat. We step on, and the doors close. His hand tightens around mine. Is he fighting the wicked tension I feel, too? Thoughts of spicy elevator kisses speed through my mind, and in each of the scenarios, Darcy and I are the lead actors.

I don't dare look at him.

The elevator comes to a stop, the doors open, and the cool lobby air flows over us and washes away the tension. His hand loosens around mine, but he doesn't let go. We walk to the car and instead of the driver opening the door for me, Darcy does. And then he slides in beside me.

Questions race through my mind the entire drive to the restaurant. Does he like me now? My suspicions have said yes, but I can't rely on that. Is he interested in being an actual couple? Does he suddenly find me attractive?

When we come to a stop outside the (Japanese!) restaurant, I grab Darcy's arm before he exits the car. "Wait."

"What is it?" he asks, blond eyebrows knitting together.

Time stands still as I stare into his eyes. *Just ask, Hayden*. "Do you—" I pause, close my eyes, and take a deep breath. "Do you like me now?" *Way to ask the question like you're in elementary school, H.*

I squeeze my already closed eyes tighter, surely scrunching my face. He's taking too long to answer. Heat floods my body, and I open my mouth to say it's just a joke.

But he cuts me off. "Yes, Divine Princess. I think I like you. And I think I'd like to date you."



Darcy — Three Months Married

I 'M INTO THIS WOMAN. My thoughts, when they wander away from her, snap back to her in a matter of minutes. Images of her sleeping frame are seared into my brain, not to mention the memory of the way it felt to have her body molded into mine like she was carved specifically to fit against me.

I swore I'd never entertain the idea of love, but if this is what falling for someone feels like, then I've been an utter fool to block my heart from this blissful, albeit terrifying, state of existence. I can't call what I'm feeling love quite yet, but I can say it's headed in that direction. Though, I never would have gotten here without the ingrained trust that bonds Hayden and me.

Checking my watch, I rock back and forth on my feet, waiting for Hayden to come back from the bathroom. She's been in there for about five minutes now, and I hope everything is okay.

Is it acceptable to ask that when a lady comes back from using the facilities?

The smells of hibachi are intoxicating as *teppanyaki* chefs perform around the restaurant for awestruck customers. The atmosphere is warm and noisy, not my favorite type of environment, but Hayden lives for this—people connecting

with people instead of shoving food into their mouths with one hand and scrolling away on their phone with the other.

A young *teppanyaki* chef steps behind the grill in the middle of the u-shaped table arrangement, which I paid a little extra for Hayden and I to have to ourselves tonight, and attempts to ask me a question that I can't understand through his broken English. I ask him to repeat the question, but I ask him in Japanese and let him know that I can speak the language fluently. A smile lights up his face and he begins to repeat himself but in his native tongue. We converse for a moment after the order is placed, and then he walks away in buoyant strides.

Hayden is suddenly behind me, speaking in Japanese a phrase that translates to "you've got to be kidding me" as she plops into the chair beside me. She lands so hard that she slightly bounces back up. I can't tell if it's a fire of passion or a fire of frustration in her eyes as she stares at me, her face mere inches away. Her nude lips, slowly forming a pout, look tastier than anything this restaurant has to offer.

Hayden speaks slowly. "You could speak fluent Japanese this entire time?"

Frustration. Definitely frustration.

"My best friend is Japanese." It's an obvious connection, right? Ren plus me equals years of Japanese lessons.

"And? My best friend is southern. That doesn't mean I learned how to speak it."

I laugh, but I quickly disguise it as a stuttered cough when Hayden knits her brows together and narrows her eyes. As if I could fool this intuitive, hawk-eyed woman. Ha!

Clearing my throat and trying to stifle amusement from showing through my face, I try again. "What I meant to say was, yes, I can speak Japanese. I chose it as my foreign language in school and stuck with it through college. And having Ren as my best friend helped tremendously."

Hayden's face softens, then she turns her body toward the table, places her elbows down, and lets her head collapse into her hands. "Oh my gosh, Darcy. This entire time. You've heard me when I've talked about you in Japanese, my conversations with Ren, and, OH MY GOSH..." she shoots up "You know what was written on your cup that day the coffee was spilt all over me!"

A wicked grin consumes my face. "Namie."

"God's blessing," we say simultaneously, her with a deep groan and me through a broad smirk.

"I appreciated that one," I admit. "I didn't, however, appreciate all the times you called me a stubborn jack—"

"Okay, Darcy." She looks down at her fingers, her light laughter laced with embarrassment. I can't get enough of the pink showing through her light brown cheeks. Finally, she looks at me in all seriousness. "I get it. I've called you some ugly names in the heat of my irritation with you. I'm sorry for that."

"Don't worry." I lower my voice to a murmur as I lean closer to her. She stiffens as I place my lips to her ear. "I promise to only remember that I am God's blessing to you."

Hayden shoves me away, but I don't miss the way her lips are pressing together, fighting hard to not let a smile break through.

The chef returns to the grill wearing his tall, black hat and apron. Hayden and I straighten in our seats as he begins cooking rice, veggies, and various meats tossed in sauces I can't wait to shove into my mouth. While he cooks, Hayden slips her hand into mine and weaves our fingers together.

All thoughts of food disappear.

In fact, later that night on the plane ride home, as Hayden rests her head on my chest, her shallow breaths indicating she's fast asleep, I don't remember how good the food tasted, but I remember how her hand in mine felt like the start of forever.

I kiss her on top of the forehead wishing I would have kissed her lips earlier.



Darcy — Four Months Married

S WEAT TRICKLES DOWN MY back, my legs, my unmentionables... It's enough to persuade me to trade my suit and tie in for shorts and a tank top.

Though I doubt anyone would want to see my pasty skin on full display like that. I'd outshine the Fourth of July fireworks display happening in a few hours here in D.C. On top of that, it's not socially acceptable to wear shorts and a tank top to a charity ball.

"There you are." Hayden slides her arm around my waist, a gesture that simultaneously brings about feelings of peace and turmoil. Peace because she feels like home and turmoil because I was already burning alive and her presence seems to raise the temperature a few more degrees.

I glance down at my wife and smile. She's wearing a long, fitted, red gown with a slit on one side that reaches just above her knee. Her long leg sticks out of the dress and her calf is accentuated by a strappy and sparkling silver stiletto heel.

"Eyes up here, Killjoy."

My eyes roam back up from her feet, her legs. I can't *not* notice the way the dress hugs her hips. It's sleeveless but completely covers her front and ties around her neck. Very classy.

Very sexy.

"I am unbelievably glad you are my wife," I say when I lock eyes with Hayden. Her smile is breathtaking.

"But we are only realistically dating at this point." She winks. "So no handsy stuff or looking at me like you want to do married people stuff."

I groan and clutch my chest, acting on dramatic tendencies that seem to come out when I'm with Hayden. "But we *are* legally married. And you look like, well, a divine princess tonight."

"You don't look too bad yourself." She entwines her fingers through mine.

I roll my eyes. "What a compliment."

She chuckles and begins pulling me towards the entrance to the Fourth of July charity ball. The only reasons I agreed to make an appearance at this ball were because the donations will go to various group homes, it will raise awareness for foster care reform, and many people are using my networking app, COFFEE, and I'd like to see how it plays out. I haven't gotten to interact with my app as much these days due to running for president, but it's doing as good as ever.

So here I am. Typically, I run far away from anything involving dancing.

And if I know Hayden, which I think I do by now, she will force me to dance.

It's not that I can't dance; it's that I don't want to dance.

But the gleam in her eyes as she turns to face me after we enter the ballroom says I'm not getting out of here tonight without at least one dance.

"Mr. Marshall, it's good to see you here. How's the campaign going?" An older man approaches me, and I faintly remember he is an oil tycoon.

Hayden whispers in my ear, "Harold Young."

"Mr. Young." I nod and shake his hand. Others approach Hayden and me, and we are immediately swept into a frenzy of introductions and small talk with familiar and unfamiliar faces. I ask about the app, people pull it up on their phones to show me their success rate with meeting new clients and discovering new partnerships for their businesses. My heart swells with pride, and I almost wish I could drop the race and dive back into my tech world and create more apps to connect people who are bad at connecting in real life like me.

Almost. I still believe this country needs me, and not because I'm me, but because I want to actually listen to the people and do what I can to help the weak, stimulate the economy, protect the country, and clean out the rats that have made D.C. their permanent home.

Tonight is already exhausting.

"Let's dance," Hayden demands as soon as we have a break in conversation with others. I groan, but I don't fight her.

"One. You get one dance."

Her eyes light up. "That's all I need."

I take her hand and lead her to the dance floor just as Art Galbraith's "4th of July Waltz" begins to play. Hayden places one hand on my shoulder as I set my hand on the small of her back. We clasp our other hands together, and I take the lead. Couples twirl around us, all moving in unison. It doesn't surprise me that Hayden dances this well, even with her background. She has fought hard to become the brilliant, classy woman that she is today. What is it that she always says? One can choose to be a victor or a victim...

"You are a great dancer," Hayden says.

"Would you expect anything less?"

"Who taught you how to dance?"

"My mother." I pause. "Do you make a habit of talking while you dance?"

Hayden smirks. "It would look odd if we stood together without speaking occasionally, don't you think? Especially since we are married."

"Hm."

My hand is an ever-heating furnace against her back, and midway through the dance, I realize I have tugged her closer, and we are only inches apart. Her brown eyes bore into mine.

"You're supposed to look offset when waltzing," I say, swallowing a lump in my throat at her intense stare.

Hayden doesn't skip a beat with her response. "I have something much better to look at right now, so excuse me if I break the rules this once."

I pull her closer, our lips only breaths apart. Everyone in the room disappears except for the beautiful woman in my arms. We spin and glide across the floor, our eyes becoming doorways to our souls. I want to know absolutely everything there is to possibly know about this woman.

And then it dawns on me that I don't even know her middle name.

"What's your middle name?"

She gulps, shifting her eyes away from me and onto the red, white, and blue decorations. "I, uh... I don't have one."

I keep my facial expressions in check at her answer, though I'm not sure how someone ends up without a middle name.

"Mine is Fitzwilliam."

She laughs, then composes herself. So much for me keeping my reaction in check.

Rolling my eyes, I continue to lead her in the dance. "Yes, I know it is Darcy's first name from that ridiculous *Pride and Prejudice* story. My mother loved it."

"I should make my middle name Elizabeth, then. Since she is the heroine. Then we could be all tied up in the story."

I try out the name on my tongue. "Hayden Elizabeth Bennett Marshall."

She sighs. "It's a mouthful."

"I like it," I say simply. "Elizabeth is a classy name, and the media would love it."

"I don't want to do something simply because the media will like it. It's a name. My name. It should mean something."

I smirk. "Hm. Then what about the name Sarah?"

"Why Sarah?"

"It means 'princess."

The waltz comes to an end as I whisper against her ear, "Hayden Sarah Marshall. My divine princess."

We stop moving but remain standing in each other's arms. A small smile pulls at the corner of her lips. "I love it."

"Look at what the cat dragged in." My spine stiffens at Mr. Loveless's voice. Hayden's hand moves to rest gently on my lower back, grounding me.

I turn around and nod. "Mr. Loveless. Didn't expect to see you here tonight."

He chuckles. How can that menacing sound be considered a laugh? "Oh, I am swarmed with interviews, campaign stops, and events. But I could take one night off to attend a ball for such a... needy cause."

Needy? That's what raising money and awareness for foster care system reform means to him? Like he is a benefactor in aiding children he considers less than him? Though his words are innocent, it is his tone that implies the cause of this ball is a dirty plight of his existence.

My fists clench at my side. "Yes, well, I'm sure the parentless children will fall at your feet in gratitude over your

presence and support here tonight."

His eyes widen, as if he is actually considering my words. "You think so?" He taps a man beside him on the shoulder. "That is a good photo opportunity, actually. Jot that down."

My stomach churns and blood boils at his selfish, narcissistic attitude. How could anyone in America vote for this cold-blooded reptile of a man?

Oh, yeah. Because he has the coveted "R" behind his name.

"How is marriage treating you?" Mr. Loveless bounces his eyes from me to Hayden, his lips pulling to one side.

I grab my wife's waist and tuck her into my side. "Very well, thank you for asking."

Hayden smiles at me and uses her index and middle fingers to finger walk up my chest. She rests her palm against my cheek. "This man is the world's best husband."

Mr. Loveless chuckles. "World's best, huh? I guess I better up my game."

"Love isn't a game," I whisper under my breath.

Love.

Where did that word come from?

I swallow it down, and then at a normal voice level, say, "My wife and I need to make our rounds."

Mr. Loveless shakes my hand, pulls me towards him, and whispers loudly, "Yes, show off your Diversity Trophy."

Hayden stiffens at my side.

Evil incarnate leans away and lets go of my hand.

I use that hand to punch him square in the nose.



E'LL BE LUCKY IF he doesn't sue us, Darcy. There's no way we are getting out of this without the media twisting the event six different ways to Sunday!"

"Ow."

Hayden loosens the pressure she's applying to my own nose.

Turns out Mr. Loveless has a pretty mean right hook himself. But I regret nothing.

"At least your man defended your honor, Hayden." Ren gives me two thumbs up, and I sigh.

"I didn't need him to defend my honor. I can do that myself, thank you very much. Plus, it doesn't matter what Loveless says. He doesn't know us. He doesn't know the reason we got married. We've done an excellent job at appearing in love to the public, right? Our ratings have never been higher."

"Right," Ren chimes in. "You have me fooled that the two of you aren't in love."

I glare at Ren, then pull Hayden's hand off my nose. She looks like she needs to pace. As soon as I take over the process

of stopping the bleeding, she kicks off her shoes and paces within the private bathroom she, Ren, and I are holed up in.

"We will tell the media what he said about us and all will be forgiven," I say, my voice muffled.

Hayden laughs. "We would garnish enough support and attention that his career would be finished." She stops pacing at the far end of the bathroom and turns to face me and Ren. "But Darcy, I don't think I could do that to someone. No matter what they've done to me."

Now I laugh, and that action hurts my possibly-broken nose so badly that I want to cry. But I speak anyway. "Remember the dinner party where you almost beat up Priscilla?"

She rolls her eyes and then continues to pace. "Yes, well, that was an attack against you. Not against me and the color of my skin."

"So you will beat someone up for me, but you don't want me beating someone up for you?"

Hayden stops in front of me and drops to her knees, eye level with me. She places a hand on my shoulder, and I use my free hand to cover hers. Immediately, all pain seems to subside at the touching of our skin. I've enjoyed finding little ways to touch her since we officially started dating last month.

Hayden stares me in the eyes as she says, "You're important to me. I'm strong enough to defend you and support you."

I stare back and inch closer. "Hayden, I am strong enough to defend and support you, too. And while I appreciate the warrior on her knees in front of me, you have to know, my quiet exterior is only an exterior. No one will talk about my wife the way Loveless did tonight. The world will know that if they do, there will be consequences."

Hayden cups my cheeks, with tears forming in her eyes, and gently draws my lips to hers, avoiding any contact with my nose, for our first official kiss as a married couple who decided to date.

Her lips are soft, sweet, and tender. She lingers as if she is unsure of what to do now, but for as long as I've known Hayden, she's never been unsure about a decision.

Coolness replaces the heat of her lips on mine when she pulls away, and I instinctively trace my lips with my thumb. "Why haven't we been doing that more?"

She laughs. "Because we've been running around like chickens with our heads cut off for this campaign. Also, we agreed to take it slow, remember?"

I vaguely remember a conversation while eating hibachi where we agreed to take things slow as if we had just met and started dating. Why did I agree to that? I need more kisses...

"Oh, shoot, your rag." Hayden picks up my bloody rag from my lap, which I apparently dropped, and places it back on my nose with a bit too much pressure. I wince. "Oh, sorry."

"It's very much okay," I say, my mind still replaying her kiss. Her lips have become my new home, and I want to visit home every day for the rest of my existence. A throat clears beside us, and we both slowly turn our heads to face Ren, who is standing with his arms crossed and a grin the size of Texas stretched across his face.

"Told you that you would fall in love with her," he mocks.

"I'm not in love. We are dating, though," I clarify. I expect Hayden to join me in letting Ren know exactly what we are, but instead, she stands up and smooths her dress down.

Her tone is all business. "I will let you get cleaned up. We will have to face the reporters outside at some point. Look presentable. Ren, will you help him?"

Ren nods and Hayden slips her shoes on and exits the bathroom.

Holding out his hand to help me up, Ren clicks his tongue. "Darcy-kun. What you just did will go down as the biggest mistake in history."

I grab his hand and hoist myself up. "I will not apologize for punching Mr. Loveless when he called my wife my diversity trophy."

Ren shakes his head. "No, I am not talking about that. I am talking about you saying that you are not in love with Hayden right in front of her face after she kissed you."

"But I'm not." My voice becomes defensive. "Why should I lie?"

Ren washes out the bloodied rag while I change into the new shirt he brought to the ball for me.

"You can physically protect Hayden all day long, but Darcykun, you must also protect your woman emotionally."

October Surprise



October

Darcy — Six Months Married

THE SOUNDS OF THE world's worst song float through the air. A few hundred people stand in suits and dresses, smiling and singing along as if we have all been the best of friends since my birth forty years ago.

I glance around the area, taking a deep breath of cool, autumn air. The lights strung from poles are pleasant, the fire in the middle of the floor is warm, throwing hues of blue and green in the mix, and the jazz band in the corner is playing a riveting rendition of "Happy Birthday."

If Mother and Hayden had to throw a party with a bunch of businessmen, politicians, and media personalities that I don't really care to celebrate with, at least they chose the rooftop location of the Tower and decorated it with black and gold colors. There's a Gatsby feel to the night, and oddly enough, I like it.

The only thing left to do is kick everyone else off the roof and keep the handful of people who I know, without a doubt, are joyful about my birth: Mother, Ren, and Hayden. The three of them stand together around me, and I look each of them in the eyes and try to portray a glance that says "thank you." But Hayden's tilt of the head, her curls falling to one side—I love it when her hair is down like this—says my look portrays disdain.

Can someone out there teach me appropriate facial expressions to convey specific desires and emotions? I'll pay you.

Voices fade out, and the song is replaced with a polite round of applause. Ren breaks through the cadence with a holler and clasps me on the back.

"I know I called you old man at thirty, but now that I'm thirty-eight, I'm going to redact the statement and say: *Now* you're an old man."

I laugh, pulling Ren into a typical man hug. If guests weren't around, I'd probably embrace him fully. "You'll change your mind in two years."

"Move, Ren. My turn." Hayden's arms form a wedge between me and Ren. She shimmies in the middle, and Ren steps away with his hands upward in surrender. "Hi," she says, looking up at me as she loops her arms around my waist.

"Hello, my divine princess." I wrap my arms around her shoulders and tug her snug against my body, loving the way her lioness hair fills my face. It smells like yellow daisies and sunshine. This woman has become my warmth in the midst of this frigid world. "Thank you for this wonderful party."

Her eyebrow quirks. "You really like it? Ruth and I tried to throw something together that would fit your style but also be media-worthy of a future president."

"You did a great job." I kiss her forehead, then we reluctantly pull apart. The last couple of months dating

Hayden has been transformative. Our bickering hasn't changed, but now we sit down and talk through annoyances and issues instead of reacting to them. Hayden has taught me how to do that. She's also taught me that it's okay to enjoy life's nuances even if they are challenging to me.

"Happy birthday, my son," Mother says, placing a gentle hand on my arm. Tears form in her eyes, and I wrap her in a tight hug.

"Thank you, Mother. Thank you for all of this." I close my eyes, memories of hugs with this woman throughout my life flash across my mind. "You've always been here for me, Mother. I should be the one throwing you a party today."

She sniffles. "Nonsense. You're the light of my world, the only gift I need." She steps away, and I let my eyes fully examine the three people in front of me—my wife in a stunning little black dress with painted red lips, my mother wearing an emerald green dress that brings out the warmth in her brown eyes, and my best friend in his snazzy navy blue Canali suit. Three people who love me and support me. Three people I love and support.

Yes, I love Hayden. I realized it two weeks ago when she was sick with a stomach bug and I willingly stayed up all night with her, holding her hair back as she bent over the toilet. I spent the night making sure she stayed hydrated, not bothering to attempt sleep even though I had two interviews and a rally lined up for the next day. I knew I could only stomach the sickness and lack of sleep because of love. It's ironic how

loving someone simultaneously brings out the most selfless and selfish parts of you.

I need to tell her, but I'm waiting for the right moment.

How does one know when that is?

"Happy Birthday, Mr. Marshall," someone says from behind me. I turn around, pasting a smile on my face, when I see Marcus Loveless and Priscilla, hand-in-hand. My smile falls and my stomach sinks, but I recover quickly when Hayden steps up to my side and loops her arm around my waist with a gentle squeeze. I pray a silent prayer that Hayden doesn't think my reaction has anything to do with me still wanting Priscilla. It doesn't. It has everything to do with the fact that she was seeing my opponent's son while we were engaged.

"Thank you," I say through a forced, gritted smile. "How nice of you two," I flick my eyes to Priscilla, "to come."

She softly smiles like this encounter is just as awkward for her. How does Marcus walk up to me nonchalantly, anyway? He knew I was engaged to his fiancée while he wooed her. He knew that I was going to marry the woman he now holds.

I'm glad I didn't, obviously, but pride is an easily wounded thing that doesn't forgive easily.

"Could I steal a moment of your time, Mr. Marshall? My dad wouldn't approve, especially having his face plastered everywhere with a bruised eye and broken nose a couple of months ago because of you. Oh, I don't blame you for what you did; it was justified because of what he said about your

wife. I'm sure you know his polling has taken a hit because of it. But anyway, I want to run an idea by you. Your app has been extremely successful, and I have a plan for an app that you might want to invest in." Marcus's smile is hopeful, and as I look at his blond hair and blue eyes, his build, so similar to my own, I can't help but see a younger version of myself—a version that was just as hopeful when he started his own app endeavor. And maybe helping him out is a way to stick it to his father.

"Sure. Let's go grab drinks and chat by the fire."

He releases a breath and thanks me profusely. I kiss Hayden's cheek and she whispers, "You got this," before I walk away with Marcus already beginning to tell me about an app that will enhance COFFEE, and I have to admit, I'm intrigued with the young man and his grit and passion. Whether I want to admit it or not, he is a much better fit for Priscilla.

I glance back while I sip scotch and listen to Marcus. Hayden and Ren are talking, Mother is chatting with a few PAC donors, and Mr. Sato is talking animatedly on the phone off in a corner, his eyes constantly shifting to his son.

Everyone looks to be having a good time, and my heart swells.

Maybe a birthday party wasn't such a bad idea after all.

"Hi."

I stiffen, and Marcus stops talking. Slowly, I turn my head to acknowledge the voice beside me. "Hello."

Priscilla's eyes shift between Marcus and me, and after a moment of awkward silence, Marcus says, "I'm going to grab us a couple more drinks."

My glass is several sips from empty, but despite my protesting, he walks away.

The fire blazes before my eyes as I focus on deep breaths.

"I'm sorry," Priscilla finally says. Even though I don't look in her direction, she continues. "I was seeing Marcus before I broke off the engagement with you. It was wrong of me, and I'm sorry."

I close my eyes, take a deep breath, and ask the only question that I can. "Why?"

"I love him." She pauses, and I think that's the only answer I'm going to receive, but then she says, "And more importantly, he loves me."

Opening my eyes, I turn towards her. Her head is tilted, her blue eyes watering. She truly is sorry. And can I fault her? She's right... I didn't love her. At least not in the capacity she deserved. "You didn't have to cheat like my father did on my ___"

"I know, Darcy. I know. I want you to know that I never held his hand, hugged him, kissed him, or did anything physical with him while I was engaged to you. I simply met him and "Fell in love," we say in unison.

"Yes. Fell in love." Priscilla folds her hands together as she turns to face the fire. I mimic her pose.

"Thank you for apologizing and telling me the truth. While I still believe emotional cheating is just as bad as physical cheating, I can't really complain. I didn't have much emotion to give you to start with. I'm sorry for that." I chuckle, a sad, distorted sound. While I have Hayden and I would never dream of anyone else, I still put Priscilla through the ringer, to say the least. She fought for me emotionally, but I was closed off to her tighter than a shoe three sizes too small.

"We ended up where we needed to be," she says, and I follow her gaze back to Hayden, who is still having the time of her life chatting with my best friend. Her smile is absolutely radiant, lighting up this night brighter than the stars and the stringed lights.

"Yes, we did."

As the night wears on, I attempt to get Hayden alone to confess my feelings for her, but every time I go to say it, the words are caught in my throat by a force I can't explain.

Hayden doesn't know everything about me, and she doesn't have to, but she needs to know about Ophelia.



AH, THIS HEAT MAKES me miss New York. Octobers are supposed to be cool and breezy, not humid and warm." Hayden fans herself as we walk into the Ritz hotel in San Francisco. I only offer a grunt, my mind preoccupied by the sheer amount of homelessness and people hooked on drugs a few blocks over from this massive, expensive, luxurious place.

That's one of the reasons I need to win this election. I'm going to do everything in my power to aid the homeless and reform the system. I'm not naïve enough to think I can change every city, but I am going to do what I can and try to persuade those who have more localized authority to follow my lead.

I want to save all the little children of the world from picking up disguised-as-pens drug needles and accidently sticking themselves with them like my sister did.

"Look, Darcy. It's Krissy Towers."

My head snaps in the direction that Hayden nudges me, and I see the blonde-haired woman dressed like a Barbie slink towards us. Hayden smiles and waves while I force my media mask into place. Hayden takes my hand and all is right in the world.

"Play nice," Hayden whispers in my ear.

"Mr. Marshall, Mrs. Marshall, it's so good to see you both. Last time we saw each other, you were telling the world you had found a woman. Little did we know it was your campaign manager." Krissy extends her hand, and I give it a brief shake before replying.

"Yes, well, we had kept it on the down-low due to not knowing how people would receive us, but once we knew it would be forever," I glance down at Hayden who is smiling up at me, "there was no reason to hide it."

Krissy grins, but like last time all those months ago, it is forced and venomous. What is she after now?

"Since you two are here, do you have it in your schedule for a quick follow-up interview from March? Oh, the public would eat it up." True excitement lights her eyes, and I have to admit that she's right. It would be fantastic for my image, and with the election so close, it could be like a last-minute effort to persuade pop-culture fanatics to get out to vote for me.

"Hayden, would that be okay with you?" I squeeze her hand letting her know it's okay.

"Of course." She cuts her eyes to Krissy. "Give us an hour to prepare?"

Krissy nods. "Let's meet in the meeting room down the hallway from the lobby in an hour."

"Perfect," Hayden says, then she turns to me. "Let's go to our room first."

I bid Krissy farewell and follow my wife to the elevator.

Once we are inside the elevator, I press my back against the cold wall and cover my face with my hands. "Ugh, what have I gotten us into?"

Hayden steps up beside me and kisses me on the cheek. Nerve endings explode as her lips touch my skin, and I'm taken back to the Fourth of July ball where we shared our second kiss. I ended that night by hurting her feelings, stating I wasn't in love with her. Later on, I apologized to her, and while she was still hurt, she said she understood. "Sometimes it takes people longer to realize important things," she had said.

She was right. I did love her then, I just didn't know it. Or at least, I didn't want to admit it.

But I do love her now, and I want to kiss her like I did at the ball. I don't want to settle for simple kisses in passing and goodnight kisses that only linger for a moment anymore. We've moved devastatingly slow during our few months of dating, and I'm ready to jump off the cliff into the unknown with Hayden. Her brown eyes stare into my soul, and I wrap my arms around her waist. Electricity buzzes around us, and I press my body into hers, switching our positions to where her back is pressed against the wall. I ask permission with my eyes, she nods her head and swallows, then she closes her eyes as I begin to close mine and move in...

The elevator dings and the doors open. Hayden slips out of my embrace and stands close to my side as a few people enter the elevator, giving us looks—one younger guy is smirking, one older lady is scowling, and one kid giggles.

I release a breath and catch Hayden's movements from the peripherals. She covers her mouth with her hands, her shoulders slightly moving up and down like she's laughing.

We ride up in silence, stopping to let the others off, but the old lady remains with us until we get to the top floor.

Once we are inside our room, Hayden doesn't mention our heated moment and almost-kiss. Instead, she begins styling me for the impromptu interview and peppering me with questions such as what is her favorite color, her favorite food, her favorite show, etc.

I shrug my black suit jacket on while she fiddles with my red tie. "Yellow, ramen, and *My Hero Academia*. Why do I need to prove I know these things about you?"

"Because," she exclaims, patting me on the chest. "This is a pop culture interview, and she will probably test our story. A married couple should know these things about each other."

"Those were easy," I reply, pulling her into a hug. "Try harder questions."

She hums. "Okay, what is my greatest fear?"

I give it some thought and think about her past: She was left in a basket on the steps of a group home in New York City, was in and out of foster homes until she was old enough to age out, and while she was in the system, she ran with the wrong crowds.

"Being on the street again?"

She shakes her head and looks up at me. Her eyes are warm like melted chocolate. "My biggest fear is being abandoned by people I love."

My heart cracks, and I squish her against my body. "I won't leave you. Mother won't leave you. Stella will never leave you. Heck, I'm pretty sure Ren will always stay by your side. You have so many people who care about you, Hayden. You will not be abandoned by us."

She sniffles into my jacket, and I try not to think of snot getting on it.

"Thank you, Darcy. I–I never dreamed I would have so many people in my corner. Much less someone like you."

I squeeze her tighter, and she cries onto my shoulder.

After a moment, she straightens and pulls away. I don't let her go, but I do give her a little of the space she is clearly wanting. With one last sniffle says, "I need to tell you something, Darcy."

"What is it?"

"I—I think I was an unofficial accomplice in the death of a child."

My body stiffens at the statement, the words "death of a child" have my mind spiraling down memory holes involving Ophelia and dark streets and drug needles.

"I'm listening," I say, prompting her on. "Nothing will change my mind about you. Once I set my mind to something —to someone—I don't go back."

"You might retract that statement soon," she mumbles. Hayden wipes her eyes with the backs of her hands, black mascara smearing across her face. She takes a deep, steadying breath, and I rub circles on her biceps with my thumbs.

"When I was eight, I ran away from the group home I was living in. I was upset and furious with Director Hoggs, the man who managed the it, because he had beaten one of my best friends to the brink of death because she had snuck a cookie from the kitchen. Anyways, I ran away because I didn't know what else to do. Kaci, my friend, was taken away in an ambulance. I found out later they told the medics that she had fallen down the stairs."

Hayden pauses, and something between raging anger and utter sadness passes across her features. She sighs again and looks down at her twiddling fingers. I give her arms a squeeze, reminding her that I am here.

She continues, "I was on a street in the middle of a classic dark and stormy night. I kept picking up rocks and throwing them at abandoned buildings, trying to sort through the big emotions I felt. That's when I saw her. A little girl who looked to be my age. She was wearing a pretty pink dress and her golden hair was tied in a matching pink ribbon. I only saw the colors with each flash of lightning. She was walking with a man, and as I sat and watched the two of them, the man caught sight of me. I ran away because I didn't know if he was a dangerous man or not. He followed, and I scaled the side of a building until I perched on the roof. He never saw me there. As I caught my breath, I saw the young girl pick something up off the street and then, a few moments later, the man heard her scream and ran back to her. He tried to calm her and figure out

what was wrong, but it was too late. Minutes passed and she fell to the ground. She never stood back up."

With every passing confession from Hayden, my stomach churns. Blood rushes from my face, and I'm left frozen as a stone cold statue. Memories of cold, pouring rain soaking through my clothes as I hit my knees and tried to restart my sister's heart swirl in my head, making me dizzy. I kept looking back to see if the other girl was around, but she had disappeared. And because I chased her, simply trying to help her, my sister paid the price. Hayden's story is familiar.

Too familiar to be coincidental.

"She died. And I ran away," Hayden finishes in a blank tone.

My brain roars. How twisted is fate! How intertwined our lives are! How God sees so much further into the future than we give Him credit for!

Silence encompasses the room as my mind screams and spins. I swallow, sandpaper coating my throat. "Hayden, I have to tell you something."

"What is it?" She sniffles.

"That was me, Hayden."

She meets my eyes, tears already running down her cheeks.

I tug at my tie, needing to find room to breathe in the midst of the thickness of the reality I'm facing. "I'm him. I'm the man."



Hayden — Six Months Married

HAT DO YOU MEAN you're him?" Panic builds and builds like rushing water pushing against a cracked dam. "If you're him, then that means the girl I watched die on the street that night is..."

"Ophelia," Darcy whispers her name. "My little sister."

The dam bursts, shattered to splintered pieces by the force of the water. If only he hadn't said the words aloud, maybe I could have spun the story in my head.

But he said them. And there's no going back.

I'm the reason his sister is dead.

"Darcy, I—" Words fail me as heaving sobs take control of my body. My knees crumble beneath me, but before I crash to the hardwood flood, Darcy catches me and lifts me to my feet. He doesn't let go, but instead, draws me into his arms, holding me tight and steady.

"The interview, Darcy."

"Sh," he whispers against my ear. "I'll send Bennie a text to get a hold of Ms. Towers."

I nod and lose myself in a wave of sobs. My heart has never felt more cracked and broken. I've never felt my existence was so... wrong. I should be dead. Not his sister.

Moments pass. Or hours. I honestly don't know anymore. But at some point, the tears dry up, my body slumps in exhaustion, and Darcy carries me to the hotel bed.

After he tucks me in and makes his bed on the couch, the words I've been trying to say finally find their way out. "I'm sorry. You lost your sister because of me. That night has haunted me for as long as I can remember, but I can't begin to imagine how it must have been haunting you all this time. If I wouldn't have run away from the group home, then—"

"Hayden."

My name is a whispered plea on his lips. I sit up in bed so that I can see him. He's sitting on the couch, legs splayed and head down in his hands as his elbows rest on his knees. The stature of a man in deep thought. Maybe even anguish. Of course he would be in pain. He just found out his wife is the reason his sister is dead.

"My heart is breaking, Hayden," he finally says, and the admission crumbles me more than a stepped-on cookie.

Somehow, another tear forms in the corner of my eye before it rolls down my cheek. The salty taste is a bitter reminder of the tears I never shed for Ophelia Marshall. No, I ran away.

"I'm so sorry." My simple apology is a plea I can't bring myself to speak: Don't leave me over this. I love you. Stay by my side. Please. Don't abandon me. I'll make it right somehow.

Darcy goes silent again, and the ache in my chest rips open little by little with each passing heartbeat. If I thought Darcy and I would ever have a real marriage, well, that possibility was washed away with the broken dam pieces.

Through another sob, though I don't know how I can manage more tears, I whisper, "I'll sign the divorce papers as soon as you get them to me. I know you must hate me. Despise me. You did before we were married, and now you must want to see me burn in—"

"Hayden." He says my name with a forceful breath as he springs from the couch. In three long strides, he's hovering over me, standing beside the bed. "I've spent years thinking about Ophelia and that night. I've often wondered what happened to the young girl who ran away in thundering rain. I've prayed for her. And it was—it was you all along." He kneels down and rubs my arms. "God answered my prayers. You survived. You're okay. Two young girls were not killed that night by drug needles disguised as pens, and that's a wonder to me. My sister lived a short, but good life, Hayden." He pauses and laughs without a hint of mirth. "If this information would have come out earlier, I would have found a way to blame you, yes. But now? I know your soul. You deserved to get to live, to experience a good life like my sister did."

I cower, looking anywhere but into his eyes. He doesn't mean that, right? It should have been me, not his sister. He *must* hate me. "Seriously, Darcy. Just tell me when and I—"

He stands abruptly, his hands slide from my arms, and then he grabs my chin and tilts my face upwards until I'm locked with his blue eyes, a darkened color that resembles a storm lingering above the ocean.

His next words pierce me to my core. "You are not to blame, and I need to reconcile with myself that I am not to blame either. Fentanyl and arsenic are to blame. Sin is to blame. Addiction is to blame." Then his gaze flicks to my mouth as he says, "I love you, Hayden *Sarah* Marshall. I thought trust and love were two separate notions, but they're not. They are intertwined, and you can't have one without the other. I trust and love you. You are not the sum of your past mistakes. You are not the reason I lost my sister. It was God's painful plan for us, and I see that clearly now."

Before I can respond, he drags my lips to his. Shocked, my eyes remain wide open as he presses his lips to mine. Then his mouth moves against mine, forcing my lips apart, and I note that he tastes like the misty rain on a sunny day. With a sigh, my eyes snap close and my arms snake around his neck, drawing him closer.

As he kisses me, his name plays like a broken record in my brain. Darcy, Darcy, Darcy. Every racing heartbeat sings his tune, my own song intertwining with his melody, creating something new and beautiful and chaotic.

Darkness and sunshine.

Quiet and loud.

Reserved and spontaneous.

Serious and playful.

Two opposites, though I can no longer tell who holds which label. On the inside, I'm just like Darcy. And he's just like my outside persona on the inside. Two people who never felt comfortable being honest about who they were finally opening up and letting the other see the real human behind the mask.

I know I love the man behind Darcy's mask.

He pulls away. The only sounds filling the silence between us are panting breaths. Unable to control the giddiness consuming the darkness I felt only moments ago, I burst with laughter. Darcy's laugh mingles with my own.

He wraps me in his arms, and I relax into his now familiar embrace. We've kissed quite a bit in the past couple of months as we've dated when we've found time. They've been simple and short, both of us remaining guarded with each other. But this kiss... "That kiss is dangerous within dating-only territory."

His chest rumbles with silent laughter. "Good thing your last name is Marshall."

"Then can we do that again?"

His hands cup my cheeks as he draws my face towards his. Our lips connect in an explosive moment of pent-up desire, longing, and passion. Time is lost as I swim in his kiss. I'm seen, heard, and cherished through this kiss.

When we finally pull apart again, we are gasping for air. And it feels like this night is about to start the next phase in our relationship... the start of a real marriage.

"What does this mean?" I ask.

"It means I am kissing my wife."

"Wife in name only," I correct, though everything inside of me wants him to counter the statement. He doesn't disappoint me.

"As soon as we get home, I am ripping the contract to shreds. You are my wife and now we will make it official. I love you. The things that should drive us apart—our differences, our intertwined past—it brings us closer together. We said vows, and I meant them regardless of love. I promised to protect you, and I will... not only physically but also emotionally. I love you because you are outgoing, like to pull pranks, laugh loudly, and always have a smile on your face. I love how you are secretly sensitive, and I love that you only show that side to me. Hayden, I love you. And I think I have for a while now." He looks away shyly with a puff of air, then says, "I can't quit telling you that I love you."

Lost for words, I open and close my mouth like a fish. "I—I," I stop. Searching for the appropriate response. But all I can say is, "I love you, too."

"Let's make this marriage official. What do you say?"

My heart flutters as Darcy tugs at the hem of his shirt while striding towards the light switch. He flicks it off, the room only illuminated by the moonlight pouring through the hotel window, a spotlight for our unspoken confessions. My heart sings a tune of unadulterated bliss as his lips claim mine.

My husband.

In the eyes of the law, God, and my soul.

The Election



November

Darcy — Seven Months Married

ITH A GRITTED SMILE, I force myself through the gathered crowd to the front of the banquet room within Ophelia Estate, step onto the stage behind the podium, and adjust the microphone. At any moment, I could tumble over. My knees are spaghetti noodles and my arms are fifty pound dumbbells. My heart can't decide if it wants to panic or stop.

While applause erupts, I peruse the room, exquisitely decorated in a variety of red, white, and blue flowers, American flags, and dimmed stringed lights. Mother had a team come in and decorate the room for election night. Hayden has spent the day managing the campaign team, checking polls, and doing wifely things such as stolen kisses in private and short squeezes of my hand for reassurance.

Taking in a deep breath—and trying not to salivate over hints of Italian spices wafting into the room from the kitchen —I lock eyes with my wife who is wearing a dazzling smile and a long-sleeved, ribbed, button-up white dress that hits right below her knees. At the nod of her head and bounce of her curls, I begin my election night opening speech.

"Thank you all for coming out to my election watch party tonight. As you may know, early voting results are not necessarily in my favor, but those votes are just the tip of the iceberg. As the eastern states begin rolling in their voting day numbers, my team and I expect to see a dramatic increase in our favor. Thank you for your unwavering support throughout this campaign, and no matter what happens tonight, you all have been the best team and support group a person could ask for. Enjoy the night."

Hands clap together in a thundering sound while I make my way down the few short steps and off the elevated platform, right into the loving arms of my wife.

"You did good," she whispers in my ear. I squeeze her tight, inhaling the scent of daisies and vanilla and sunlight. We break apart and make our way to the viewing room that the team set up. I take a seat while Paul and Hayden pull up the live electoral map on the big screen at the front of the room. Other computers align the sides with current voting trends, statistics broken down at local and state levels, and different news stations on mute with the captions on.

"The eastern polls close in thirty minutes," Paul says with a smile and two claps of his hands. "This is going to be a long night, as you already know, but it's going to be worth it when Mr. Marshall gets to stand in front of the nation and give his first presidential address." The team nods and shouts their agreements, and I'm swept up in the vitality of the night. It's going to be one of the longest nights I've ever encountered—second only to my sister's death—but I won't need coffee to stay awake; my nerves are wired enough for the job of ten espresso shots.

As the minutes tick by, I try not to look at the clock and instead focus on silent prayers asking God for His will to be done, and also selfishly asking that His will is for me to win the election. Bargaining thoughts begin to form, but I quickly shove them aside; it's not smart to try and bargain with God. I sit there, twiddling my thumbs, because at this point, there is nothing left I can do but pray and wait.

"Son, I'm so proud of you." Hands fold around my shoulders, and I look up to see Mother standing behind me, looking down at me. I smile at her and place one of my hands over hers. Her admiration fills me with warmth and goodness—traits that could have only come from her.

"Thanks, Mother. But I should say that without you, I wouldn't be the man I am today. I owe every ounce of success I've had to you and your pure, kind heart."

"Oh," she cries and wraps her arms around my neck. I stand up and twist in her arms, wrapping my arms around her waist.

"Seriously, Mom, how did you put up with him for so long?"

She cries again and stutters out, "You called me 'Mom'. I haven't heard that word since you were nineteen and Ophelia passed away."

My body still stiffens at the mention of my sister's name, but I choose to overcome it and breathe, mandating each muscle in my body to relax. "It was hard to deal with her death, and then finding out about what Father did. Calling you 'Mother' instead of 'Mom' was a way to dissociate from reality, I think. It placed you at arm's length, though you never respected that

subconscious decision of mine." I try to laugh, but instead, a dry cough releases.

She lets go of me and pinches my cheeks. "No son of mine is going to push me away," she says in a cooing voice before laughing.

"Goodness, Mom. Stop it." I laugh, stepping away from her. "It's election night for crying out loud. Do you know how many cameras are outside these doors?"

"It will only help your case if the nation sees how much you love and adore your mother."

"Ha, ha, ha." I roll my eyes. "But seriously, Mom. How did you overcome what Father did? I heard you all those nights, sobbing in your room alone. I'd walk in and you'd wipe away the tears and smile like you had been smiling the entire night."

Mom smiles a sad smile, then she grabs my hands. "I had to be strong for us, Darcy. You were all I had left. Ophelia left us, and your father couldn't handle the pain. He found his way to escape it. At the time, it hurt, knowing he was with other women, but I felt I couldn't blame him because I was a shell of a human at the time. I had to find a way to escape the pain, too, and in all honesty, looking after you was my escape."

I squeeze her hands, and she looks away from my eyes. "I know I am not to blame for his infidelity; it was his decision. But I was not the wife, the partner, he needed to lean on through his own grief. Grief is deceptive like that, you know. People think trauma will bind souls together, but sometimes, it

rips and snaps the bonds so intricately sewed together until there's nothing left but a gaping wound."

"I'm so sorry, Mom." I hear her. I see what she's saying, but I can't bring myself to make the same excuses for Father that she makes for him. He should have helped her through, as the man, no matter what.

He should have helped me instead of verbally beating me into emotionless submission.

"Don't be sorry. I've never been sorry for protecting you from the harshness of this world for as long as I could. I've never been sorry for choosing you or staying by your side. I love you, my son."

I blink tears away and hug her tightly one more time.

"Darcy! Darcy, look! Buzz News Network just called North and South Carolina for you." Hayden squeals, jumping and clapping while barreling towards me. Mom steps away and my arms catch Hayden just as she pounces in my direction. Claps surround us as I spin my wife in a celebratory circle. She places her lips to my ear and a rippling shudder runs down my spine. "I have a good feeling about tonight."

"Mm, so do I," I whisper back, pressing my hand against her back as I set her on her feet. She looks at me, catches sight of my smirk and lazy eyes, and then blushes.

"Darcy, goodness. About the election, I mean."

I chuckle. "That's what I meant, too. Well, and also *after* the election." I wink, then place a kiss on her forehead. She

giggles and rolls her eyes before turning away and heading back to Paul and the computer screens.

The door to the viewing room swings open, and Stella Harper walks through wearing a red version of the dress my wife is wearing. Objectively, she looks great, but my wife definitely wears it better.

I can't quit thinking and saying those words: my wife. I knew I would get married someday, but I always thought it would be a union as Hayden and I started out as—one of convenience. Never had I dreamed I would become a simp (that's what the kids at the group home say?) for my wife. As I watch Hayden and Stella embrace, the smile on Hayden's face growing wider with each passing moment, and her laughter ringing out through the room, I know I would do whatever it takes to keep that smile on her face.

I would be that morally gray hero who brought a city to ruins for her.

"Look, Darcy! Stella made it." Hayden yells from across the room. Stella waves, and I wave. Analyzing Stella for a moment, I conclude she looks happy. I often wondered if moving to Mississippi took a toll on her; she thrived in city life. She used to talk about how much she missed home but always had an excuse as to why she couldn't return.

Walking over to the women, and Paul, I ask Stella if Lucas came tonight.

"No, he needed to stay behind. His friend, Jared, went and broke his leg again in a wrestling match. His wife, Gracie, is about to pop out their baby, so he went to be of assistance. I tried, but Gracie told me that I needed to be here and that they have enough help to finish last-minute house things before the baby comes."

Hayden wraps an arm around Stella's waist, and Stella leans her head on Hayden's shoulder. I wish the two of them had more time to spend in person. They were inseparable when Stella lived here in New York, always sneaking around this house and whispering in corners. Speaking of...

"Where are you staying tonight?" I ask.

"I got a hotel not too far from here. I didn't have time to check in as I wanted to come straight here, though."

"Why don't you cancel the reservation and stay here tonight? I can give my wife up for a singular night." As I say the words, I remember that only moments ago I was teasing Hayden about tonight, and I instantly regret giving her up.

Stella raises her eyebrows, but then her red lips stretch into a smile. "I'd love to stay. I promise I'll only steal her away for a little while. I'll send her back to you for bedtime." She winks, and I feel heat creep up my neck. I'll never get over Stella's emboldened spirit to say whatever is on her mind regardless of propriety.

"Oh, I'm so happy," Hayden exclaims, hugging Stella and then dragging me to her side. "My favorite people are here. Oh," she waves my mom over. "Ruth! Come join." Mom walks over, greets Stella, and then joins this little hug group. Every fiber of my being longs to get out of this, but again, I'd do anything to keep that smile on Hayden's face. Then again... this is nice. We are just missing—

"Ren!" Hayden shouts as if she was reading my mind. "You made it."

I slowly turn my head to see Ren, and his expression is nothing less than I'd expect. His cheeks are swollen with all the laughter he is holding, his face going red. One hand clutches his stomach while the other rises to cover his mouth as air shoots out followed by uncontained laughter. "This is a sight to behold," he says between cackles.

"Come join us," Hayden shouts.

"I'm coming in." Ren barrels towards us, his body slams into mine, causing the group hug to shift and teeter, on the verge of sending us all to the ground in a heap of limbs. Thankfully, we steady ourselves, and I take the opportunity to slide out of the huddle.

"Central time zone reports are rolling in," Paul announces, and we all turn our attention to the screens.

The news outlets begin making calls based on combined early votes and the majority of the votes from the onset of counting, and most states are leaning towards Mr. Loveless with a handful leaning towards me and the democratic candidate. With each call for Mr. Loveless, my heart sinks. I never expected to win over the democratic vote since my Independent leanings are more conservative, but I was hoping

for more of the Republican vote to swing my way. The night seemed to start fantastic with North and South Carolina, who by this point are leading by double-digit percentages for me, but I'm going to need more than that to get the needed 270 electoral votes to win.

"Don't give up yet, Killjoy," Hayden says, patting my back.

"The night's not even close to over."

Mountain time closes and then Pacific time. Finally, Alaska and Hawaii close, and all there is left to do is wait. I am ushered in and out of the viewing room, giving small interviews with the press I invited in tonight and joining in watch party activities with those who are not on my team but have given their endless support for my campaign over the past two years. States continue to slowly report, and the Midwest creates a surge in support for me, putting me sufficiently back into the game and pushing the democratic candidate safely out. Emotions shift with every tick of the percentages from the states, rising when a state is called for me and collapsing when a state is called for Mr. Loveless. I wish the country understood the stakes of this election; if Mr. Loveless wins, then the budget will significantly inflate, we will continue to be involved in senseless wars across the world, immigration reform efforts will stall, and, importantly to me and my team, the foster care system and pandemic of homelessness will not get the appropriate spotlight that they deserve.

Two in the morning rolls around, and the entire team and I are chewing our nails. Mr. Loveless and I are tied, waiting for

Florida, Arizona, Minnesota, and Wyoming to report.

The dilemma?

Both of us would need all four states to successfully cross the 270 electoral votes threshold.

"I have never been this on-edge," I say to Hayden, who is sitting beside me and constantly rubbing my back with one hand. At this point, she has shifted out of campaign manager mode and has stayed by my side as my amazing, supportive wife.

The woman who is hopefully about to adopt the title of First Lady of the United States.

"Hm, I remember countless times of you being ridiculously on-edge with me around." Hayden bumps my shoulder, and I smirk at her.

I clear my throat, feeling a little sentimental since it's the wee hours of the morning. I face my wife, gazing into her warm, brown eyes. She lifts an eyebrow, and I take her hands into mine.

"Mrs. Marshall, you are one of the most infuriating women I know, but I wouldn't change your spitfire attitude or the fact that you speak truth regardless of who it offends. You are sunshine and happiness and every color of yellow on the spectrum. Even when you place me on the edge of sanity, I know that I can trust your judgment and I love every part of who you are, *my wife*." I kiss her cheek and whisper against her ear, "My divine princess."

She moans softly and her body molds against mine.

Someone clears a throat, and Hayden pushes back from me, releasing my hands, her eyes widening with realization.

"Do you two need to take a break and grab some alone time?" Stella asks, humor seeping through at her words. "Seriously, I can go back to the hotel..."

"No," Hayden says, interrupting her. "I need best friend time, too."

"Um, guys," Paul says. We all snap our attention to him, and he stands in front of the screen, blocking our view. "Florida is in, and..." Paul steps away from the screen, showing that Buzz News Network has officially called Florida for me.

My heart races as applause fills the room. The doors to the viewing room swing open, and I vaguely hear Micah, my social media coordinator, shouting to the crowd about our recent win.

With each passing moment, my brain repeats one phrase: three more states. My heart beats in time with the words. I feel Hayden's hands grasping mine like they are her lifeline, but I can't seem to hear what anyone around me is saying. My eyes are glued to the screen as another alert comes through.

Wyoming is in, and it's called for Darcy Marshall. For me.

Halfway there.

The world blurs around me as all I can focus on is the screen.

Minnesota is called for me.

Hayden says something, but I can't hear her. She lifts me from my seat and ushers me out of the viewing room, the entire time I'm walking backwards with my eyes on the screen.

An alert flashes across the screen just as the door closes.

Hayden turns me to face the crowd. Cameras flash and reporters shove their mics in my faces as Hayden whispers in my ear, "I love you, Mr. President."

"We did it," I whisper, and then reality catches up with me and a Cheshire grin takes over my face. I turn to the one person I want to celebrate this moment with: my wife. "We did it!"

The room erupts with cheers and claps, and a chant begins, probably started by Ren.

President Darcy Fitzwilliam Marshall.

I look at my first lady, she smiles like everything is right in the world, and I pull her into a deep kiss, pressing my hands firmly against her back as she intertwines her arms around my neck.

She pushes me away before the kiss gets too wild, covering her mouth and giggling. "Darcy, there are cameras everywhere. This is live across the nation, possibly the world!"

I smirk. "Good. Let the world know that the president of the United States is madly and irrevocably in love with his brilliant wife."

"Thanks for trusting me with your campaign...and with your heart," she says with stars in her eyes. I'll never tire of that admiring gaze, and I pray she knows that I admire her more.

"Thanks for staying by my side and loving the roughest, coldest parts of me."

"Speech, speech," echoes through the room.

I take Hayden by the hand and lead her up the short stairs to stand behind the podium. We wave to the crowd, and then I clear my throat.

"Before I begin, let me introduce you to the real winner tonight," I grab Hayden's hand, kiss it, raise it in the air, and catch her eyes, "my campaign manager, my wife, and your First Lady, Hayden Sarah Marshall. I thank God every day that He gifted me with you."

Epilogue



January

Ren

66 O HELP ME GOD."

After adding his religious affirmation to the end of the oath, my best friend is now the president of the United States.

President Darcy Fitzwilliam Marshall.

I watch the scene unfold. The crowd roars with applause as American flags wave in the chilly D.C. air, Darcy and Hayden walk to shake hands with the former administration, and then Darcy prepares for a speech with Hayden standing brilliantly at his side.

The young man who once hid in corners to escape the public eye because of the reputation of his father has taken the family name back while giving the United States their most handsome and intelligent president yet. Sorry, Reagan. You will have to take a backseat to my best friend. I have no doubt Darcy will lead this country well.

He found his purpose, his drive. More importantly, he found a woman who keeps him in check and calls him out on his incredulous moods. Hayden Sarah Marshall is going to fulfill her duty well—being the real brains behind the president.

I tug at the hairs flying out of my *chonmage* at the slight wind, and then I tuck the thin strands behind my ear futilely.

Like my hair that refuses to stay put, I wonder what's in store for me now? Will I be like the flying hairs around me, having no direction for my future? As Darcy begins his speech, I can't think of anything else other than everyone around me seems to have found their purpose in life.

I'm thirty-eight.

Darcy is president at forty.

My dad became the ambassador at thirty.

I'm... only a shadow of my dad.

Is this all there is to my existence? Am I only called to be the son of a wealthy businessman and Japanese ambassador to the U.S., the son of a sweet, gentle woman who only wishes to have grandchildren from her only child, and the best friend to the president of the United States?

Am I only good enough to complete side business ventures for my father while he tends to his ambassador duties? Am I not enough to stand on my own outside my father's shadow and create my own path?

"Musuko, what's wrong? You look like your friend lost the presidency instead of being inaugurated just now." My father, Chikara Sato, places a hand on my shoulder. I smile at the aging man, who is slightly shorter and pudgier than my fivenine, slim frame. His gray hair compliments his olive skin and his dark brown eyes, the same as my own, shine with concern.

While Darcy's father was a complete tool, my dad has always provided for me, had my back, and loved me fiercely.

He's had his moments of being "too busy" like any politician, but ultimately, my mom always brought him back down to earth to focus on the most important things in life: family and responsibility to others. Mom grew up in Okinawa, a small island off the larger island of Japan. She often spoke of the concept of *ikigai*, which I roughly translated to life's purpose. Though when I told her I had purpose in life—I was their son and good at helping Dad with business—she would sigh and say, "You need to spend time in Okinawa."

"Ren?"

I shake my head in an attempt to clear my thoughts. "I'm fine. Just thinking about what's next for me."

Dad chuckles. "I have an idea."

"Hm?"

He begins to talk, his words flowing quickly as if he has to get them all out at once. "There's an opening for an U.S. ambassador to Japan. I'm already in the process of getting you the job. You leave for Japan in March. The embassy is in Tokyo, but the appointment doesn't begin until August. Until then, you can explore Okinawa where your mother grew up. You know she's wanted you to spend time there for more than one week a year. This is the perfect opportunity. They are already readying themselves for your arrival."

When he finishes, my heart is beating double time and Darcy's speech has effectively faded into the background. I stare at Dad; his eyes are hopeful while I'm sure mine are

screaming a very Americanized message, "What the heck, Dad?!"

"Oto-san, you can't just spring this on me without asking me about it." Panic ensues as I think of moving to Japan. Yes, I'm Japanese, but really, I'm nothing more than a few customs Mom has taught me, the language, and yearly visits to the embassy in Tokyo with the occasional week-long visit to Okinawa.

Dad swats a hand in the air. "Baka ei. I can and I have. You are too Americanized."

I start to interrupt, but he holds up a hand to stop me.

"I know it's my fault as I didn't spend adequate time teaching you our traditions and things of cultural importance. I should have had you spend more time in Japan growing up, but we can change that now." Dad reaches into the pocket of his dark gray suit jacket and pulls out a plane ticket. As he holds it out to me, I eye it as if it will bite my hand if I reach out.

If I take this ticket, my entire life as I know it changes. It's not so much the ambassador position that bothers me as it is the idea of moving to Japan. It may as well be a foreign country to me even though I've spent a little time there every year. I never bothered to learn proper customs and adhere to cultural norms. After a week, I would be back in America, so what was the point?

Japanese may be my ethnic make-up, but I'm all American.

Dad sighs and pushes the ticket out farther towards me. "You can do this, *Musuko*. I wouldn't have arranged this if I didn't believe in you. Take the ticket."

My hand lifts without my permission. My fingers brush the top of the ticket before I pluck it from his hands.

"When in Japan and someone gives you a gift, be sure to receive it with two hands and a slight bow of your head."

My fingers loosen their grip on the ticket, but I clutch it tighter before it has the chance to flutter to the ground. The slight wind in the air would carry it far away if I let it. All I have to do is let go...

But I don't.

It's as if something came over me, calmed my nerves, and boosted my confidence. I can only accredit the certain peace to God.

Only moments ago I questioned what my purpose was, and it seems God is giving me a nudging answer. I can do this, right? Japan is in my blood, after all. And becoming the U.S. ambassador to Japan is a career I know I could tackle, thanks to growing up under the Japanese ambassador to the U.S.

Who knows? Maybe this is my calling. I never thought I'd actually step into my dad's footsteps, but this could be good. At the very least, I can have a worthy career that would make my parents proud.

I've been content in life, always the cheerful, happy-golucky guy. But seeing Darcy run for president, to strive for something more in his life than business as his father did, well, it's inspiring and challenging to me.

I could have more in life; I could step out of my father's shadow.

"Okay, Oto-san. I'll give it a go."

The End

Loved the story?



ONSIDER LEAVING A REVIEW on Amazon and Goodreads!

Also By



Drew Taylor

The Politics of... series (sweet romance)

The Politics of Christmas (#1)

The Politics of Love (#2)

The Politics of Ikigai (#3) Coming 2025

Designated series (sweet romantic comedy)

The Designated Friend (#1)

The Designated Twin (#2) Coming June 2024

Acknowledgments



This book was a labor of pain and love. When I set out to start the first draft, I cried. I kicked myself for making Darcy such a big, complex guy. I wanted to scream and throw the entire idea out of the window. But then, as I began draft two and later draft three, I fell in love with the story. When I began draft four, I had the story down, and then draft five was simply to change the formatting. I'm proud of myself for not giving up on this story, and I'm even prouder of myself for writing this story while deep in the trenches of my own heartbreak.

There are a handful of people who I need thank because they simply wouldn't let me give up on this story: Jordan (#manreadsromance), thank you for pushing me to finish this and for loving my stories. Kaitlyn, thank you for marrying an amazing guy (and for being my bestie, of course). Aubrey, thanks for letting me use your middle name and for loving P&P so much that I generated this book idea. Seriously, this book is a result of you in a way, ha! Leah, you fixed Darcy. At least, you helped me fix Darcy. Thank you for your 17 page

developmental edit. I TRULY needed it. Lastly, Callie, Abby, Latisha, and Whitney. Thanks for letting me bounce ideas off of you and rant about how difficult this book was to write. You are the real MVP. Dear Reader, you can thank these people alongside me because without them, this book probably wouldn't exist.

As always, I want to thank my Lord and Savior, Jesus Christ. I'm always left in awe at the end of every story I write simply because You take hold of the stories and direct them into places I never imagined I'd go. Thanks for being the Heart of every story. To my parents, my brothers, and my grandma who always support me; I love you. To my betas, thank you so much for helping me tighten this story to its final version. To Drew's Crew: THANK YOU so much for sticking around even in my lull period. It means the world to me that you waited for me and cheered me on. Finally, thank you, Dear Reader, for picking up this book. I pray you smiled, laughed, cried, and swooned. I also hope you learned that love and trust go hand-in-hand and that both are mighty important to relationships. Never settle for someone who can't give you both.

About Author





Drew loves to write clean stories that leave you swooning and yearning for more. She believes romance isn't just about the physical, but about connections, friendships, and commitment. She is here to tell you that romance with Christian characters/themes can be hilarious, witty, and swoon-worthy.

Drew is from south Mississippi, where her heart lies, but now resides in Alaska where she teaches English. When not teaching or writing, she enjoys reading, Bookstagram, baking, researching random history facts, and spending time with her family and friends.

Follow Drew on Instagram, TikTok, and Facebook: @authordrewtaylor